University of Mississippi eGrove

Industry Developments and Alerts

American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) Historical Collection

1981

Audits of certain nonprofit organizations (1981); Audit and accounting guide:

American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Subcommittee on Nonprofit Organizations

Follow this and additional works at: https://egrove.olemiss.edu/aicpa_indev Part of the <u>Accounting Commons</u>, and the <u>Taxation Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Subcommittee on Nonprofit Organizations, "Audits of certain nonprofit organizations (1981); Audit and accounting guide:" (1981). *Industry Developments and Alerts.* 514. https://egrove.olemiss.edu/aicpa_indev/514

This Book is brought to you for free and open access by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) Historical Collection at eGrove. It has been accepted for inclusion in Industry Developments and Alerts by an authorized administrator of eGrove. For more information, please contact egrove@olemiss.edu.



AUDIT AND ACCOUNTING GUIDE

AUDITS OF CERTAIN NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

PREPARED BY THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

Including

STATEMENT OF POSITION

ISSUED BY THE ACCOUNTING STANDARDS DIVISION

NOTICE TO READERS

This audit guide presents recommendations of the AICPA Nonprofit Organizations Subcommittee regarding the application of generally accepted auditing standards to audits of financial statements of entities in the nonprofit industry. It represents the considered opinion of the subcommittee on the best auditing practice in the industry and has been reviewed by members of the AICPA Auditing Standards Board for consistency with existing auditing standards. AICPA members may have to justify departures from the recommendations contained in the guide if their work is challenged.

Nonprofit Organizations Subcommittee

RUDOLPH C. GREIPEL

Chairman

ROBERT C. BRANNON

DEAN G. FOWLER

RICHARD HART HARRINGTON

FRANZ J. HOGE

EDWARD J. McGowen

MICHAEL A. PINTO

MYRON STROBER

WILLIAM WARSHAUER, IR.

AICPA Staff:

D.R. CARMICHAEL, Vice

President, Auditing

GEORGE ZUBER, Manager,

Auditing Standards

The division gratefully acknowledges the contributions made to the development of this audit guide by R. Kirk Batzer, Howard W. Ray, and Allan J. Winick.

AUDITS OF CERTAIN NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

PREPARED BY THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

Including
STATEMENT OF POSITION
ISSUED BY THE ACCOUNTING STANDARDS DIVISION

Table of Contents

	Preface
1	General
	Need for an Audit
	Application of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles
	Materiality
	Financial Statements of Nonprofit Organizations General Considerations Concerning Internal Accounting
	Control
	The Independent Auditor's Study and Evaluation of
	Internal Accounting Control
2	Expenses
	Expenditures of Restricted Resources
	Grants Awarded
	Taxation of Nonprofit Organizations
3	Revenue
	The Audit Objective
	Types of Revenue
	Service Fees
	Sales of Publications and Other Items
	Income and Gains and Losses From Investments
	Third-Party Reimbursements
4	Support and Capital Additions
	Support
	Capital Additions
	Forms of Gifts, Grants, and Bequests
	Cash Contributions
	Donated or Contributed Services
	Gifts of Securities, Materials, Facilities, and Other
	Nonmonetary Items
	Future Interests and Interest-Free Loans
5	Assets
	Types of Assets of Nonprofit Organizations
	Restricted Resources

	Investment Pools
	Grants, Reimbursements, and Pledges Receivable
	Property and Equipment
	Collections of Works of Art and Similar Items
6	Liabilities, Deferred Revenue and Support,
	and Fund Balances
	Liabilities
	Tax-Deferred Annuities
	Interfund Borrowings
	Deferred Revenue and Support
	Fund Balances
7	Other Matters
	Affiliated Organizations
	Related-Party Transactions
	Illegal Acts by Clients
	Errors or Irregularities
	Client Representations
	Use of the Work of Internal Auditors
	Audit Committees
	Other Information in Documents Containing Audited
	Financial Statements
	Inclusion of Summary Financial Data in Printed Reports or
	Fund-Raising Literature
8	The Auditor's Report
	Auditor's Standard Report
	Reports on Comparative Financial Statements
	Modified Auditor's Opinions and Disclaimers of Opinion
	Scope Limitation
	Departure From Generally Accepted Accounting
	Principles
	Inconsistent Application of Accounting Principles
	Uncertainties
	Special Reports
	Reporting on the Financial Statements of a Component of
	a Nonprofit Organization
	Appendix Statement of Position 78-10

Preface

This guide has been prepared by the AICPA Nonprofit Organizations Subcommittee to assist the independent auditor in examining and reporting on the financial statements of certain nonprofit organizations (described in chapter 1) in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards. It also may provide useful guidance to the auditor in examining the financial statements of other nonprofit organizations that have similar types of transactions.

This guide does not deal with all of the work an independent auditor should undertake in an audit engagement; rather, it discusses the portions of the work that the subcommittee considered particularly pertinent or unique to these nonprofit organizations. In preparing this guide, the subcommittee has taken into consideration Statements on Auditing Standards through No. 39.

Nonprofit Organizations Subcommittee

August 1981

Chapter 1

General

Scope and Application of the Guide

The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) has issued the following industry audit guides applicable to some nonprofit organizations:

Hospital Audit Guide
Audits of Colleges and Universities
Audits of Voluntary Health and Welfare Organizations
Audits of State and Local Governmental Units

This guide does not supersede those guides or their amendments. It provides guidance to the independent auditor in making an examination in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards of financial statements of all nonprofit organizations not covered by those guides, other than those types of entities that operate essentially as commercial businesses for the direct economic benefit of members or stockholders. Examples of the latter category are employee benefit and pension plans, mutual insurance companies, mutual banks, trusts, and farm cooperatives. The following organizations are among those covered by this guide; however, this list is not all-inclusive:

Cemetery organizations
Civic organizations
Fraternal organizations
Labor unions

Libraries

Museums

Other cultural institutions

Performing arts organizations

Political parties

Private and community foundations

Private elementary and secondary schools

Professional associations

Public broadcasting stations

Religious organizations

Research and scientific organizations

Social and country clubs

Trade associations

Zoological and botanical societies

Generally accepted auditing standards apply to examinations of financial statements of nonprofit organizations. This guide is directed toward those aspects of the examination of nonprofit organizations' financial statements that are unique or are considered particularly significant. Accordingly, this guide does not discuss comprehensively the examination of the financial statements of a nonprofit organization; rather, it provides guidance in applying the existing authoritative pronouncements in such examinations.

Need for an Audit

In many jurisdictions, nonprofit organizations that solicit contributions from the public are subject to governmental regulation and must furnish, to a regulatory agency, reports on their activities. Such reports frequently include financial statements and independent auditors' reports on the statements. Also, many nonprofit organizations receive grants for conducting activities, are compensated for costs incurred in programs, or share with other nonprofit organizations in fund-raising activities. Specific reporting requirements are often imposed in connection with these activities, and in many cases an audit is required. In addition, even when an audit is not required by a regulatory or fund-raising agency or by a grantor, nonprofit organizations often engage independent auditors to examine and report on their financial state-

ments in order to provide additional assurance to the users of the financial statements. Nonprofit organizations also may engage accountants to compile or review their financial statements; guidance on performing such services is provided by AICPA Statements on Standards for Accounting and Review Services.

Application of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles

This guide does not prescribe accounting principles applicable to nonprofit organizations. While there is no single source for all established accounting principles, Statement on Auditing Standards (SAS) No. 5, The Meaning of "Present Fairly in Conformity With Generally Accepted Accounting Principles" in the Independent Auditor's Report, enumerates the sources so designated by AICPA Council and provides guidance for the use of other sources.

On December 31, 1978, the AICPA issued Statement of Position (SOP) 78-10, Accounting Principles and Reporting Practices for Certain Nonprofit Organizations. At that time, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) was studying the objectives of financial reporting by nonbusiness organizations. Thus, no effective date was established for adoption of the accounting principles recommended in SOP 78-10. In September 1979 the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards no. 32, Specialized Accounting and Reporting Principles and Practices in AICPA Statements of Position and Guides on Accounting and Auditing Matters, which specified that the specialized accounting and reporting principles and practices in the SOP are preferable accounting principles for purposes of justifying a change in accounting principles as required by APB Opinion no. 20, Accounting Changes. In December 1980 the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Concepts no. 4, Objectives of Financial Reporting by Nonbusiness Organizations, which establishes the objectives of general-purpose external financial reporting by nonprofit ("nonbusiness") organizations. However, the FASB is continuing to study accounting standards for nonprofit organizations, and no effective date has been established for SOP 78-10.

Some nonprofit organizations may find that financial statements prepared on the cash basis or the modified cash basis of accounting are adequate for their governing boards and other users. SAS No. 14, Special Reports, describes the independent auditor's reporting

requirements when the financial statements are prepared on a comprehensive basis of accounting other than generally accepted accounting principles, including a cash or modified cash basis. An illustrative form of an auditor's report on financial statements prepared on a modified cash basis is included in chapter 8 of this guide.

Materiality

Matters presented in this guide apply only to material items. The concept of materiality involves both qualitative and quantitative judgments and does not depend solely on relative dollar amounts. The significance of an item to an entity, the pervasiveness of a misstatement, and the effect of a misstatement on the financial statements taken as a whole are all factors to be considered in making a judgment regarding materiality. However, it is usually not meaningful to emphasize net results of financial activities of nonprofit organizations in making materiality judgments because such organizations are not profit oriented. Otherwise, matters that would be considered material for a profit-oriented entity generally would be considered material for a nonprofit organization.

Financial Statements of Nonprofit Organizations

The basic financial statements of a nonprofit organization are a balance sheet and a statement of activity, also referred to as a statement of support, revenue, expenses, capital additions, and changes in fund balances, or similar titles. If a reconciliation between beginning and ending fund balances is not included in the statement of activity, a separate statement of changes in fund balances ordinarily would be presented. Additionally, the basic financial statements may include a statement of changes in financial position. The basic financial statements of the current period often

^{1.} Nonprofit organizations are not covered by APB Opinion no. 19, Statement of Changes in Financial Position. According to that opinion, a profit-oriented business entity whose financial statements purport to present both financial position and results of operations must present, as a basic financial statement, a statement summarizing changes in financial position for each period for which an income statement is presented. SOP 78-10 states that the nonprofit organizations covered by the SOP also should present statements of changes in financial position in such circumstances.

are presented on a comparative basis with those of one or more prior periods.

Nonprofit organizations present their expenses classified either on a functional basis (according to the purpose for which costs are incurred, such as specific programs and supporting services) or on an object basis (according to their natural classification, such as salaries, employee benefits, and purchased services). In some cases, the organization may present an analysis that sets forth expenses on both bases in a matrix or grid format. Such an analysis is illustrated on pages 44 and 45 of the AICPA industry audit guide, Audits of Voluntary Health and Welfare Organizations, and in exhibit 6F of SOP 78-10.

General Considerations Concerning Internal Accounting Control

The objectives of internal accounting control for nonprofit organizations generally are the same as the objectives for profitoriented organizations. Some characteristics of nonprofit organizations that influence internal accounting control include

- A volunteer governing board, many of whose members serve for limited terms.
- A limited number of staff personnel, sometimes too few to provide the appropriate segregation of duties.
- A mixture of volunteers and employees participating in operations. Depending on the size and other features of the organization, day-to-day operations sometimes are conducted by volunteers instead of employees. The manner in which responsibility and authority are delegated varies among organizations. This may affect control over financial transactions, particularly with respect to authorization.
- A budget approved by the governing board. The budget may serve as authorization for the activities to be carried out by management in attaining the organizations' program objectives. Many nonprofit organizations prepare budgets for both operating and capital expenditures.

The Independent Auditor's Study and Evaluation of Internal Accounting Control

The second standard of field work (see SAS No. 1, paragraph 150.02), which applies to all audit engagements, including audits of

nonprofit organizations, states, "There is to be a proper study and evaluation of the existing internal control as a basis for reliance thereon and for the determination of the resultant extent of the tests to which auditing procedures are to be restricted."

Section 320 of SAS No. 1 describes the application of the second standard of field work, and SAS No. 3 discusses the effects of electronic data processing (EDP) on the auditor's study and evaluation of internal accounting control. Guidance concerning the independent auditor's communication of a material weakness in internal accounting control appears in SAS No. 20, Required Communication of a Material Weakness in Internal Accounting Control.

Chapter 2

Expenses

Some nonprofit organizations present their expenses classified on a functional basis; others present their expenses classified on an object basis. When expenses are classified on a functional basis, each significant program and supporting service usually is reported separately in the statement of activity. Program services are those directly related to the purposes of the organization; supporting services are those not directly related to program services (such as fund-raising, membership development, and management and general expenses). In some cases, certain expenses (such as payroll and pension costs) pertain to more than one program or supporting service; generally, such expenses are allocated among the pertinent services. Because of the importance of fund-raising expenses to users of financial statements of a nonprofit organization, such costs may be disclosed in the financial statements even though the organization presents its expenses classified on an object basis.

When he is performing auditing procedures with respect to expenses, the auditor's objectives should be to obtain reasonable assurance that expenses are authorized or approved by management, are supported, are properly classified, are recognized in the appropriate period, and (when presented on a functional basis) are properly allocated to the appropriate functions. The most significant expenses incurred by many nonprofit organizations are payroll costs, and, therefore, the methods of allocating such costs are of particular interest to the auditor.

Internal accounting controls over a nonprofit organization's expenses are generally the same as the controls applicable to ex-

penses of profit-oriented organizations. Examples of internal accounting controls that may apply to expenses include

- Existence of a well defined organizational chart that clearly defines the organization's activities by function and a detailed chart of accounts that defines the expenses chargeable to them.
- Controls over expenses, including comparison with approved budget estimates, and investigation of significant variations.
 (Budget estimates are generally approved and monitored by the organization's governing board.)
- Controls over disbursements, which include approval of disbursements and review of the distribution of expenses to accounts and the allocation among functions, if applicable.

The auditing procedures for expenses in nonprofit organizations are in most respects the same as those for expenses in profitoriented organizations. When expenses are reported on a functional cost basis, examples of additional auditing procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Obtaining reasonable assurance that expenses have been approved. If the budget serves as authorization for expenses, the auditor would compare the expenses with the budget.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that the functional classifications used adequately present the activities of the organization.
- Reviewing and testing the allocations of expenses that apply to more than one function and considering whether the methods and the underlying bases for allocation are reasonable and consistent. For example, a review of salary and wage allocations might include an examination of program reports, job descriptions, and employee time or activity reports.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that the classifications used are consistent with those of the preceding year or, if not, that the changes are adequately disclosed.

Expenditures of Restricted Resources

Internal accounting controls and auditing procedures relating to expenditures of resources restricted by donors, grantors, or other outside parties to specific purposes are discussed in chapter 6, "Liabilities, Deferred Revenue and Support, and Fund Balances."

Grants Awarded

Grants may be awarded by nonprofit organizations to other organizations. Generally, the audit objectives, the internal accounting controls, and the auditing procedures that the auditor should consider for grants that have been awarded are similar to those for other expenses. Examples of additional procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Examining grant authorizations and related agreements.
- When appropriate, examining documentation relating to the tax status of the grantee organizations.
- Reviewing the organization's grant-monitoring procedures, including accountability, if any, by the grantee for use of the funds.
- Reviewing procedures for cancelling grants and for obtaining refunds of grants made, if appropriate.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that grants have been recorded in the proper accounting period.

Taxation of Nonprofit Organizations

Although nonprofit organizations generally are exempt from income taxes, tax regulations usually are important considerations in the audits of nonprofit organizations. Certain nonprofit organizations may be subject to taxes on unrelated trade or business income and on excess lobbying expenses, as well as to excise, payroll, real estate, and personal property taxes. Also, they may be required to collect sales taxes on sales of publications or products and to withhold payroll taxes.

Generally, the audit objectives, the internal accounting controls, and the auditing procedures that the auditor should consider for taxes of a nonprofit organization are similar to those for a profit-oriented organization. Examples of additional procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Identifying those taxes from which the organization is exempt and those for which it is liable.
- Examining exemption letters from tax authorities.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that the conditions for taxexempt status are met and that necessary information returns have been filed on a timely basis.

- Identifying any unrelated business income and applicable expenses and evaluating the provision for the related taxes.
- Making inquiries of management concerning the organization's lobbying activities (if any) and evaluating the provision for any related taxes.
- Reviewing the results of the latest examination by the Internal Revenue Service or other taxing authorities.
- Making inquiries concerning whether the organization is a private foundation as that term is defined in section 509 of the Internal Revenue Code. If the organization is a private foundation, the auditor should obtain reasonable assurance that the provision for any applicable taxes is adequate and that the organization has complied with the provisions of the code and regulations relating to such matters as required distribution of income and prohibited activities.

Chapter 3

Revenue

Increases in the aggregate net assets of nonprofit organizations arise from revenue (discussed in this chapter) or from support and capital additions (discussed in chapter 4). Deferral of revenue and support is discussed in chapter 6.

The Audit Objective

When he is performing auditing procedures with respect to revenue, the auditor's objective should be to obtain reasonable assurance that revenues have been recorded properly in regard to amount, account, and period and that they are presented in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

Types of Revenue

Revenue generally is classified as follows:

- Fees for performance of services (service fees).
- Sales of publications and other items.
- Income and gains and losses from investments.
- Third-party reimbursements.

Service Fees

The categories of service fees are numerous and depend on the nature of the organization's activities. Some examples are

- Membership dues and initiation fees of associations, clubs, and unions.
- Admission fees for performances and exhibitions of performing arts organizations and museums.
- School tuition.
- Client fees of voluntary service organizations.
- Annual care fees of cemetery organizations.
- Life membership and other fees of homes for the aged.

Internal accounting controls over service fees of a nonprofit organization generally are the same as the controls over similar fees of profit-oriented organizations. Examples of internal accounting controls that may apply to service fees include

- Controls over revenue, including comparison with approved budget estimates and investigation of significant variations.
- Independent accountability over admissions, such as control of all available tickets, both used and unused, to theatrical performances, exhibitions, conferences, seminars, or benefits.
- Segregation of accountability functions relating to membership, enrollment, and similar activities that give rise to dues, tuition, and other revenue.
- Appropriate control procedures over the processing and recording of one-time membership fees.

The auditor should consider performing analytical review procedures (see SAS No. 24, *Analytical Review Procedures*), including comparison of recorded revenue with related, independently prepared statistical reports. For example, comparisons such as the following might be made:

- Tuition with enrollment statistics.
- Admissions revenue with turnstile counts or ticket usage reports.
- Dues with membership listings.

If there is significant risk that revenue may be unrecorded or underrecorded, the auditor should consider additional procedures to obtain reasonable assurance that recorded revenues are complete. For example, if there are material weaknesses in internal accounting controls over cash receipts from service fees, the auditor may select, from a source independent of the accounting function, a sample of members, students, ticket subscribers, or other patrons and request confirmation from them of amounts paid, if any. If the auditor is unable to obtain reasonable assurance concerning such revenues, he should consider the effect this may have on his report. (See the "Scope Limitation" section of chapter 8.)

Sales of Publications and Other Items

Some nonprofit organizations sell items that have been purchased, produced, or donated, such as

- Publications, subscriptions to periodicals, and advertising space.
- Souvenirs, reproductions, and records.

Other revenue may be raised by auctions, concession sales, or other events.

Generally, the internal accounting controls and auditing procedures that the independent auditor should consider for sales of publications and other items are the same as those for sales by profit-oriented organizations. Accordingly, it is important for the entity to control the number of publications printed, issued, and on hand and to control the number of items of merchandise available, sold, and on hand.

Income and Gains and Losses From Investments

Nonprofit organizations may receive income from investments and may have gains and losses from their investments, including

- Dividends and interest.
- Rents and royalties.
- Gains and losses realized on dispositions of investments.
- Unrealized gains and losses resulting from changes in the fair value of investments.

In some instances, these items may be restricted by donors or others and, therefore, may be accounted for as deferred revenue or capital additions.

Although the accounting for investments by nonprofit organiza-

tions may differ in some respects from that of profit-oriented organizations (see the related discussion in SOP 78-10, paragraphs 77 through 83), the internal accounting controls and auditing procedures that the auditor should consider for investment income and for gains and losses from investments are generally the same for both profit-oriented and nonprofit organizations. In addition, important considerations for nonprofit organizations are the internal accounting controls over restricted revenue and the auditing procedures relating to it. These matters are discussed in chapter 6.

In some cases, the investments of nonprofit organizations' unrestricted and restricted funds are pooled. As indicated in chapter 5, in such cases the auditor should make tests to obtain reasonable assurance that the investment income and the gains or losses from investments are appropriately allocated to the funds participating in the investment pool.

Recently, some nonprofit organizations have adopted the so-called total-return approach to the management of investments of endowment and quasi-endowment funds (see SOP 78-10, paragraphs 75 and 76 for a discussion of this approach and related accounting considerations). Not all states permit the use of the total-return approach. Thus, the auditor should consider whether the approach is permitted under applicable state law and whether the accounting for the available net gains from endowment funds is appropriate.

Third-Party Reimbursements

Some nonprofit organizations provide services to others, the cost of which is reimbursed by a third party.

The audit objective in the examination of third-party reimbursements should be to obtain reasonable assurance that revenue has been appropriately accrued for all reimbursable costs (and only for those that are reimbursable).

Examples of internal accounting controls that apply to third-party reimbursements include

- Review of third-party payor contractual agreements at regular intervals to ascertain that the services rendered are in accordance with the terms of the agreements.
- Preparation of cost reimbursement reports on a timely basis and review of the reports by appropriate management personnel.
- Establishment of procedures to ensure that properly reimburs-

able direct and indirect costs are billed to, and collected from, third-party payors.

Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Reading pertinent sections of significant third-party payor contracts to determine the basis for reimbursement.
- Reviewing cost reimbursement reports and testing underlying support to obtain satisfaction that they were prepared on the basis of the principles of reimbursement in the contract with the third-party payor.
- Testing allocations of indirect costs among the organization's programs, including the bases used for the allocation of indirect costs.
- Reviewing the status of audits by third-party payors and considering the potential effect, if any, on the financial statements.

If the organization depends significantly on third-party reimbursement arrangements to carry out its program activities, the auditor also should evaluate whether the financial statements adequately disclose information related to these arrangements.

Chapter 4

Support and Capital Additions

Gifts, grants, and bequests to nonprofit organizations normally are accounted for as either support or capital additions.

Support

Nonreciprocal giving in support of the activities of nonprofit organizations often is the principal resource of such organizations. This guide refers to such gifts, grants, and bequests as *support*.

Support may be unrestricted or may be subject to donor- or grantor-imposed restrictions that limit the manner or time period in which it may be used. Restrictions may be explicit in the gift instrument or implicit because of the manner in which the gift was obtained.

If the amount of the grant is based on a specific measure of service (such as grants based on research personnel hours or dedication of facilities for specified periods of time), the amounts received normally would be accounted for as service fees (see chapter 3) rather than as support.

Capital Additions

Nonexpendable gifts, grants, and bequests restricted by the donor or grantor for endowment, plant, or loan purposes, either permanently or for a period of time, are referred to in this guide as *capital additions*. Donor or grantor restrictions may include requirements such as the following:

- A specified or indefinite period of time must elapse (such as in a term endowment or life interest gift) before the principal becomes available for other restricted or unrestricted purposes.
- The principal must be maintained in perpetuity (as in a permanent endowment gift).
- Amounts must be used for acquisitions of plant and equipment.

Forms of Gifts, Grants, and Bequests

Gifts, grants, and bequests are received in the form of (a) cash, (b) services, (c) securities, materials, facilities, and other non-monetary items, and (d) future interests and interest-free loans.

Cash Contributions

Contributions of cash are obtained from the following:

- a. Solicitations
 - By direct mail or telephone.
 - By radio or television (such as spot announcements and telethons).
 - By direct contact ("in person" solicitations), including doorto-door and street contacts.
- b. Unsolicited gifts and bequests.
- c. Special events (such as fund-raising dinners and theater parties) or "sales" in which the organization's supporters may pay substantially more than the fair value of articles, services, or tokens of appreciation that are "sold."
- d. Allotments by federated fund-raising agencies.
- e. Grants from others, including foundations, trusts, and governmental units.

The audit objective in the examination of cash contributions should be to obtain reasonable assurance that such contributions have been recorded properly with regard to amount, account, and period and that they are presented in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

Internal Accounting Controls Over Mail Receipts. Many nonprofit organizations receive contributions by mail, and effective control over mail receipts is essential. Control may be achieved by procedures such as the following:

- Joint control of mail received by the organization—Two or more persons (1) jointly control and open all incoming mail, (2) restrictively endorse checks, (3) prepare a list in duplicate of amounts received, (4) sign the list to attest to its accuracy, and (5) send one copy of the list to the organization's accounting department for recording in the accounting records, and send the second copy of the list, with the cash receipts, to the person responsible for making the bank deposit (who should be independent of the accounting function). A person who does not have access to cash receipts compares the bank deposit record with the accounting department cash receipts record.
- Use of a bank lock box service—The organization's fund-raising solicitations direct that contributions by mail be sent to a post office box controlled by a bank. The bank opens the mail, deposits the receipts, and furnishes the organization with a list of the lock box receipts and an authenticated deposit slip.

The following procedures are sometimes used to supplement internal accounting controls over contributions received by mail:

- An outside agency may make test mailings of "contributions" that are subsequently traced into the records.
- An outside fund-raising service, having no access to cash receipts, may handle the mailing of all fund-raising literature and follow up on lack of adequate responses to campaigns.

Control Over Direct Contact Solicitations. If direct contact campaigns are conducted, the following are important controls:

- Appropriate supervision of the solicitors. This often is accomplished by a pyramid structure of area chairmen, division captains, neighborhood captains, and door-to-door solicitors, with each level reporting to the next higher level.
- Restriction of solicitation materials to authorized solicitors. This may involve a specific form of identification authorizing them to solicit contributions for the organization.
- Separation of physical control of cash from the accounting control over the contributions received. This separation should be achieved at the earliest possible point. For example, a door-to-

door solicitor should submit a report to the neighborhood captain. The report should reconcile the contributions received (some of which may be in the form of pledges) with the cash collected. The solicitor should also send a copy of the report directly to the organization's accounting department to establish accounting control and to permit later comparison with the amounts deposited.

- Minimization of the number of persons having access to cash and of the amount of cash in any one person's control. The cash collected should be deposited in a bank at the earliest practical time (such as by the neighborhood captain).
- The use of fund-raising reports to check the results of each solicitation against street maps or other controls to ascertain that all areas and all solicitors have been accounted for.
- Preparation of summaries of all fund-raising reports, reconciliation of all reports with the organization's records, and comparison of the recorded amounts with total bank deposits.
- Accounting for all sealed containers that are used to collect cash.

Some organizations may not have adequate internal accounting controls over cash contributions. In that circumstance, it may be difficult for the auditor to obtain reasonable assurance that the amount of cash contributions is not materially misstated. If there is a significant risk that such revenue may be materially unrecorded or underrecorded, the auditor should consider the effect that this may have on his report. (See chapter 8, "The Auditor's Report.")

Other Control Procedures. Other internal accounting control procedures that may be appropriate for cash contributions include the following:

- Use of procedures similar to those for incoming mail to control the counting of the contents of sealed containers or of open plate collections. Containers, once collected, and open plate collections should be maintained under the joint control of two or more responsible persons until they are counted.
- Establishment of separate accountabilities for donor-restricted gifts to appropriately classify and account for them and to monitor compliance with donor restrictions.
- Use of prenumbered contribution acknowledgment forms, when practicable.

- Maintenance of a record of gifts contingent on future events (such as bequests), which is reviewed periodically.
- Budgeting of contributions that can reasonably be estimated, and investigation of differences between actual contributions and such budgeted amounts.
- Restrictive endorsement (for example, "for deposit only" to the organization's account) of all checks received by the organization immediately upon receipt to prevent the unauthorized cashing of such checks.
- Publication of donors' names in a journal or program, and investigation of complaints from donors whose names were omitted, or the amount of whose gifts did not agree. The investigator should be a person who is independent of the contribution receiving and recording functions.

Tests of Contributions and Grants. These tests should include procedures to detect unrecorded or underrecorded contributions. Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Testing for unrecorded or underrecorded contributions or grants and for unrecognized donor or grantor restrictions by (a) selecting names from available solicitation lists, lists of current and prior years' contributors or grantors, lists of grants for which the organization has applied, or other appropriate populations of donors or grantors (lists that are maintained independently of the accounting function should be used for this purpose); (b) comparing the amounts (if any) that the lists indicate have been donated in the current year with the amounts recorded in the accounting records; (c) requesting confirmation from the person selected of whether a contribution or grant was made and, if so, of the amount and date of the contribution or grant and whether any restrictions were placed on the use of the funds; and (d) comparing the confirmation replies with the organization's records.
- Testing the recording of grants received by referring to notifications from grantors and other documents.
- Comparing the names of contributors and amounts contributed that are listed in the annual journal or other publication with recorded receipts.
- Reading minutes of meetings of the governing board and appropriate committees and looking for mention of contributions and grants received. The auditor should obtain satisfaction that any

such contributions and grants have been properly recorded.

- When there are direct contact solicitations, testing recapitulation schedules that summarize contributions that have been raised and comparing the totals with recorded receipts.
- Applying analytical review procedures by comparing amounts received in the current period with amounts received in prior periods and with budgeted amounts (if applicable) by solicitation areas.

Procedures Relating to Donor Restrictions. To obtain reasonable assurance that donor restrictions have been properly recognized, the auditor should examine documents supporting gifts, grants, and bequests (such as pledge cards, correspondence, wills, and grant notifications). The auditor should review the classification of contributions between unrestricted and donor-restricted categories. (In addition, see the previous paragraph.)

Other General Procedures. The following procedures should also be considered:

- Requesting confirmation from federated fund-raising organizations (that is, organizations that raise funds for distribution to other nonprofit organizations) (1) of amounts allocated to the nonprofit organization, (2) of the period(s) to which such amounts pertain, and (3) of other pertinent data, if any.
- Requesting information, including data on any restrictions, from estate administrators or legal counsel with respect to estate or bequest settlements or any other significant completed or pending contributions.
- Inquiring whether any legal requirements (such as registration or reporting) exist for states or other localities in which the nonprofit organization is engaged in fund-raising activities, and investigating whether the organization is complying with any such requirements.
- Reviewing the results of grantor audits, if any, and considering the potential effect on the financial statements.

Donated or Contributed Services

Sometimes donated or contributed services are recorded as support and expense.

When the auditor performs procedures with respect to donated

or contributed services, the audit objective should be to obtain reasonable assurance that such services have been properly valued and recorded and that they are included as support and expense in the appropriate period.

Examples of internal accounting controls that may apply to donated or contributed services include

- A policy statement clearly defining the types of donated or contributed services that should be accounted for and reported.
- Use of forms (such as time sheets) and other procedures for the accumulation of data relating to donated or contributed services, including subsequent review and approval by an appropriate person.
- Review and approval of the methods used and the reasonableness of the valuations assigned to donated or contributed services.

Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Evaluating the appropriateness of the organization's policy concerning the recording of donated or contributed services.
- Obtaining a list of recorded amounts, including the name and position of the person or organization rendering the service, the gross valuation of the service rendered, the amounts paid in cash (if any), and the net contributions recorded by program or activity.
- Examining time records and other evidence supporting the amount recorded for the donated service and the program or activity that the service benefited.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that the gross value assigned to donated services is (1) comparable to other salaries paid or consistent with local compensation levels if the services would otherwise be performed by an employee or (2) comparable to fees for similar services if professional services are donated.

Gifts of Securities, Materials, Facilities, and Other Nonmonetary Items

Donations of securities, materials, facilities (and use thereof), and other nonmonetary items (including purchases by the non-profit organization at prices significantly less than fair value) generally are recorded at fair value when received, provided the organi-

zation has a clearly measurable and objective basis for determining the value. If values are not reasonably determinable, the donations are not recorded. If donated items pass through the organization to its charitable beneficiaries and the organization serves only as an agent for the donors, the donated items usually are not recorded as support.

The audit objective in the examination of donated securities, materials, facilities, and other nonmonetary items should be to obtain reasonable assurance that

- Donated items have been properly recorded.
- Amounts ascribed to the donated items are proper, the amounts are recorded in the appropriate period, and any associated liabilities or restrictions are recognized.
- The basis of valuation of donated items is disclosed in the financial statements.

Examples of internal accounting controls that may apply to the receipt of donated items include

- Separation of responsibilities for receiving and recording, and establishment of accounting procedures for such items.
- Physical inspection of donated items when they are received.
- Review and approval by the governing board of methods used for determining the valuations assigned to donated items and of the reasonableness of such valuations.

Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Obtaining a listing of recorded amounts, including name of donor, type of donation, gross valuation, amount paid in cash (in the case of a bargain purchase), and the net contribution, recorded by source or activity.
- For donated marketable securities, comparing published quotations on the date of donation with the assigned value.
- For donated securities for which market quotations are not readily available, obtaining a valuation from an investment banker or securities dealer.¹
- For other items, obtaining reasonable assurance that the values

^{1.} See the AICPA industry audit guide, Audits of Investment Companies, for a discussion of factors to be considered when securities are valued "in good faith."

placed on the donated items are comparable to prices paid for similar items recently acquired, are consistent with appropriate market rates, or are based on a reasonable appraisal or other expert valuation. (See SAS No. 11, *Using the Work of a Specialist.*)

- Reviewing receiving reports and other evidence supporting the donated items to obtain reasonable assurance that they were properly recorded.
- With respect to donated collections (such as works of art, books, and botanical specimens), reading the organization's correspondence and any newspaper clippings (the nonprofit organization may keep a file of such items) for gifts of this nature, physically inspecting such gifts, and obtaining reasonable assurance that, if applicable, they have been properly recorded and disclosed.²
- Requesting confirmation from donors regarding the description and quantities of donated items and any restrictions imposed on them.

Future Interests and Interest-Free Loans

Donors may give nonprofit organizations various types of future interests, such as

- Life income gifts—resources made available to the nonprofit organization with the donor restriction that the organization pay the income earned thereon to designated beneficiaries for a specified period of time (usually the lives of the designated beneficiaries).
- Annuity gifts—similar to life income gifts, except that the donor requires the nonprofit organization to pay a fixed amount periodically (an annuity) to the designated beneficiaries.
- *Unitrust gifts*—gifts in which the donor retains some rights (usually not in the entirety) in either the principal or income.

In certain jurisdictions, the acceptance of an annuity by a nonprofit organization is subject to the regulations of a governmental agency, which may stipulate the conditions under which annuities can be accepted, designate the types of investments that can be made with annuity funds, and require that the investments (or other security) be deposited with a governmental agency.

^{2.} See chapter 5 for a discussion of valuing collections of art and similar items.

In addition, funds may be made available to the nonprofit organization interest-free, to be repaid either on demand or after a specified period. The earnings and sometimes the principal amounts of these funds are available for use (restricted or unrestricted) by the organization.

When the auditor is performing procedures with respect to gifts of future interests and interest-free loans, the audit objective should be to obtain reasonable assurance that

- Such gifts and loans have been properly recorded.
- Amounts ascribed to such gifts are proper and recorded in the appropriate period, and any significant associated liabilities or restrictions are recognized.
- The basis of valuation of the gifts is disclosed in the financial statements.

Examples of internal accounting controls that may relate to gifts of future interests include

- Establishment of procedures to adequately identify, segregate, record, and control the cash and investments of these gifts in compliance with applicable restrictions.
- Maintenance of records for each gift, including such information as the nature of the principal, the restrictions on investment or on the uses of principal or income, and the termination dates of such restrictions. This may involve the maintenance of an upto-date register for each of these gifts, as well as individual files of correspondence with donors and their representatives and copies of bequests and other documents pertinent to the administration of each gift.
- Establishment of controls to properly record and distribute the income from such gifts.
- Establishment of procedures to determine the termination of required payments to beneficiaries of life income and annuity funds.

Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

 Reading the agreements under which gifts of future interests were received, tracing the amounts of such gifts from the donor agreements or other original documents to the accounting rec-

- ords, and, in the case of annuity-type gifts, testing the computation and recording, if appropriate, of the annuity liability.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that the requirements of any applicable governmental regulatory agencies are being observed.
- Testing distributions to beneficiaries to obtain reasonable assurance that they were made in accordance with the applicable agreements, and requesting confirmation from the beneficiaries of amounts received.
- Reviewing procedures and supporting documentation (such as death certificates and obituaries) for determining when required payments to beneficiaries of life income and annuity funds should be discontinued.
- When restrictions on gifts of future interests terminate, examining the supporting documentation and reviewing the propriety of subsequent accounting for such gifts.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that imputed interest, if any, has been properly calculated for interest-free loans.

Chapter 5

Assets

Types of Assets of Nonprofit Organizations

Many assets of nonprofit organizations (such as cash, receivables, and marketable securities) are similar to those found in profitoriented organizations. Accordingly, the auditor's objectives, the internal accounting controls, and the auditing procedures for these assets are in most respects the same as those for assets of profitoriented organizations.

Nonprofit organizations may have restricted resources and assets with unique characteristics, however, such as the following:

- Pledges or grants receivable.
- Historic or restored buildings that are landmarks or works of art and are used for display rather than for operating or investment purposes.
- Collections of art, first editions and other valuable books, plants, animals, and other unique assets.

Restricted Resources

Many nonprofit organizations receive resources (such as endowments and plant funds) subject to donor-imposed restrictions. Such restrictions ordinarily are in the form of limitations on the use of principal or income, which in the case of term endowments lapse at some future time. In addition, donors or regulatory agencies sometimes stipulate that the donated resources must be segregated from other assets. For example, the provisions of applicable law

frequently require the segregation of resources given subject to an annuity agreement. When there is no requirement to segregate the assets, they sometimes are commingled (or pooled) with those of other restricted or unrestricted funds of the organization.

Many nonprofit organizations segregate certain assets according to fund groupings. This action frequently is taken with respect to assets of endowment, annuity, and life income funds of a restricted nature. In addition to those procedures with respect to gifts of assets subject to donor restriction discussed in chapter 4, the auditor should

- Be aware of legal requirements pertinent to restricted resources.
 It may be necessary to obtain information from legal counsel and to request confirmation from other third parties about the requirements for segregation of assets.
- Obtain reasonable assurance that the organization has complied with the restrictions imposed by the donor or other third party and that significant restrictions are disclosed in the financial statements.

Investment Pools

Nonprofit organizations frequently pool investments of various funds. The income from such investments, and the realized and unrealized gains and losses on the investments, should be allocated equitably to the participating funds.

With respect to investment pools, the auditor should consider whether there are any restrictions (by donors or regulatory agencies) that would prohibit the pooling of investments of certain funds, whether there are appropriate controls over the allocations to participating funds of investment income and of realized and unrealized gains or losses, and whether the method of computing such allocations is appropriate. In addition, the auditor should consider testing the computation of such allocations.

Grants, Reimbursements, and Pledges Receivable

Many nonprofit organizations have receivables in the form of (1) grants and third-party reimbursements from governmental units and other organizations and (2) pledges from contributors. With

respect to grants, reimbursements, and pledges receivable, the auditor should

- Obtain reasonable assurance that grants, reimbursements, and pledges are properly reflected in the financial statements.
- Apply procedures similar to those used in the examination of other receivables (such as requesting confirmations) and consider the applicable portions of section 331 of SAS No. 1.
- Obtain reasonable assurance that the allowance for uncollectible pledges (or grants or reimbursements, if applicable) is reasonable. Factors to be considered include the age of the pledges (or grants), the organization's past collection experience, its policy with respect to the enforcement of the pledge obligation, and the credit standing of the donors (or grantors).

Property and Equipment

Nonprofit organizations' property and equipment may be acquired by purchase, donation, or lease. The amount and type of the investment in property and equipment vary significantly among nonprofit organizations. For example, a trade association or political party may own only furniture and office equipment; a private school or a public broadcasting company may have significant amounts invested in buildings and equipment; a country club or botanical garden may have major investments in land improvements, and a performing arts organization may have items such as sets and costumes. In addition, title to fixed assets acquired with certain restricted funds, especially from government grants, often must be returned to the granting agency.

Examples of auditing procedures that the auditor should consider in addition to those that he would otherwise apply include

- Reviewing compliance with any restrictions imposed by donors, grantors, or government agencies on the uses or dispositions of donated property and equipment.
- When assets not previously capitalized are being capitalized for the first time, reviewing the basis used to record the assets. If appraisals have been used, the guidance provided in SAS No. 11, Using the Work of a Specialist, should be followed.
- Reviewing the proper disposition of assets acquired with donorrestricted funds.

Collections of Works of Art and Similar Items

Donors frequently make gifts of works of art and similar items to museums, libraries, schools, churches, and other nonprofit organizations. It is often impracticable, however, to value these gifts, and, accordingly, they often are not capitalized. In addition, these items may be purchased either with unrestricted resources or with resources donated specifically for such purposes. Some nonprofit organizations recognize values for such items on their balance sheets.

Organizations acquiring these items ordinarily should catalogue (such as by maintaining a register of accessions or otherwise identifying and describing the objects acquired), control (by assigning an identification number and placing an identification tag or mark on the item), and provide adequate physical safeguards from theft or damage for such items. Periodic inventories of such assets should be taken (using the identification numbers) and reconciled with the register of accessions.

With respect to collections of works of art and similar items, examples of auditing procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Evaluating the procedures for recording accessions and deaccessions and inspecting approvals or acknowledgments to donors of the acquired items.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that the valuation basis on the balance sheet is appropriate and that such basis is disclosed.
- Evaluating the procedures for controlling the collections and for periodically conducting a physical inventory of them. If the value of the collections is included in the financial statements, the auditor should consider observing the physical inventory or otherwise obtaining reasonable assurance that the collections exist.

Chapter 6

Liabilities, Deferred Revenue and Support, and Fund Balances

Liabilities

Liabilities of nonprofit organizations generally are similar to those of profit-oriented organizations. Accordingly, the audit objectives, the internal accounting controls, and the auditing procedures that should be considered for liabilities are in most respects the same as those applicable for liabilities of profit-oriented organizations.

Liabilities of nonprofit organizations that have unusual characteristics include tax-deferred annuities for employees and interfund borrowings, which are discussed in this chapter, and refunds due to third parties for amounts collected under reimbursement agreements, which are discussed in chapter 3.

Tax-Deferred Annuities

Nonprofit entities organized under Internal Revenue Code section 501(c)(3) may adopt tax-deferred annuity plans for their employees. Such plans, which are covered in Internal Revenue Code section 403(b), may be noncontributory, or the employees may contribute to the plan. The nonprofit organization is responsible for the accuracy of the calculation of the amount that may be contributed to the plan annually for each employee. The auditor, in addition to considering the organization's compliance with the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, should review the calculation of the maximum annual contribution permitted by the Internal Revenue Code. In addition, the auditor should review

the actuary's report and compare the calculation of the maximum annual contribution with the recorded expense to see that the accounting treatment conforms to generally accepted accounting principles.

Interfund Borrowings

Nonprofit organizations may transfer amounts among funds either temporarily (borrowings) or permanently (transfers).

A governing board may authorize borrowings from endowment or other restricted funds. When it becomes evident that contemplated sources of funds for repayment are not readily available, such interfund borrowings generally are considered permanent and are recorded as transfers. There may, however, be legal prohibitions against lending endowment or other restricted funds to unrestricted funds or against making such transfers.

When the auditor is performing procedures with respect to interfund borrowings, the audit objective should be to obtain reasonable assurance that the transactions are properly authorized, recorded (with the appropriate interest charge, if applicable), classified, and disclosed in the financial statements and that the organization has complied with any legal restrictions.

Examples of internal accounting controls that may apply to interfund borrowings of a nonprofit organization include procedures (a) for determining that borrowings are in accordance with authorizations and legal restrictions and (b) for periodically reviewing the collectibility of interfund balances.

Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Obtaining reasonable assurance through inquiries of legal counsel that borrowings do not violate any legal restrictions. If the auditor becomes aware of violations of such restrictions, he should follow the guidance in SAS No. 17, *Illegal Acts by Clients*.
- Reviewing minutes of governing board meetings or other documentation for approval of borrowings.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that interfund borrowings are recorded at the same amount in both funds.
- Evaluating the collectibility of amounts due from other funds.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that interest accruals and payments of interfund borrowings are proper.

• Obtaining reasonable assurance that transfers have been properly classified and disclosed in the financial statements.

Deferred Revenue and Support

Deferred revenue may include items (such as membership dues and subscriptions to periodicals) that have not been earned as of the balance sheet date but that are expected to be recognized as revenue in subsequent periods. Deferred revenue items of nonprofit organizations generally are similar to those found in many profit-oriented organizations.

Deferred support may include unexpended balances of gifts, grants, and bequests restricted for specific operating purposes or for use in future periods. It also may include any unexpended balance of income earned on endowment funds that is restricted for operating purposes and any capital gifts and grants restricted for acquisition of plant assets until they are used for the intended purpose.

When the auditor is performing procedures with respect to deferred revenue and support, the audit objective should be to obtain reasonable assurance that amounts applicable to future periods are recorded properly in regard to amount, account, and period.

Examples of internal accounting controls that may apply to deferred revenue and support include

- Controls to ensure that records of the amounts and time periods to which deferred revenue relates are properly maintained.
- Controls to ensure that records of restrictions on deferred support are properly maintained and that amounts expended are appropriate.
- Establishment of procedures to review the calculation and underlying amounts of the amortization of deferred revenue.
- Periodic reviews of expenditures to determine that deferred support has been properly recognized.

Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

- Examining the calculations of deferred revenue and reviewing the propriety of the amortization periods.
- Examining expenditures of deferred restricted funds to determine whether they are in compliance with the donor's or gran-

tor's restrictions and whether the proper amounts of such restricted funds have been recognized as revenues or other additions.

- Considering whether matching requirements, if any, have been met.
- If current restricted gifts, grants, bequests, and other income are recognized as revenue, support, and capital additions to the extent that, during the period, expenditures have been made for the purposes specified by the donor or grantor (as recommended in SOP 78-10), reviewing other expenditures to determine whether any of them satisfy such restrictions and should give rise to recognition of deferred revenue and support as current-period revenues, support, or capital additions.

Fund Balances

Fund balances represent the organization's net assets and may include funds restricted by donors, such as funds for endowment, property and equipment, and loan purposes. Disclosures of the restricted portions of fund balances are made by major classifications, with individual funds being grouped with those of similar types.

When he is performing auditing procedures with respect to fund balances, the auditor's objectives should be to obtain reasonable assurance that restricted resources have been treated in accordance with the restrictions imposed by third parties and that proper disclosure is made of the restricted and unrestricted portions of fund balances.

Examples of internal accounting controls that may apply to fund balances of nonprofit organizations include

- Controls to ensure that records of donor-imposed restrictions are properly maintained.
- Periodic reviews for compliance with such restrictions.
- A chart of accounts that ensures proper classification and accounting for restricted funds.
- Controls to ensure that transfers are processed in accordance with board approvals.

Examples of procedures that the auditor should consider include

• Obtaining reasonable assurance that funds are in balance.

- Examining competent evidence to support restrictions.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that all funds included in a particular classification have similar characteristics.
- Examining documentation supporting payments and transfers to obtain reasonable assurance that they are properly approved and recorded.
- Obtaining reasonable assurance that proper segregation and disclosures are made in the financial statements.

Chapter 7

Other Matters

Affiliated Organizations

The independent auditor should inquire whether there are organizations that are affiliated with, or otherwise financially related to, the organization whose financial statements are being examined. The auditor should consider whether combined financial statements are necessary for fair presentation in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. If combined financial statements are not necessary, the auditor should consider whether appropriate disclosure of affiliations is made in the notes to the financial statements.

Related-Party Transactions

SAS No. 6, Related Party Transactions, provides guidance concerning procedures that the auditor should consider to identify related-party transactions and to obtain reasonable assurance in regard to the substance of such transactions and the accounting for them, including financial statement disclosure. (See paragraph 49 of SOP 78-10 for a discussion of related-party considerations.)

Illegal Acts by Clients

The auditor should be familiar with SAS No. 17, *Illegal Acts by Clients*, which discusses the attention that the auditor should give to the possibility that illegal acts may have occurred. SAS No. 17 also provides guidance when the auditor becomes aware of client acts that appear to be illegal.

Errors or Irregularities

The auditor also should be familiar with SAS No. 16, The Independent Auditor's Responsibility for the Detection of Errors or Irregularities, which provides guidance concerning the auditor's responsibility for detecting errors or irregularities and which discusses his responsibilities when material errors or irregularities come to his attention.

Client Representations

The auditor is required to obtain certain written representations from management as part of an examination made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards. (See SAS No. 19, *Client Representations*.) In addition to the representations contained in the illustrative letter in SAS No. 19, for nonprofit organizations the auditor should consider obtaining representations concerning the following, if applicable:

- Compliance with restrictions on resources.
- Taxation and tax-exemption status.
- Reasonableness of bases for allocation of functional expenses.
- Propriety of interfund transfers and collectibility of interfund loans.
- Inclusion of all funds under the entity's control in the financial statements.

Use of the Work of Internal Auditors

Nonprofit organizations may have internal auditors who, among other functions, may study and evaluate internal accounting controls and perform substantive tests of the details of transactions and balances. Although the work of an internal auditor cannot be substituted for the work of the independent auditor, the independent auditor should consider, in accordance with SAS No. 9, The Effect of an Internal Audit Function on the Scope of the Independent Auditor's Examination, the procedures performed by internal auditors in determining the nature, timing, and extent of his own auditing procedures.

Audit Committees

Some nonprofit organizations have formal audit committees. Their responsibilities generally are similar to those of profit-oriented organizations' audit committees.

The audit committee generally serves as liaison between the organization's governing board and the auditor. The auditor should establish a working relationship with the audit committee and should inform its members of the results of the examination, particularly the discovery of material errors and irregularities, illegal acts, or material weaknesses in internal accounting controls. The auditor often may be requested to attend meetings of the audit committee and to assist the committee in connection with its duties.

Other Information in Documents Containing Audited Financial Statements

Information not covered by the auditor's report may sometimes be included in a document prepared by a nonprofit organization that contains audited financial statements. For example, the organization may present a comparison of budgeted revenues and expenses with actual revenues and expenses. If such a comparison is included in the financial statements, the information ordinarily should be appropriately identified as "not covered by the auditor's report," in accordance with paragraph 31 of SAS No. 2, Reports on Audited Financial Statements. The organization may also present such information outside the financial statements. SAS No. 8, Other Information in Documents Containing Audited Financial Statements, applies to other information in published annual reports of nonprofit organizations for charitable or philanthropic purposes.

Although the auditor is not required to perform procedures on budget information beyond the requirements of the applicable SAS, he may consider comparing the budget information with the organization's approved budget.

Inclusion of Summary Financial Data in Printed Reports or Fund-Raising Literature

Frequently, nonprofit organizations include summary or condensed financial data in a printed annual report or in fund-raising

literature. Such data often do not include notes and similar information necessary for presentation in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. In such cases, an auditor should not allow his name to be associated with the data. However, a statement can be made that the data were extracted from the audited financial statements as long as the auditor is not identified. It is preferable that the statement indicate where a copy of the audited financial statements may be inspected or obtained.

Chapter 8

The Auditor's Report

For guidance concerning the form and content of the auditor's report, the auditor should consult AICPA Statements on Auditing Standards. This chapter illustrates the application of auditing standards, in specific circumstances, to reports on the financial statements of nonprofit organizations covered by the guide.

Auditor's Standard Report

When the auditor concludes that the financial statements present fairly the financial position, results of operations, and, if presented, changes in financial position, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles consistently applied, the auditor's report might read as follows:¹

(Scope paragraph)

We have examined the balance sheet of XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of December 31, 19X2, and the related statement[s] of activity [and of changes in financial position] for the year then ended. Our exam-

^{1.} The term results of operations relates to both the results of current activities and the results of other changes in fund balances, whether presented in the form of one statement or two. Nonprofit organizations are excluded from APB Opinion no. 19, Statement of Changes in Financial Position. According to that opinion, a profit-oriented business entity whose financial statements purport to present both financial position and results of operations must present, as a basic financial statement, a statement summarizing changes in financial position for each period for which an income statement is presented. SOP 78-10 states that the nonprofit organizations covered by the SOP also should present statements of changes in financial position in such circumstances. (See chapter 1 for a discussion of the status of SOP 78-10.)

ination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

(Opinion paragraph)

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the financial position of XYZ Nonprofit Organization at December 31, 19X2, and the results of its operations [and the changes in its financial position] for the year then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year.

Reports on Comparative Financial Statements

Guidance concerning reports on comparative financial statements is provided in SAS No. 15, Reports on Comparative Financial Statements. When the financial statements for each year presented are intended to present financial position, results of operations, and, if applicable, changes in financial position, the auditor's report might read as follows:

(Scope paragraph)

We have examined the balance sheets of XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of December 31, 19X2 and 19X1, and the related statements of activity [and of changes in financial position] for the years then ended. Our examinations were made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

(Opinion paragraph)

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the financial position of XYZ Nonprofit Organization at December 31, 19X2 and 19X1, and the results of its operations [and the changes in its financial position] for the years then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis.

When sufficient detail for prior years is not presented, footnote 5 of SAS No. 15 provides the following guidance:

A continuing auditor need not report on the prior-period financial statements if only summarized comparative information of the prior period(s) is presented. For example, nonprofit organizations such as hospitals, colleges and universities, voluntary health and welfare organizations, and state and local government units frequently present total-all-funds information for the prior period(s) rather than

information by individual funds because of space limitations or to avoid cumbersome or confusing formats.

In some circumstances, the client may request the auditor to express an opinion on the prior period(s) as well as the current period. In those circumstances, the auditor should consider whether the information included for the prior period(s) contains sufficient detail to constitute a fair presentation in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. In most cases, that will necessitate including additional columns or separate detail by fund, or the auditor would need to modify his report.

Modified Auditor's Opinions and Disclaimers of Opinion

The following examples illustrate the guidance provided in Statements on Auditing Standards concerning modified auditor's opinions (that is, qualified opinions and adverse opinions) and disclaimers of opinion.

Scope Limitation

In some cases the auditor's examination may be limited because circumstances do not allow him to obtain reasonable assurance that all contributions have been properly recorded. For example, the independent auditor may perform all auditing procedures that he believes are practicable but, nevertheless, cannot satisfy himself that substantially all contributions are recorded. If in such circumstances the auditor has no reason to believe that possible unrecorded contributions are material enough to negate his opinion on the financial statements, he may express an opinion that is qualified in regard to the effects of any unrecorded contributions. His qualified opinion might be worded as follows:

(Scope paragraph)

We have examined the balance sheet of XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of December 31, 19X2, and the related statement[s] of activity [and of changes in financial position] for the year then ended. Except as explained in the following paragraph, our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

(Explanatory paragraph)

No accounting controls are exercised over door-to-door cash collections prior to the initial entry of such contributions in the accounting

records. Accordingly, it was impracticable to extend our examination of such receipts beyond the amounts recorded.

(Opinion paragraph)

In our opinion, except for the effects of any adjustments that might have resulted had the collections of cash contributions referred to above been susceptible to satisfactory audit tests, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the financial position of XYZ Nonprofit Organization at December 31, 19X2, and the results of its operations [and the changes in its financial position] for the year then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year.

When the auditor, after investigation, has reason to believe that the unrecorded amounts may be great enough to negate his opinion on the financial statements, he should disclaim an opinion on the financial statements. His disclaimer might be worded as follows:

(Disclaimer paragraph)

Because we were unable to satisfy ourselves concerning the amounts of cash contributions, as explained in the preceding paragraph, the scope of our work was not sufficient to enable us to express, and we do not express, an opinion on the accompanying financial statements referred to above.

Departure From Generally Accepted Accounting Principles

The auditor should determine whether the effects of a departure from generally accepted accounting principles require a qualified or an adverse opinion. In making a judgment concerning the materiality of the departure, the auditor should consider factors such as the dollar magnitude of the effects, the significance of the item to the organization, the pervasiveness of the misstatement, and the impact of the misstatement on the financial statements taken as a whole.

The following is an example of report language that might be used when there has been a departure from generally accepted accounting principles, such as the organization's failure to record the fair value of a material amount of donated marketable securities when the organization has a clearly measurable and objective basis for determining the value. For illustrative purposes, it is assumed that the financial statements are comparative but the departure from generally accepted accounting principles did not affect the financial statements for the prior year (19X1) and that the auditor

concludes that a qualified opinion is appropriate for the current year. The explanatory and opinion paragraphs might read as follows:

(Explanatory paragraph)

XYZ Nonprofit Organization does not record donated marketable securities as contributions until they are sold, at which time the proceeds from the sale of the securities are recorded as a contribution. As a result, certain marketable securities received as donations during 19X2 that were not sold prior to year-end were not recorded at December 31, 19X2. In our opinion, generally accepted accounting principles require that such donated marketable securities be recorded at their fair value at the date they are received. If such donated marketable securities were recorded, investments in marketable securities and the unrestricted fund balance would be increased by \$_ as of December 31, 19X2, and contributions and the excess of support and revenue over expenses [expenses over support and revenue] would be increased [decreased] by \$_ for the year then ended.

(Opinion paragraph)

In our opinion, except for the effects on the 19X2 financial statements of not recording certain donated marketable securities received as contributions, as explained in the preceding paragraph, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the financial position of XYZ Nonprofit Organization at December 31, 19X2 and 19X1, and the results of its operations [and the changes in its financial position] for the years then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis.

Inconsistent Application of Accounting Principles

Guidance concerning reporting when there have been accounting changes is provided in SAS No. 1, section 546, "Reporting on Inconsistency." If a change in accounting principle is made to adopt the recommendations of SOP 78-10, the SOP states that the changes should be applied retroactively by prior-period adjustment. Thus, the appropriate reference to consistency in the auditor's report in such cases is that the statements are consistent after giving retroactive effect to the change. Illustrations of appropriate reporting in such cases follow.

(Opinion paragraph covering one year)

... applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year after giving retroactive effect to the change, with which we concur, in the method of accounting for marketable securities, as described in Note X to the financial statements.

(Opinion paragraph covering two years)

. . . applied on a consistent basis after restatement for the change, with which we concur, in the method of accounting for marketable securities, as described in Note X to the financial statements.

Uncertainties

Nonprofit organizations, like business entities, may be affected by uncertainties. Uncertainties may include, for example, the outcome of litigation, claims involving disallowed costs under contracts or grants, and challenges to the tax-exempt status of the organization. In addition, although questions about an entity's continued existence are more closely associated with the activities of business enterprises, a question about the ability of a nonprofit organization to continue may arise. Circumstances may cause an auditor to question a nonprofit organization's ability to meet its obligations as they become due without substantial disposal of assets, restructuring of debt, externally forced revisions of its programs, or similar actions. When a question arises about a nonprofit organization's ability to continue, the auditor needs to consider the information contrary to the ordinary assumption that the organization will continue and any related mitigating factors. SAS No. 34, The Auditor's Considerations When a Question Arises About an Entity's Continued Existence, provides guidance on such considerations.

If the auditor concludes that there is a material uncertainty, reporting guidance is provided in SAS No. 2, Reports on Audited Financial Statements.

Special Reports

Special reports are those issued in connection with

- Financial statements that are prepared in accordance with a comprehensive basis of accounting other than generally accepted accounting principles.
- Specified elements, accounts, or items of a financial statement.
- Compliance with aspects of contractual agreements or regulatory requirements related to audited financial statements.
- Financial information presented in prescribed forms or schedules that require a prescribed form of auditor's report.

Guidance with respect to these reports is provided by SAS No. 14, Special Reports.

The following is an example of report language that might be used when reporting on financial statements prepared on a statutory basis of accounting that differs from generally accepted accounting principles:

(Scope paragraph)

We have examined the balance sheet (statutory basis) of XYZ Non-profit Organization as of December 31, 19X2, and the related statements of support, revenue, and expenses and changes in fund balances (statutory basis) and of functional expenses (statutory basis) for the year then ended. Our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

(Explanatory paragraph)

As explained in Note X, the accompanying financial statements are prepared on the basis of accounting prescribed by the [government regulatory agency]. These principles differ in some respects from generally accepted accounting principles. Accordingly, the accompanying financial statements are not intended to present financial position and results of operations in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. This report is intended solely for filing with the [government regulatory agency] and is not intended for any other purpose.²

(Opinion paragraph)

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the assets, liabilities, and fund balances of XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of December 31, 19X2, and its support, revenue and expenses, and the changes in its fund balances for the year then ended, on the statutory basis of accounting described in Note X, which basis has been applied in a manner consistent with that of the preceding year.

A government regulatory agency may require a nonprofit organization to file with it financial statements using certain accounting principles that are generally accepted but that differ from the generally accepted accounting principles normally used by the organization for public reporting. In such cases, the auditor may wish to change the first sentence of the explanatory paragraph to read as follows: "As explained in Note X, the accompanying financial statements are prepared on the basis of accounting prescribed

^{2.} This form of reporting is appropriate even though the regulatory agency may make the auditor's report a matter of public record.

by the [government regulatory agency], which differs in some respects from the generally accepted accounting principles followed by the organization."

Some nonprofit organizations may find that financial statements prepared in accordance with a comprehensive basis of accounting other than generally accepted accounting principles, such as the cash basis or modified cash basis, are adequate for their needs (see chapter 1). The following is an example of the report language that might be used when reporting on financial statements prepared on a modified cash basis.

(Scope paragraph)

We have examined the statement of assets, liabilities, and fund balances (modified cash basis) of XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of December 31, 19X2, and the related statements of support, revenue, and expenses (modified cash basis) and of changes in fund balances (modified cash basis) for the year then ended. Our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

(Explanatory paragraph)

As described in Note X, the organization's policy is to prepare its financial statements on the basis of cash receipts and disbursements, except that they include provision for depreciation of buildings and equipment. Consequently, certain revenue and the related assets are recognized when received rather then when earned, and certain expenses are recognized when paid rather than when the obligation is incurred. Accordingly, the accompanying financial statements are not intended to present financial position and results of operations in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

(Opinion paragraph)

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the assets and liabilities of XYZ Nonprofit Organization at December 31, 19X2, and its support, revenue and expenses, and the changes in its fund balances for the year then ended, on the basis of accounting described in Note X, which has been applied in a manner consistent with that of the preceding year.

The following illustrates a report on a statement of cash receipts and disbursements:

(Scope paragraph)

We have examined the statement of cash receipts and disbursements of ABC Association for the years ended December 31, 19X2 and 19X1. Our examinations were made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

(Explanatory paragraph)

As described in Note X, the statement of cash receipts and disbursements is a summary of the cash activity of the association and does not present certain transactions that would be included in financial statements of the association presented on the accrual basis of accounting, as contemplated by generally accepted accounting principles. Accordingly, the accompanying statement is not intended to present financial position or results of operations in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

(Opinion paragraph)

In our opinion, the accompanying statement presents fairly the cash receipts and disbursements of ABC Association for the years ended December 31, 19X2 and 19X1.

Reporting on the Financial Statements of a Component of a Nonprofit Organization

An auditor may be engaged to express an opinion on the financial statements of a component of a nonprofit organization presented separately from the financial statements of the organization as a whole.³ SAS No. 14, Special Reports, states that the term financial statements refers to a presentation of financial data, including accompanying notes, derived from accounting records and intended to communicate an entity's economic resources or obligations at a point in time, or the changes therein for a period of time, in accordance with a comprehensive basis of accounting.

If the auditor has not examined the financial statements of the entire organization, he may have to apply additional procedures to obtain reasonable assurance that transactions relating to the component are not recorded in the records of other parts of the organization. In addition, the auditor would have to obtain information concerning other matters, such as transactions with other components and allocations of common costs, that could affect the presentation of the financial statements of the component and the disclosures therein. Thus, auditing procedures often may have to be

^{3.} For organizations covered by this guide, a component may be in the form of a branch, operation, or fund, provided that its assets, results of operations, and activities can be clearly distinguished, physically and operationally and for financial reporting purposes, from the other assets, results of operations, and activities of the organization.

applied with respect to the records pertaining to the other components of the nonprofit organization. Also, the auditor generally should obtain representations from the management of the organization that there were no material transactions or other matters applicable to the component being examined that have not been properly recorded in the underlying accounting records or disclosed in the financial statements of that component.

The financial statements of the component should clearly indicate what part of the organization is included and, when misunderstanding could result, what parts are not included. For example, the financial statements generally should disclose such matters as the existence of affiliated or controlling interests and the nature and volume of material transactions (individually or in the aggregate) with related parties, including any services either performed or received for a nominal charge or without charge and any allocations of common expenses.

In other circumstances, the auditor may be engaged to express opinion on a special-purpose financial presentation (see AU § 9621.26 -. 31 of the AICPA Professional Standards), such as a statement of revenue and allowable expenses relating to an individual grant. When an auditor is requested to examine and express an opinion on special-purpose financial presentations, the measurement of materiality should be related to the presentation taken as a whole. The auditor's report should include an opinion on the fairness of the presentation of the information (for example, grant revenue and allowable expenses) in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles or other comprehensive basis of accounting. To avoid any implication that the special-purpose financial statement being reported on is intended to present financial position, results of operations, or changes in financial position, the auditor's report should clearly state what the statement is intended to represent, and the auditor should be satisfied that the statement is suitably titled. The special-purpose financial statement should differ from a complete financial statement only to the extent necessary to meet the special purpose for which the presentation was prepared; accordingly, in all other respects, including matters of informative disclosures, generally accepted accounting principles or the specified other comprehensive basis of accounting should be followed.

Examples of auditor's reports on the financial statements of a component of a nonprofit organization follow.

(Report on a branch)

We have examined the balance sheet of the Washington Branch Office of the XYZ Trade Association as of June 30, 19X2, and the related statement[s] of revenues and expenses and changes in home office account [and of changes in financial position] for the year then ended. Our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the financial position of the Washington Branch Office of XYZ Trade Association at June 30, 19X2, and its results of operations [and the changes in its financial position] for the year then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year.

(Report on a separate operation)

We have examined the statement of assets and liabilities of the Blank Street Center of the XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of June 30, 19X2, and the related statement of revenues and expenses for the year then ended. Our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the assets and liabilities of the Blank Street Center of the XYZ Nonprofit Organization at June 30, 19X2, and its revenues and expenses for the year then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year.

(Report on a separate fund)

We have examined the statement of assets, liabilities, and fund balance of the Endowment Fund of XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of September 30, 19X2, and the related statement of changes in the fund balance for the year then ended. Our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

As explained in Note 1, the financial statements being presented are only for the fund referred to above and do not include the assets, liabilities, and fund balances and the support, revenue, expenses, and capital additions of XYZ Nonprofit Organization that are recorded in its [list funds not presented]. Accordingly, the accompanying financial statements are not intended to present the financial position of the XYZ Nonprofit Organization as of September 30,

19X2, or its results of operations for the year then ended in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.⁴

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly the assets, liabilities, and fund balance of the Endowment Fund of the XYZ Nonprofit Organization at September 30, 19X2, and the changes in the fund balance for the year then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year.

The following is an example of an auditor's report on a specialpurpose financial presentation:

(Report on a grant)

We have examined the statement of grant revenues and allowable expenses of the XYZ Nonprofit Organization for the year ended March 31, 19X2, pursuant to grant no. 78743, described in Note X, between XYZ Nonprofit Organization and the grantor, dated January 1, 19XX. Our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

In our opinion, the statement referred to above presents fairly the grant revenues and allowable expenses of XYZ Nonprofit Organization for the year ended March 31, 19X2, pursuant to the grant referred to above in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles [applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year].

^{4.} Financial statements of one or more separate funds, but not all the funds, may have the appearance of presenting the complete financial position of the nonprofit organization. As a result, reports on such financial statements should include an explanatory paragraph describing the incomplete nature of the financial presentation.

Statement of Position

78-10

Accounting Principles and Reporting Practices for Certain Nonprofit Organizations

December 31, 1978

A Proposed Recommendation to the Financial Accounting Standards Board

Issued by Accounting Standards Division

American Institute of Certified Public Accountants

AICPA

Accounting Standards Division

Accounting Standards Executive Committee

ARTHUR R. WYATT, Chairman	LAVERN O. JOHNSON
DENNIS R. BERESFORD	ROBERT G. McLENDON
MICHAEL P. BOHAN	THOMAS I. MUELLER
ROGER CASON	THOMAS J. O'REILLY
CHARLES CHAZEN	John O. Reinhardt
JOEL W. CHEMERS	LEWIS E. ROSSITER
WILLIAM C. DENT	EDWARD J. SILVERMAN
OBA T. HANNA, JR.	

Subcommittee on Nonprofit Organizations

MALVERN J. GROSS, JR., Chairman	Тімотну Ј. Расек
R. Kirk Batzer	DANIEL D. ROBINSON
ROBERT W. BURMESTER	QUENTIN A. SQUIRES
Delford W. Edens	Myron Strober
ROBERT M. FINLAYSON	Edward A. Weinstein
ARTHUR HARRIS	Lester I. Wolosoff

AICPA Staff

Paul Rosenfield, Director Gabriel V. Carifi, Manager Accounting Standards Accounting Standards

The division gratefully acknowledges the contributions made to the development of this statement of position by Franz Hoge, John McLaughlin, Joseph Nehila, John O'Leary, James Ratliff, Vincent Russo, and Frank Van Morrelgem.

Statement of Position

Accounting Principles and Reporting Practices for Certain Nonprofit Organizations

NOTE

Statements of position of the AICPA Accounting Standards Division are issued for the general information of those interested in the subject. They present the conclusions of at least a majority of the accounting standards executive committee, which is the senior technical body of the Institute authorized to speak for the Institute in the areas of financial accounting and reporting and cost accounting.

The objective of statements of position is to influence the development of accounting and reporting standards in directions the division believes are in the public interest. It is intended that they should be considered, as deemed appropriate, by bodies having authority to issue pronouncements on the subject. However, statements of position do not establish standards enforceable under the Institute's code of professional ethics.

Table of Contents

	Page
Introduction	. 61
Users of Financial Statements	. 63
Accrual Basis of Accounting	. 64
Fund Accounting	. 65
Basic Financial Statements Balance Sheet Statement of Activity Statement of Changes in Financial Position Other Types of Fund Classifications Columnar vs. Layered Presentation Totals of All Funds Comparative Financial Statements	. 66 . 67 . 69 . 69 . 70
Financially Interrelated Organizations	. 71 . 73
Revenue, Support, and Capital Additions	
Current Restricted Gifts, Grants, Bequests, and Other Income Unrestricted Gifts, Grants, and Bequests Pledges Donated and Contributed Services Donated Materials and Facilities Investment Income and Gains and Losses Carrying Amount of Investments Subscription and Membership Income	76 76 77 79 79
Expenses	83 83 84 84

Allocation of Costs That Pertain
to Various Functions 87
Grants
Tax Allocation
Transfers
Balance Sheet
Fixed Assets
Depreciation
Collections 91
Investment Pools
Interfund Borrowings
Designations of Fund Balances 92
Other Funds
Transition
Appendix A: Glossary
Appendix B: Illustrative Allocation Procedures Under Paragraph 100
Appendix C: Illustrative Financial Statements 99
Appendix C: mustrative rmaneral statements

Accounting Principles and Reporting Practices for Certain Nonprofit Organizations

Introduction

- 1. The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants has issued the following industry audit guides applicable to certain types of nonprofit organizations.
- Hospital Audit Guide (1972)
- Audits of Colleges and Universities (1973)
- Audits of Voluntary Health and Welfare Organizations (1974)
- Audits of State and Local Governmental Units (1974)
- 2. However, many nonprofit organizations are not covered by any of those guides. This statement of position is issued to recommend financial accounting principles and reporting practices for nonprofit organizations not covered by existing guides that prepare financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. This statement is not intended to supersede or amend any of the listed guides. For numerous nonprofit organizations, complex accounting may be neither practical nor economical, and reporting based on cash receipts and disbursements or some other basis may be adequately informative. Under those circumstances, special-purpose financial reports should be prepared.
- 3. The provisions of this statement need not be applied to immaterial items.
- 4. A number of terms with specialized meanings are used throughout this statement and are defined in Appendix A.
- 5. This statement of position applies to all nonprofit organizations not covered by the AICPA industry audit guides listed in paragraph 1, other than those types of entities that operate essentially as commercial businesses for the direct economic benefit of members or stockholders. Examples of the latter category are

employee benefit and pension plans, mutual insurance companies, mutual banks, trusts, and farm cooperatives. Although this list is not all-inclusive, the following organizations are among those covered by this statement:

Cemetery organizations Civic organizations Fraternal organizations Labor unions Libraries Museums Other cultural institutions Performing arts organizations Political parties Private and community foundations Private elementary and secondary schools Professional associations Public broadcasting stations Religious organizations Research and scientific organizations Social and country clubs Trade associations

Zoological and botanical societies

6. This statement of position applies to many diverse organizations. Some believe that separate accounting guidelines should be issued that fit the special requirements of each type of organization. Others, however, have criticized the published guides and this statement of position because of inconsistencies among the guides, contending that many of the inconsistencies cannot be justified. The accounting standards division believes that continuing to publish separate accounting papers or guidelines for different types of organizations would proliferate accounting practices unnecessarily. Similar transactions generally should be treated similarly by all organizations. The accounting standards division believes that it has considered the principal special requirements or conditions of the organizations covered by this statement of position and has provided special rules or exceptions where deemed appropriate.

7. Some have contended that the division has not sufficiently considered the costs and efforts involved in implementing its recommendations—especially for smaller organizations. Some organizations may believe that special-purpose reports prepared on a basis other than generally accepted accounting principles better serve their needs—especially in light of the relationship between costs and benefits; these recommendations do not preclude such organizations from continuing to use appropriate special-purpose reports.

Users of Financial Statements

- 8. A wide variety of persons and groups are interested in the financial statements of nonprofit organizations. Among the principal groups are (a) contributors to the organization, (b) beneficiaries of the organization, (c) the organization's trustees or directors, (d) employees of the organization, (e) governmental units, (f) the organization's creditors and potential creditors, and (g) constituent organizations.
- 9. A principal purpose of a nonprofit organization's financial statements is to communicate the ways resources have been used to carry out the organization's objectives. It requires reporting the nature and amount of available resources, the uses made of the resources, and the net change in fund balances during the period. In addition, while adequate measures of program accomplishment generally are not available in the context of present financial statements, the financial statements should identify the organization's principal programs and their costs. A third aspect of financial reporting for nonprofit organizations is disclosure of the degree of control exercised by donors over use of resources. A fourth aspect is that the financial statements of a nonprofit organization should help the reader evaluate the organization's ability to carry out its fiscal objectives.
- 10. The division has prepared this statement of position based on the foregoing concepts as a guide to preparing financial statements to be used primarily by persons outside the management of the organization. It recognizes that financial statements prepared for use by management or members of the governing board often require more detail than is prescribed in this statement.

Accrual Basis of Accounting

- 11. The accrual basis of accounting is widely accepted as providing a more appropriate record of all an entity's transactions over a given period of time than the cash basis of accounting. The cash basis or any basis of accounting other than the accrual basis does not result in a presentation of financial information in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. Accordingly, financial statements of nonprofit organizations represented as being in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles should be prepared using the accrual basis of accounting.¹
- 12. For example, under accrual basis accounting, goods and services purchased should be recorded as assets or expenses at the time the liabilities arise, which is normally when title to the goods passes or when the services are received. Encumbrances representing outstanding purchase orders and other commitments for materials or services not yet received are not liabilities as of the reporting date and should not be reported as expenses nor included in liabilities on the balance sheet. However, significant commitments should be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements, and an organization may designate in its balance sheet the portion of the fund balance so committed.
- 13. For numerous nonprofit organizations, complex accounting procedures may be neither practical nor economical, and reporting based essentially on cash receipts and disbursements may be adequately informative. If financial statements prepared on the cash basis are not materially different from those prepared on the accrual basis, the independent auditor may still be able to conclude that the statements are presented in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. Otherwise, cash basis financial statements should be considered to be special purpose financial statements and should be reported on accordingly.

¹ Some organizations keep their books on a cash basis throughout the period and, through adjustment at the end of the period, prepare statements on the accrual basis. The requirement is only that the financial statements be presented on the accrual basis and not that the books be kept on that basis throughout the period.

Fund Accounting

- 14. Many nonprofit organizations receive resources restricted for particular purposes. To facilitate observance of limitations, the accounts are often maintained using fund accounting, by which resources are classified for accounting and reporting purposes into funds associated with specified activities or objectives. Each fund is a separate accounting entity with a self-balancing set of accounts for recording assets, liabilities, fund balance, and changes in the fund balance. Although separate accounts are maintained for each fund, the usual practice in preparing financial statements is to group funds that have similar characteristics.
- 15. The division believes that reporting on a fund accounting basis may be helpful where needed to segregate unrestricted from restricted resources. If an organization has restricted resources and elects not to report on a fund accounting basis, the financial statements should disclose all material restrictions and observe the specific requirements indicated in paragraphs 16 through 41, "Basic Financial Statements."

Basic Financial Statements

- 16. The basic financial statements, including related notes, of nonprofit organizations covered by this statement are—
- Balance sheet
- Statement of activity
- Statement of changes in financial position
- 17. The balance sheet is intended to present financial position. The statement of activity, including changes in fund balances, is intended to present results of operations. However, when it is intended that the financial statements present both financial position and results of operations, all three statements listed in paragraph 16 should be presented.
- 18. Although the division has identified the basic financial statements to be prepared, for the most part, it does not prescribe specific titles or formats. Each organization should develop the statement formats most appropriate to its needs in conformity

with the principles discussed in this statement. A number of illustrative financial statements are presented in Appendix C to demonstrate the diversity of formats that can be used.

Balance Sheet

- 19. The balance sheet should summarize the assets, liabilities, and fund balances of the organization.
- 20. An organization's unrestricted fund balance represents the net amount of resources available without restriction for carrying out the organization's objectives. Those resources include amounts designated by the board for specific purposes, undesignated amounts, and, frequently, amounts invested in operating plant. While the balance sheet may set forth amounts designated for a program or other purposes, the total of all unrestricted fund balances, other than amounts shown in a plant fund, as discussed in paragraph 22, should be shown and labeled on the balance sheet.
- 21. Current restricted resources and resources restricted for future acquisition of fixed assets should be reported in the balance sheet as deferred revenue until the restrictions are met. Other restricted resources such as endowment funds should be reflected separately in the fund balance section of the balance sheet. If significant, the nature of the restrictions on fund balances and deferred revenues should be described in the notes to the financial statements.
- 22. Many organizations use a separate fund to account for the investments in operating plant, art collections, rare books and manuscripts, and similar items. The sources of the funds used to acquire those assets often are a combination of unrestricted and restricted funds. It may not be clear whether assets purchased with restricted funds continue to bear the original donor restrictions. While the division believes an organization should indicate whether the fund balances are restricted or unrestricted, that may not be possible for the plant fund. Thus, the plant fund may be reported separately or combined with either the unrestricted or restricted funds, as appropriate.

- 23. Many organizations covered by this statement have only unrestricted funds. Those organizations should classify their assets as current, fixed, and other long-term assets and should classify their liabilities as current and long-term. To be classified as "current," the assets generally should be realizable and the liabilities payable within a normal operating cycle; however, if there is no normal operating cycle or the operating cycle is less than one year, all assets expected to be converted to cash or other liquid resources within one year and all liabilities to be liquidated within one year should be classified as current.
- 24. Other organizations have both unrestricted and restricted funds. Frequently, the fund classifications themselves adequately disclose the current and long-term nature of the assets and liabilities. If not, a classified balance sheet should be presented.

Statement of Activity

- 25. Throughout this statement of position the term *statement* of activity identifies the financial statement that reports the support, revenue, capital or nonexpendable additions, and functional expense categories. The statement might carry a different title, such as statement of support, revenue, expense, capital additions, and changes in fund balances, or simply statement of changes in fund balances. The statement of activity should include the activity for the period and a reconciliation between the beginning and ending fund balances. However, an organization may prepare two separate statements: a statement of activity and a statement of changes in fund balances. Changes in fund balances should include the excess or deficiency of revenue and support over expenses after capital additions for the period, adjustments to reflect changes in the carrying amount of certain marketable securities and other investments, as discussed in paragraph 80, and the additions and deductions of interfund transfers.
- 26. The division has considered the diverse practices used to report details of financial activity. It has concluded that variations in format and presentation are appropriate, provided that the statement of activity shows the major sources and amounts of revenue and support, as well as the principal sources and amounts of additions to plant, endowment, and other capital funds. This

does not prohibit an organization from reporting revenue and expenses separately from sources of support in its financial statements.

- 27. Nonprofit organizations derive revenues from a variety of sources—dues, sale of services, ticket sales, investment income, and so forth—but they are often not sufficient to cover the cost of providing services. Many organizations, therefore, solicit support to enable them to fulfill their program objectives. Such support may be obtained from individuals, foundations, corporations, governmental units, and other entities.
- 28. Certain contributions cannot be spent currently for program or supporting services because of donor or legal restrictions and have many of the characteristics of "capital." Such items include gifts, grants, and bequests to endowment, plant, and loan funds restricted either permanently or for a period of time by parties outside the organization. Those items also include investment income that has been restricted by donors and gains or losses on investments held in such funds that must be added to the principal.² The accounting standards division has concluded that disclosure of those items would be useful, and they should be differentiated from items that are available for current operations. Captions such as "capital additions," or "nonexpendable additions," should be used.
- 29. Capital additions do not include restricted gifts, grants, bequests, or gains on the sale of assets that can be used for current activities even though the contributions have been deferred until the organization incurs an expense that satisfies the terms of the restriction, nor do they include unrestricted amounts that the board designates as nonexpendable. See paragraphs 54 through 62 for a further discussion on current restricted gifts, grants, bequests, and other income.
- 30. While there is wide diversity of practice, the division concluded that an "excess" line-item caption in the statement of ac-

² The division does not suggest that gains on the sales of restricted assets are legally restricted or that they cannot be used at the discretion of the organization. Those are legal questions that depend on applicable law, donor intent, or both.

tivity is useful. Although the purpose of the organizations covered by this statement is not to make "profits" as this term is generally used, nonprofit entities can survive only if they have support, revenue, and other additions equal to or in excess of expenses. This measure is an important indicator of financial health and is therefore of interest to management, members of the governing board, donors, beneficiaries, and other users of the financial statements. Accordingly, the statement of activity should report the excess (deficiency) of revenues and support over expenses for the period.

31. If financial activities include capital additions, there should be *two* clearly labeled "excess" line-item captions, such as "excess (deficiency) of revenue and support over expenses before capital additions" and "excess (deficiency) of revenue and support over expenses after capital additions" (alternative wording may be used).

Statement of Changes in Financial Position

- 32. The statement of changes in financial position provides a summary of available resources and their use during the period.
- 33. Many nonprofit organizations obtain their resources from contributions, borrowed money, investment income, and so forth. The statement of changes in financial position provides the user with information about both the methods of financing programs and activities and the use and investment of resources during the period.
- 34. The statement of changes in financial position should summarize all changes in financial position, including capital additions, changes in deferred support and revenue, and financing and investing activities.

Other Types of Fund Classifications

35. Rather than using the traditional fund accounting classifications, some organizations prefer using classifications such as expendable and nonexpendable or unrestricted and restricted in their financial statements. Such classifications are appropriate

provided that all the required disclosures indicated in paragraphs 16 through 41 are met.

Columnar vs. Layered Presentation

36. The practice of presenting data by major fund groups has evolved to emphasize meaningful distinctions between the types of unrestricted and restricted resources for which an organization is accountable. Many organizations report financial position and results of activities in a multicolumn format. Others report their financial statements in a layered or "pancake" format, and still others report certain data in a columnar format and other data in a layered format. Each organization should develop the statement format most appropriate to its needs to conform with the principles discussed in this statement of position.

Totals of All Funds

- 37. Some organizations present their financial statements (either in columnar or layered format) only by major fund groups without showing totals of all funds. They do not consider totals of all funds to be meaningful and sometimes consider such totals to be misleading because of restrictions on the use of certain resources; however, other organizations, believing that totals are meaningful, present details by major fund groups and totals of all funds in one or more of their statements.
- 38. Certain organizations present financial statements showing only the totals of all funds and do not show the major fund groups. Organizations do that if they do not establish separate funds for reporting purposes, if the financial information concerning particular funds is not significant, or if such information can be adequately set forth in other ways in the statements or the notes.
- 39. Financial statements in columnar format lend themselves to presenting totals of all funds. Financial statements presented in layered format lend themselves to fund group presentations with comparative data for the preceding period.
- 40. The presentation of totals of all fund groups in all financial statements is preferable, although not required. In presenting

such totals, the specifics of the major fund groups should also be provided, and care should be taken to assure that the captions are not misleading and that adequate information is provided concerning interfund borrowings and important restrictions on the uses of resources.

Comparative Financial Statements

41. Although it is not required, financial statements of the current period should be presented on a comparative basis with financial statements for one or more prior reporting periods. If multi-column financial statements are presented for the current period, some organizations prefer to present only summarized, total-all-funds information (in a single column) for each of the prior periods because of space limitations and to avoid the confusion that a second set of multi-column statements might cause. However, where it is intended to present financial statements of the prior periods as well as the current period in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, care must be taken that there is sufficient disclosure in the summarized data and in the supporting notes.

Financially Interrelated Organizations

- 42. For a reporting organization that controls another organization having a compatible purpose, it is presumed that combined or combining financial statements are more meaningful than separate statements and are usually necessary for a fair presentation in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. *Control* means the direct or indirect ability to determine the direction of the management and policies through ownership, by contract, or otherwise.
- 43. The accounting standards division has considered the foregoing definition in relation to the nonprofit organizations covered by this statement of position and has concluded that it may be construed by some to be so broad, considering the structure of some nonprofit organizations, that presentation of combined financial statements might have relatively little value to users of such combined statements, particularly in relation to the cost of their preparation.

- 44. Nevertheless, the division has concluded that combined financial statements are necessary for informative presentation of certain financially interrelated organizations. To balance these objectives, combined financial statements should be presented if (1) control exists as defined in paragraph 42 and (2) any of the following circumstances exists:
- a. Separate entities solicit funds in the name of and with the expressed or implicit approval of the reporting organization, and substantially all of the funds solicited are intended by the contributor or are otherwise required to be transferred to the reporting organization or used at its discretion or direction.
- b. A reporting organization transfers some of its resources to another separate entity whose resources are held for the benefit of the reporting organization.
- c. A reporting organization assigns functions to a controlled entity whose funding is primarily derived from sources other than public contributions.

The basis for combining financial statements, including the interrelationship of the combined organizations, should be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements.

- 45. Legally unrestricted resources held by organizations related to the reporting organization may be effectively restricted with respect to the reporting organization. In combined financial statements that include both the related organization and the reporting organization, it may be appropriate to present all resources of the related organization, both unrestricted and restricted, as restricted resources.
- 46. A national or international organization may have state or local chapters with varying degrees of autonomy. Affiliated organizations may be separate corporate entities or unincorporated boards, committees, or chapters. It is not intended to require a national or "parent" organization with loosely affiliated local organizations whose resources are principally derived and expended locally to combine the local organizations' financial statements with its own. The loose affiliation of the local organization would be characterized by locally determined program activities, finan-

cial independence of the local organization, and local organization control of its assets. Therefore, combined financial statements need not be presented unless the financial relationships between the entities are as described in paragraph 44.

- 47. If affiliated organizations are not combined because they do not meet the combining criteria or have loosely affiliated local organizations, the existence of the affiliates and their relationships to the reporting organization should be disclosed.
- 48. In view of the unique and complex organizational relationships and degrees of local autonomy common in religious organizations, there may be many circumstances in which application of this section on combination would not result in meaningful financial information. Thus, if a religious organization concludes that meaningful financial information would not result from the presentation of combined financial statements, the provisions of this section need not be applied.

Related-Party Transactions

49. Contributions made to an organization by its governing board members, officers, or employees need not be separately disclosed if the contributors receive no reciprocal economic benefits.

Revenue, Support, and Capital Additions

50. The statement of activity should report revenue, support, and capital additions. Revenue and support are discussed under "Statement of Activity," paragraphs 25 through 31.

Capital Additions

51. Capital additions include nonexpendable gifts, grants, and bequests restricted by donors to endowment, plant, or loan funds either permanently or for extended periods of time. Capital additions also include legally restricted investment income and gains or losses on investments held in such funds that must be added to the principal.³ Capital additions do not include donorrestricted gifts for program or supporting services.

³ See footnote 2.

- 52. Capital additions that are restricted for acquisition of plant assets should be treated as deferred capital support in the balance sheet until they are used for the indicated purpose. Once used, these amounts should be reported as capital additions in the statement of activity.
- 53. Some organizations may prefer to use the caption "non-expendable additions" instead of "capital additions." As previously noted, that or other wording is acceptable.

Current Restricted Gifts, Grants, Bequests, and Other Income

- 54. Current restricted gifts, grants, bequests, and other income provide expendable resources that have been restricted by donors, grantors, or other outside parties to the purposes for which they may be used. Such restrictions usually involve written assertions expressed in restrictive language by one party to the other. Amounts received from appeals for restricted funds by solicitation letter, radio, television, newspaper, and so forth are generally deemed to be restricted according to the nature of the appeal.
- 55. Two alternative accounting conventions have been used for reporting current restricted resources. Some report the full amount of such resources when received as "revenue and support" in a current restricted fund column in the statement of activity, without regard to whether the resources were used or the restrictions met.⁴ Unspent amounts are reported in the "excess (deficiency) of revenue and support over expenses" and included in the fund balance of the current restricted fund.
- 56. This accounting convention is used because restricted resources are available for current use regardless of whether they are spent, and full accountability requires that this be recognized by reflecting receipt of such resources as revenue and support. Those who disagree express concern that the recognition of such amounts as revenue and support overlooks the legal obligation to return the resources if they are not used for the restricted pur-

⁴ This is the approach recommended by the AICPA industry audit guide, Audits of Voluntary Health and Welfare Organizations (New York: AICPA, 1974).

pose. They further contend that large amounts received near the end of the period may significantly distort the financial statements of the organization.

- 57. The other accounting convention has been based on an assumption that a donee organization should not recognize such amounts as revenue until the particular resources are used for the purpose specified by the donors, since they are not "earned" until they are used and the restrictions met.⁵ Under this accounting convention, receipts of current restricted funds are not reported as revenue until the resources are expended for the purpose specified. Until then, they are reported as a direct addition to the fund balance of the current restricted fund.
- 58. This approach may be satisfactory for restricted grants that impose conditions of discrete accountability with the requirement that unspent balances be refunded to the grantors. However, it allows management to defer recognition of restricted support as revenues although applicable expenses have been incurred.
- 59. The accounting standards division believes that neither accounting convention is entirely satisfactory and that the conventions should be changed based on the following concepts:
- a. The recognition of the receipt of restricted funds as revenues should be determined by economic events rather than by arbitrary management decisions. The same economic events affecting two similar organizations in a similar manner should not appear to produce two different results because of differences in the management objectives.
- b. For accounting purposes, donor restrictions are complied with when the organization incurs an expense for the function, program, project, or object and in the manner specified in the donative instrument or grant award unless such expense is attributable to other restricted funds.
- c. Unexpended restricted funds should be reported in a manner that reflects the restrictions attached to such funds.

⁵ This is the approach recommended by the AICPA industry audit guides for hospitals and for colleges and universities.

- 60. For example, if a donor restricted a contribution or responded to an appeal for restricted contributions to be used for a specific program service and the organization subsequently, or in anticipation of receiving the restricted contributions, incurred expenses for that particular program service, the accounting standards division believes the obligation imposed by the restriction should be deemed to have been met even if unrestricted funds were used. Management should not avoid recognizing the restricted contribution as support in that period simply because it chose to use dollars attributed to unrestricted funds at the time the expense was incurred.
- 61. Unless the donor specifies to the contrary, the donee organization should consider only expenses incurred after the receipt of the restricted contribution as meeting the restriction. This does not apply if the donor or grantor contributes in response to an appeal that specifies that the related expenses may have already been incurred in whole or in part.
- 62. The division has concluded, therefore, that current restricted gifts, grants, bequests, and other income should be accounted for as revenue and support in the statement of activity to the extent that expenses have been incurred for the purpose specified by the donor or grantor during the period. The balances should be accounted for as deferred revenue or support in the balance sheet outside the fund balance section until the restrictions are met. The specific language in the donative instrument or grant award should govern whether restrictions have been met. Recognition of expenses that satisfy donor restrictions results in recognition of equivalent amounts of revenue or support in that period.

Unrestricted Gifts, Grants, and Bequests

63. Unrestricted gifts, grants, and bequests should be reported in the unrestricted fund in the statement of activity above the caption "excess (deficiency) of revenue and support over expenses before capital additions."

Pledges

64. Pledges an organization can legally enforce should be recorded as assets and reported at their estimated realizable values.

In determining these values, such matters as the donee organization's past collection experience, the credit standing of the donor, and other matters affecting the collectibility of the pledges should be considered.

- 65. The estimated realizable amount of pledges should be recognized as support in the period designated by the donor. If the period designated by the donor extends beyond the balance sheet date, the pledge should be accounted for as deferred support in the balance sheet. In the absence of a specified support period, the net estimated realizable amount of pledges scheduled to be received over a future period should be assumed to be support for that period and should be accounted for as deferred support in the balance sheet.
- 66. Pledges for fixed assets should also be recorded in the balance sheet at their estimated realizable values and reported in the statement of activity as provided in paragraph 52.

Donated and Contributed Services

- 67. The nature and extent of donated or contributed services received by organizations vary and range from the limited participation of many individuals in fund-raising activities to active participation in the organization's service program. Because it is difficult to place a monetary value on such services, their values are usually not recorded. The accounting standards division believes that those services should not be recorded as an expense, with an equivalent amount recorded as contributions or support, unless all of the following circumstances exist:
- a. The services performed are significant and form an integral part of the efforts of the organization as it is presently constituted; the services would be performed by salaried personnel if donated or contributed services were not available for the organization to accomplish its purpose; and the organization would continue this program or activity.
- b. The organization controls the employment and duties of the service donors. The organization is able to influence their activities in a way comparable to the control it would exercise over employees with similar responsibilities. This includes

- control over time, location, nature, and performance of donated or contributed services.
- c. The organization has a clearly measurable basis for the amount to be recorded.
- d. The services of the reporting organization are not principally intended for the benefit of its members. Accordingly, donated and contributed services would not normally be recorded by organizations such as religious communities, professional and trade associations, labor unions, political parties, fraternal organizations, and social and country clubs.
- 68. Participation of volunteers in philanthropic activities generally does not meet the foregoing criteria because there is no effective employer-employee relationship. (See criterion b, above.)
- 69. Services that generally are not recorded as contributions, even though the services may constitute a significant factor in the operation of the organization, include the following:
- a. Supplementary efforts of volunteer workers that are provided directly to beneficiaries of the organization. Such activities usually involve auxiliary activities or other services that would not otherwise be provided by the organization as a part of its operating program.
- b. Periodic services of volunteers in concentrated fund-raising drives. The activities of volunteer solicitors are not usually subject to a degree of operating supervision and control by the organization sufficient to provide a basis for measuring and recording the value of time devoted. However, if individuals perform administrative functions in positions that would otherwise be held by salaried personnel, consideration should be given to recording the value of those services.
- 70. Notes to the financial statements should disclose the methods used by the organization in valuing, recording, and reporting donated or contributed services and should distinguish between donated or contributed services for which values have and have not been recorded.

Donated Materials and Facilities

71. Donated materials and facilities, if significant in amount, should be recorded at their fair value, provided the organization has a clearly measurable and objective basis for determining the value. If the materials are such that values cannot reasonably be determined, such as clothing, furniture, and so forth, which vary greatly in value depending on condition and style, they should not be recorded as contributions. If donated materials pass through the organization to its charitable beneficiaries, and the organization serves only as an agent for the donors, the donation should not be recorded as a contribution. The recorded value of the use of contributed facilities should be included as revenue and expense during the period of use.

Investment Income and Gains and Losses

- 72. Unrestricted investment income (interest and dividends) from all funds should be reported as revenue in the statement of activity when it is earned. All unrestricted gains and losses on investments of unrestricted and current restricted funds should also be reported in the statement of activity before the excess (deficiency) of revenue and support over expenses before capital additions. See paragraphs 77 through 82 for a discussion of the carrying amount of investments and the bases of reporting gains and losses.
- 73. As discussed in paragraph 21, restricted investment income and restricted gains and losses from investments of current restricted funds and restricted plant funds should be reported as deferred amounts in the balance sheet. Restricted expendable income from investments of endowment funds should also be reported as deferred amounts. Income from investments of endowment funds that must be added to the principal by direction of the donor should be reported as capital additions. Gains and losses on investments of endowment funds should be reported as capital additions or deductions.
- 74. Traditionally, nonprofit organizations have accounted for income yield (dividends, interest, rents, royalties, and so forth) as revenues available for current purposes and have excluded from

that category capital gains on investment transactions of the endowment fund.

75. In recent years, some institutions have adopted what is usually referred to as a "total return" approach to the management of investments of endowment and quasi-endowment funds. This investment approach emphasizes total investment return consisting of traditional yield plus or minus gains and losses. Typically, the governing board establishes a "spending rate" that is satisfied by traditional yield first, that is, by dividends and interest. To the extent that traditional yield is inadequate to meet the spending rate, the governing board may make a portion of realized, and in some cases unrealized, net gains available for current use. The use of net gains on investments of true endowment funds by the governing board is usually done with the advice of legal counsel.

76. A problem arises in the method of accounting for the available net gains from endowment funds because the concept thus far has produced few, if any, applications that appear to be objectively determinable. For example, some institutions have reported net gains made available as revenues, while most others follow existing AICPA industry audit guides and account for this transaction as a transfer from endowment funds to other funds. In some situations when traditional yield has exceeded the spending rate, the excess has been added directly to endowment fund balances rather than being reported as revenue. The spending rate policies of many institutions tend to place primary emphasis on spending without regard to the effect on endowment fund principal. While all of the total return approaches emphasize the use of prudence and a rational and systematic formula, those matters are subjective and not susceptible to measurement. Consequently, the accounting standards division concludes that the portion of available net gains from endowment investments utilized should be reported in the statement of activity as a transfer from endowment funds to other funds. To the extent such gains are transferred to a restricted fund in which unexpended gifts and investment income are reported as deferred support and revenues, the gains should be transferred to deferred revenue of that fund. Since quasi-endowment funds are to be accounted for as a part of current funds, using net gains on the investments of these funds

does not involve a transfer. Such gains and losses should be accounted for in the manner specified in paragraph 72.

Carrying Amount of Investments

- 77. Nonprofit organizations have traditionally carried purchased investments at cost and donated investments at fair value at date of receipt. Investments have normally been written down to market value when market values have declined below the carrying value and the declines were deemed to be permanent impairments. Beginning in 1973 with the issuance of the AICPA industry audit guide for colleges and universities, some nonprofit organizations have been carrying their investments at market, as a permissible alternative to cost, adjusting the carrying amount each year for value increases and decreases.
- 78. An organization carrying investments at market value recognizes the gains or losses that result from market fluctuations for the period in which the fluctuations occur. Those who are against carrying investments at market are concerned both with the difficulty of valuing nonmarketable investments and the effect that market fluctuations have on an organization's results of activity as reflected in the financial statements.
- 79. The division has concluded that organizations covered by this statement of position should report investments in the financial statements as follows:
- Marketable debt securities, when there is both the ability and intention to hold the securities to maturity, should be reported at amortized cost, market value, or the lower of amortized cost or market value;
- Marketable equity securities and marketable debt securities that are not expected to be held to maturity should be reported at either market value or the lower of cost or market value;
- Other types of investments, for example, real estate or oil and gas interests, should be reported at either fair value or the lower of cost or fair value.

The basis selected to value each of these three groups of investments should apply to all investments in that group. When investments are carried at other than market value, disclosure of market value for that group at the balance sheet date should be made.

- 80. For investments carried at the lower of (amortized) cost or market value, the division believes that declines should be recognized when the aggregate market value by fund group is less than the carrying amount. Recoveries of aggregate market amount in subsequent periods should be recorded in those periods subject only to the limitation that the carrying amount should not exceed the original cost. The adjustments to recognize the increases or decreases resulting from the application of this paragraph for noncurrent investments should be recognized as a direct addition or deduction to the fund balance; the adjustments applicable to current investments should be reflected in the statement of activity in the same manner as realized gains and losses. Investments held in current restricted funds should normally be considered to be current investments for purposes of this paragraph.
- 81. For investments carried at market value, increases or decreases in market value should be recognized in the period in which they occur, as described in paragraphs 72 and 73.
- 82. Interfund sales or exchanges of investments that involve a restricted fund should be recorded in the purchasing fund at fair value. The difference between the carrying amount and the fair value at the date of the sale or exchange should be accounted for in the selling fund in the same manner as realized gains and losses and appropriately disclosed.
- 83. The notes to the financial statements should set forth a summary of the total realized and unrealized gains and losses and income derived during the fiscal period from investments held by all funds except life income and custodial funds.

Subscription and Membership Income

84. Subscriptions and revenues derived from the performance of services or the sale of goods should be recognized as revenue in the periods in which they are provided. Revenue derived from membership dues should be recognized by the organization over

the period to which the dues relate. Nonrefundable initiation and life membership fees should be recognized as revenue in the period the fees are receivable, if future dues or fees can reasonably be expected to cover the cost of future services; otherwise, the fees should be amortized to future periods based on average membership duration, life expectancy, or other appropriate methods. However, if items such as dues, assessments, and nonrefundable initiation fees are in substance contributions and services are not to be provided to the member, they should be recognized as revenue and support in the periods in which the organization is entitled to them.

Expenses

Functional Classification of Expenses

- 85. Organizations that receive significant support in the form of contributions from the general public should summarize the cost of providing various services or other activities on a functional basis in the statement of activity. (For purposes of this paragraph, the accounting standards division believes that organizations receiving support from federated fund-raising or similar organizations are deemed to have received support from the general public.) Organizations receiving no significant support from such contributors are encouraged to report on a functional basis but may choose to summarize expenses on another basis (such as natural classifications) that would be considered useful to readers of the statement of activity. If expenses are not reported on a functional basis, the notes should contain a description of the basic programs of the organization. The remainder of this section is for those organizations that report expenses on a functional basis.
- 86. The functional classifications should include specific program services that describe the organization's service activities and supporting services, such as management and general and fund-raising.
- 87. The statement of activity should present costs separately for each significant program and supporting activity. Program activities are those directly related to the purposes for which the organization exists. Supporting activities do not relate directly

to the purposes for which the organization exists. Fund raising, membership development, and unallocated management and general expense are three examples of supporting activities that should be reported separately.

88. An organization may also present as supplementary information a schedule of functional expenses by object classification, that is, classifying expenses by type rather than function, such as salaries, employee-benefit expenses, and purchased services.

Program Services

- 89. Functional reporting classifications for program services vary according to the nature of the service rendered. For some organizations, a single functional reporting classification may be adequate to portray the program service provided. In most cases, however, several separate and identifiable services are provided, and in such cases, expenses for program services should be reported by the type of service function or group of functions. The purposes of the various functions should be clearly described, and each functional classification should include all of the applicable service costs.
- 90. Some local organizations remit a portion of their receipts to an affiliated state or national organization. The amount to be paid to the affiliates should be reported as either an expense or a deduction from total support and revenue in the statement of activity. The appropriate treatment depends on the arrangements: A reporting organization that is, in effect, a collecting agent for the state or national organization, such as local organizations that are required to remit a fixed percentage of all contributions, should report the remittance as a deduction from total support and revenue; other organizations should report the remittance as a program expense.

Management and General Costs

91. Management and general costs are those not identifiable with a single program or fund-raising activity but are indispensable to the conduct of those activities and to an organization's existence, including expenses for the overall direction of the

organization's general board activities, business management, general recordkeeping, budgeting, and related purposes. Costs of overall direction usually include the salary and expenses of the chief officer of the organization and his staff. However, if such staff spend a portion of their time directly supervising program services or categories of supporting services, their salaries and expenses should be prorated among those functions. The costs of disseminating information to inform the public of the organization's "stewardship" of contributed funds, announcements concerning appointments, the annual report, and so forth, should likewise be classified as management and general expenses.

Fund-Raising and Other Supporting Services

- 92. Fund-raising costs are incurred in inducing others to contribute money, securities, time, materials, or facilities for which the contributor will receive no direct economic benefit. They normally include the costs of personnel, occupancy, maintaining mailing lists, printing, mailing, and all direct and indirect costs of soliciting, as well as the cost of unsolicited merchandise sent to encourage contributions. The cost of such merchandise should be disclosed. Fund-raising costs paid directly by a contributor should be reported as support and as fund-raising expenses.
- 93. Some organizations hold special fund-raising events, such as banquets, dinners, theater parties, and so forth, in which the donor receives a direct benefit (for example, a meal or theater ticket). Some organizations sell merchandise as a fund-raising technique. The costs of such merchandise or direct benefits are not considered fund-raising costs and should be applied against gross proceeds received from the person receiving such direct benefit. The costs of such merchandise or direct benefit costs should be disclosed.
- 94. A growing number of users of financial statements are seeking financial information that will enable them to evaluate fund-raising costs. A single functional reporting classification ordinarily is adequate to portray the fund-raising activity; however, other organizations may believe that reporting total public support and total fund-raising expense does not provide adequate information for a useful evaluation because the organizations

conduct a number of fund-raising activities with widely varying relationships. For those organizations, it may be appropriate to report fund-raising costs and the corresponding support obtained separately for each type of fund-raising function, either in the statement of activity or in the notes. The various fund-raising functions should be adequately described and should include all of the applicable costs. The total of all fund-raising activities should be disclosed whether the entity reports expenses on a functional or some other basis.

- 95. Fund-raising efforts made in one year, such as those made to obtain bequests or to compile a mailing list of prospective contributors, often result in contributions that will be received in future years. Some have advocated deferring the costs of such fund-raising efforts until the period in which the contributions are expected to be received. Although there may be valid reasons to consider deferring those costs, the accounting standards division is concerned with the difficulty of assessing their ultimate recovery and the possibility of misstating the fund-raising cost relationships. Accordingly, fund-raising costs should be expensed when incurred. However, if pledges or restricted contributions that have already been received are recorded as deferred revenue and support, related fund-raising costs, if specifically identifiable with the contributions, may also be deferred if it is clear that the contributor intended that the contribution could be used to cover such costs. Similarly, costs incurred in the acquisition of literature, materials, and so forth, that will be used in connection with a fund-raising drive to be conducted in a succeeding period should be deferred to that period.
- 96. Costs incurred in the solicitation of grants from foundations or governments and cost of membership development in bona fide membership organizations should be shown as separate categories of supporting expenses. If the membership fee includes an element of contribution, the costs of membership development should be allocated between membership development and fund raising.
- 97. If an organization combines the fund-raising function with a program function (for example, a piece of educational literature with a request for funds), the costs should be allocated to

the program and fund-raising categories on the basis of the use made of the literature, as determined from its content, the reasons for its distribution, and the audience to whom it is addressed.

Allocation of Costs That Pertain to Various Functions

- 98. In some larger organizations, individual functions are performed by separate departments, with expenses classified by types within each department. Many other organizations incur items of cost that apply to more than one functional purpose. For those organizations, it may be necessary to allocate the costs among functions. Examples include salaries of persons who perform more than one type of service, rental of a building used for various program services, management and general expenses, and expenses of fund-raising activities.
- 99. The salaries of employees who perform duties relating to more than one function, as well as all other expenses pertaining to more than one function, should be allocated to the separate functional categories according to procedures that determine, as accurately as possible, the portion of the cost related to each function.
- 100. A reasonable allocation of an organization's functional expenses may be made on a variety of bases, and costs that have been allocated to programs and supporting services should be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements. It is not the intention of this statement to require organizations to undertake extensive detailed analyses and computations aimed at making overly meticulous allocations. The division recognizes that meaningful financial statements can often be prepared using estimates and overall computations when appropriate. (See Appendix B for illustrative allocation procedures.)

Grants

101. Organizations that make grants to others should record grants as expenses and liabilities at the time recipients are entitled to them. That normally occurs when the board approves a specific grant or when the grantee is notified.

102. Some grants stipulate that payments are to be made over a period of several years. Grants payable in future periods subject only to routine performance requirements by the grantee and not requiring subsequent review and approval for continuance of payment should be recorded as expenses and liabilities when the grants are first made. However, if the grant instrument specifically states that the grantor reserves the right to revoke the grant regardless of the performance of the grantee, unpaid grants should not be recorded. Grants subject to periodic renewal should be recorded as expenses and liabilities at renewal with a disclosure of the remaining commitment in the notes to the financial statements.

Tax Allocation

103. Certain organizations are subject to a federal excise tax on investment income or to federal and state income taxes on certain unrelated business income. If timing differences exist between the income base for tax and financial reporting purposes, interperiod allocation of tax should be made.

Transfers

104. Allocations of resources among fund groups are neither revenues nor expenses of the related funds and should be distinguished from support and revenues that increase the total resources available to fulfill the objectives of an organization. Therefore, interfund transfers, including board-designated transfers of gains under the total-return concept, should be reported as changes in fund balances under the caption "fund balance beginning of the period." Transfers required under contractual arrangements with third parties should be separately disclosed. Transfers required as a result of the expiration of a term endowment fund also should be separately disclosed.

Balance Sheet

Fixed Assets

105. Nonprofit organizations should capitalize purchased fixed assets at cost. Donated fixed assets should be recorded at their fair value at the date of the gift. Organizations that have not pre-

viously capitalized their fixed assets should do so retroactively. If historical costs are unavailable for assets already in service, another reasonable basis may be used to value the assets. Other bases might be cost-based appraisals, insurance appraisals, replacement costs, or property tax appraisals adjusted for market. However, an alternative basis should be used only if historical cost information is unavailable and only to establish a value at the date an organization adopts this statement of position. Subsequent additions should be recorded at cost, or fair value for donated assets. The basis of valuation and the amount of any assets pledged to secure outside borrowing should be disclosed in the financial statements.

Depreciation

106. In Accounting Terminology Bulletin no. 1, Review and Résumé, the AICPA Committee on Terminology defined depreciation accounting as a means of allocating the cost or other carrying value of tangible capital assets to expense over their useful lives:

Depreciation accounting is a system of accounting which aims to distribute the cost or other basic value of tangible capital assets, less salvage (if any), over the estimated useful life of the unit (which may be a group of assets) in a systematic and rational manner. It is a process of allocation, not valuation. Depreciation for the year is the portion of the total charge under such a system that is allocated to the year. Although the allocation may properly take into account occurrences during the year, it is not intended to be a measurement of the effect of all such occurrences.

107. Exhaustible fixed assets should be depreciated over their estimated useful lives. The relative effort being expended by one organization compared with others and the allocation of the efforts to various programs of the organization are indicated, in part, by cost determinations. Depreciation of fixed assets used in providing such services is relevant as an element of that cost. Although depreciation can be distinguished from most other elements of cost in that it requires no current equivalent cash outlay, recognition of depreciation as a cost is not optional. Most assets used in providing services are both valuable and exhaustible.

Thus, a cost is associated with the use of exhaustible assets whether they are owned or rented, acquired by gift or by purchase or used by a business or a nonprofit organization.

- 108. Assets that are not exhaustible, such as landmarks, monuments, cathedrals, or historical treasures, need not be depreciated. Structures used primarily as houses of worship need not be depreciated.
- 109. An organization may receive grants, allocations, or reimbursements from other organizations on the basis of the cost associated with its program and supporting services. Recording depreciation as an element of cost does not indicate that it necessarily should be included in the base on which grants, allocations, or reimbursements will be determined; whether the base includes or excludes depreciation depends on the agreement or understanding reached between the two organizations.
- 110. The amount of depreciation provided on assets carried at historical cost and the amount, if any, provided on assets carried on a basis other than historical cost should be disclosed.
- 111. Depreciation accounting is sometimes confused with funding replacements. The means of replacing fixed assets and the degree to which replacements should be funded currently are financing decisions to be made by the governing board and do not directly affect the current costs of providing program or supporting services. Depreciation accounting is designed to determine and present those costs, not to provide replacement funds.
- 112. Retroactive adjustments should be made to reflect accumulated depreciation as of the date an organization adopts this statement of position. For this purpose, the determination of asset lives should be based on a combination of the period from acquisition to the adoption date, plus estimated remaining life based on the current condition and planned use of the assets. When an organization records fixed assets using one of the "current value" methods referred to in paragraph 105, it is not necessary to disclose accumulated depreciation that would have been recorded had cost-based data been available.

Collections

- 113. The accounting standards division considered at length the desirability of capitalizing (but not depreciating) the inexhaustible collections owned by museums, art galleries, botanical gardens, libraries, and similar entities. In view of the stewardship of those organizations to the public, it is desirable to catalogue and control the collections. Some believe that it is also desirable to present values for the collections on the organizations' balance sheets, since those values usually represent the largest assets of the organizations. The division has concluded that it is often impracticable to determine a value for such collections and accordingly has concluded that they need not be capitalized. If records and values do exist for the collections, the division encourages capitalization, at cost, if purchased, and at a fair value, if acquired by donation. If historical cost is indeterminable, the alternative methods of valuing described in the section on fixed assets should be used. If such collections are not capitalized, the caption "collections" should appear on the balance sheet with no amount shown but with a reference to a note that describes the collections.
- 114. The nature and the cost or contributed value of currentperiod accessions and the nature of and proceeds from deaccessions should be disclosed in the financial statements.
- 115. Collections that are exhaustible, such as exhibits with a limited display life, and that have been capitalized should be amortized over their useful lives.

Investment Pools

116. To obtain investment flexibility, nonprofit organizations frequently pool investments of various funds. Inasmuch as the realized and unrealized gains or losses and income of specific investments cannot be identified with the specific funds participating in the pool, realized and unrealized gains or losses and income should be allocated equitably. To accomplish an equitable allocation, investment pools should be operated using the "market value unit method." Under that method, each fund is assigned a number of units based on the relationship of the

market value of all investments at the time of entry in the pool. Periodically, the pooled assets are valued and new unit values are calculated. The new unit value is used to determine the number of units to be allocated to new funds entering the pool or to calculate the equity of funds withdrawing from the pool. Investment pool income, gains, and losses should be allocated periodically to participating funds based on the number of units held by each fund during the period. Other methods based on market value, including percentage participation, may also accomplish the same result.

117. Pooled investments may include investments carried at other than market value even though, as indicated in paragraph 116, the pool itself must be operated on the basis of market value. Differences may exist between the carrying amounts of assets and fund balances withdrawn from the investment pool. Such differences should be allocated to the participating funds remaining in the pool in the same manner as income, gains, and losses. Alternatively, such adjustments could be reported separately from the carrying amount of specific investments or the fund balances of funds remaining in the pool.

Interfund Borrowings

- 118. A governing board may sometimes authorize borrowings from restricted, endowment, or plant funds. The organization should determine if interest should be accrued. Interfund borrowings should be considered permanent and recorded as transfers when it becomes evident that contemplated sources of funds for repayment are not readily available. There may be legal prohibitions against lending such funds and against recording such transfers. If so, appropriate disclosure should be made.
- 119. Material interfund borrowings should be disclosed when restricted funds have been loaned or when the liquidity of either fund is in question. If summary financial information is presented for a prior period, similar disclosure should be made.

Designations of Fund Balances

120. The governing board of an organization may designate a portion of an unrestricted fund balance for a specific purpose.

The designation is proper to the board's managerial function. However, such designations of fund balances are not expenses and should not be shown as such in the statement of activity. (See examples of designations in the Illustrative Financial Statements, Appendix C.)

Other Funds

- 121. Donors frequently make gifts of future interests. The present value of the actuarially determined liability resulting from an annuity gift should be recorded at the date of the gift. The excess (or deficiency) in the amount of the annuity gift over the liability should be recorded as support in the year of the gift if it may be used immediately for the general purposes of the organization; in other instances, the excess should be reported as deferred revenue if restricted for specific purposes. The principal amount of life income gifts, in which the donor reserves the right to the income generated from the gift for life or some other stipulated period of time, should also be recorded as deferred support in the balance sheet in the period the gift is received. The amount previously recorded as deferred support should be reflected as support or a capital addition at the future date when the terms of the annuity or life income gifts have been met.
- 122. Funds that are held in trust by others under a legal trust instrument created by a donor independently of the reporting organization and that are neither in the possession nor under the control of the organization but are held and administered by outside fiscal agents with the organization deriving income from such funds should not be included in the balance sheet with funds administered by the organization. The funds contemplated by this paragraph are those of which the reporting organization is not the remainderman in the trust. Their existence should be disclosed either parenthetically in the endowment funds group in the balance sheet or in the notes to the financial statements. Significant income from such trusts should be reported separately.
- 123. Certain organizations have customarily used other fund groups not specifically mentioned in this statement. Those fund groups are used to account for resources relating to activities such as agency or custodial relationships, self-administered pen-

sions, and permanent maintenance funds. Such fund groups are frequently useful and informative and, therefore, may be reported separately in the financial statements. Alternatively, those funds may be combined with other similar fund groups to simplify statement presentation. In either case, the accountability for the fund group should be classified according to the exact nature of the funds involved, so that balances that are liabilities (such as agency, custodial, and self-administered pension funds) are distinguished from those that are fund balances (such as permanent maintenance funds). If there are true fund balances, changes in the balances should be accounted for in the statement of activity. The restricted nature of such funds should also be disclosed.

Transition

124. The accounting standards division recognizes that the Financial Accounting Standards Board presently has on its agenda a project on "Objectives of Financial Reporting by Nonbusiness Organizations." The results of that project may affect financial reporting by the entities covered by this statement of position. On completion of that project, any recommendations in this statement of position that conflict with the FASB's conclusions would need to be changed. Accordingly, the division has concluded that the principles contained in this statement of position need not be adopted until after the Financial Accounting Standards Board completes its project. At that time, a specific date on which the adoption of these principles is recommended will be announced. Organizations may voluntarily adopt these principles.

125. Organizations that adopt the conclusions of this statement of position should apply them retroactively by prior-period adjustments. If financial statements for periods prior to adoption are not presented, the conclusions of the statement of position should be applied by adjusting opening fund balances for the initial application period. When financial statements for periods prior to adoption are presented, they should be restated to reflect the prior-period adjustments. The nature of the restatements and their effects should be disclosed in the period of change.

APPENDIX A

Glossary

A number of terms used throughout this document are commonly used by nonprofit organizations and, because these terms have specialized meaning, this glossary is included.

accessions Additions, both purchased and donated, to collections held by museums, art galleries, botanical gardens, libraries, and similar entities.

agency fund See custodian funds.

annuity gift A gift of money or other property given to an organization on the condition that the organization bind itself to make periodic stipulated payments that terminate at a specified time to the donor or other designated individuals.

auxiliary activity An activity providing a service that is not part of the basic program services of the organization. A fee is normally charged that is directly related to, although not necessarily equal to, the cost of the service.

capital additions Gifts, grants, bequests, investment income, and gains and losses on investments restricted either permanently or for a period of time by parties outside of the organization to endowment and loan funds. Capital additions also include similar resources restricted for fixed asset additions but only to the extent expended during the year.

collections Works of art, botanical and animal specimens, books, and other items held for display or study by museums and similar institutions.

custodian funds Funds received and held by an organization as fiscal agent for others.

deaccessions Dispositions of items in collections held by museums, art galleries, botanical gardens, libraries, and similar entities.

deferred capital additions Capital additions received or recorded before the related restrictions are met. *See also* capital additions.

deferred revenue and support Revenue or support received or recorded before it is earned, that is, before the conditions are met, in whole or in part, for which the revenue or support is received or is to be received.

designated funds Unrestricted funds set aside for specific purposes by action of the governing board. See also quasi-endowment funds.

encumbrances Commitments in the form of orders, contracts, and similar items that will become payable when goods are delivered or services rendered.

endowment fund A fund in which a donor has stipulated in the donative instrument that the principal is to be maintained inviolate and in perpetuity and only the income from the investments of the fund may be expended. See also term endowment.

expendable funds Funds that are available to finance an organization's program and supporting services, including both unrestricted and restricted amounts.

functional classification A classification of expenses that accumulates expenses according to the purpose for which costs are incurred. The primary functional classifications are program and supporting services.

fund An accounting entity established for the purpose of accounting for resources used for specific activities or objectives in accordance with special regulations, restrictions, or limitations.

fund group A group of funds of similar character, for example, operating funds, endowment funds, and annuity and life income funds.

funds held in trust by others Resources held and administered, at the direction of the donor, by an outside trustee for the benefit of the organization.

investment pool Assets of several funds pooled or consolidated for investment purposes.

life income agreement — An agreement whereby money or other property is given to an organization on the condition that the organization bind itself to pay periodically to the donor or other designated individual the income earned by the assets donated to the organization for the lifetime of the donor or of the designated individual.

loan funds Resources restricted for loans. When both principal and interest on the loan funds received by the organization are loanable, they are included in the loan-fund group. If only the income from a fund is loanable, the principal is included in endowment funds, while the cumulative income constitutes the loan fund.

natural expense classification See object classification of expenses.

net investment in plant The total carrying value of all property, plant, equipment, and related liabilities, exclusive of those real properties that are held for investment.

nonexpendable additions See capital additions.

object classification of expenses A method of classifying expenditures according to their natural classification, such as salaries and wages, employee benefits, supplies, purchased services, and so forth.

pledge A promise to make a contribution to an organization in the amount and form stipulated.

quasi-endowment funds Funds that the governing board of an organization, rather than a donor or other outside agency, has determined are to be retained and invested. The governing board has the right to decide at any time to expend the principal of such funds. See also designated funds.

restricted funds Funds whose use is restricted by outside agencies or persons as contrasted with funds over which the organization has complete control and discretion.

revenues Gross increases in assets, gross decreases in liabilities, or a combination of both from delivering or producing goods, rendering services, or other earning activities of an organization during a period, for example, dues, sale of services, ticket sales, fees, interest, dividends, and rent.

support The conveyance of property from one person or organization to another without consideration, for example, donations, gifts, grants, or bequests.

term endowment A fund that has all the characteristics of an endowment fund, except that at some future date or event it will no longer be required to be maintained as an endowment fund.

transfer Moving fund balances from one fund to another, usually as a result of an intended change in the use of assets.

unrestricted funds Funds that have no external restriction on their use or purpose, that is, funds that can be used for any purpose designated by the governing board as distinguished from funds restricted externally for specific purposes (for example, for operations, plant, and endowment).

APPENDIX B

Illustrative Allocation Procedures Under Paragraph 100

Although the following allocation procedures are illustrative only, using them or similar procedures ordinarily results in a reasonable allocation of an organization's multiple function expenses:

- A study of the organization's activities may be made at the start of each fiscal year to determine the best practicable allocation methods. The study should include an evaluation of the preceding year's time records or activity reports of key personnel, the use of space, the consumption of supplies and postage, and so forth. The results of the study should be reviewed periodically, and the allocation methods should be revised, if necessary, to reflect significant changes in the nature or level of the organization's current activities.
- Periodic time and expense records may be kept by employees who spend time on more than one function as a basis for allocating salaries and related costs. The records should indicate the nature of the activities in which the employee is involved. If the functions do not vary significantly from period to period, the preparation of time reports for selected test periods during the year might be sufficient.
- Automobile and travel costs may be allocated on the basis of the expense or time reports of the employees involved.
- Telephone expense may be allocated on the basis of use by extensions, generally following the charge assigned to the salary of the employee using the telephone, after making direct charges for the toll calls or other service attributable to specific functions.
- Stationery, supplies, and postage costs may be allocated based on a study of their use.
- Occupancy costs may be allocated on the basis of a factor determined from a study of the function of the personnel using the space involved.
- Depreciation and rental of equipment may be allocated based on asset usage.

APPENDIX C

Illustrative Financial Statements

The following illustrative financial statements (exhibits 1 through 13) demonstrate the practical applications of the reporting practices discussed in this statement of position. Specific types of nonprofit organizations have been selected to illustrate a wide diversity of reporting practices; it is not intended that these illustrations represent either the only types of disclosure or the only statement formats that would be appropriate. Nonprofit organizations are urged to develop financial statement formats that are appropriate for their individual circumstances while being consistent with the accounting and reporting practices discussed in this document.

The notes to the financial statements in exhibit 1 are representative of the basic types of disclosure a typical nonprofit organization would include in its financial report. To avoid unnecessary repetition, the notes to the financial statements of exhibits 2 through 13 have been condensed to indicate only major topics of disclosure, except in those instances in which it is appropriate to include additional items that are unique to a particular type of nonprofit organization.

For conciseness, only some of the sample financial statements have been presented in comparative format. As noted in the text of the statement, the division encourages the presentation of comparative statements.

Index to Illustrative Financial Statements

	Exhi	bit nos
Independent School		1
Cemetery Organization		2
Country Club		3
Library		4
Museum	• • • •	5
Performing Arts Organization		6
Private Foundation		7
Public Broadcasting Station		8
Religious Organization		9
Research and Scientific Organization		10
Trade Association		11
Union		12
Zoological and Botanical Society		13

EXHIBIT 1—INDEPENDENT SCHOOL

EXHIBIT 1A

Sample Independent School

Balance Sheet

June 30, 19X1

	Operating Funds	Plant Funds	Endowment Funds	Total All Funds
Assets				
Cash	\$ 87,000	\$ 15,000	\$ 19,000	\$ 121,000
Accounts receivable, less allowance for doubtful receivables of \$3,000 Pledges receivable, less allowance for	34,000	_	_	34,000
doubtful pledges of \$10,000	_	75,000	_	75,000
Inventories, at lower of cost (FIFO) or market	7,000			7,000
Investments (Note 2)	355,000	10,000	100,000	465,000
Land, buildings, equipment, and library books, at cost less accumulated	333,000	10,000	200,000	200,000
depreciation of \$980,000 (Note 3)		2,282,000	_	2,282,000
Other assets	17,000			17,000
Total assets	\$500,000	<u>\$2,382,000</u>	\$119,000	\$3,001,000
Liabilities and Fund Balances				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 13,000		_	\$ 13,000
Deferred amounts (Note 6) Unrestricted	86,000			86,000
Restricted	27,000	\$ 100,000		127,000
Long-term debt (Note 4)	_	131,000	_	131,000
Total liabilities	126,000	231,000		357,000
Fund balances Unrestricted Designated by the governing board				
for long-term investment	355,000	_	_	355,000
Undesignated	19,000			19,000
	374,000	_	_	374,000
Restricted—nonexpendable Net investment in plant	_		\$119,000	119,000 2,151,000
Total fund balances	374,000	2,151,000	119,000	2,644,000
Total liabilities and fund balances	\$500,000	\$2,382,000	\$119,000	\$3,001,000

Θ
_
듑
Ξ
X

Sample Independent School Statement of Support and Revenue, Expenses, Capital Additions, and Changes in Fund Balances Year Ended June 30, 19X1

	Operatin	g Funds		Plant	Endoument	Total
	Unrestricted Restric	Restricted	Total	Funds	Funds	All Funds
Support and revenue	600 010		900 010			900 010
Tuition and fees	\$ 910,000		\$ 910,000		1	\$ 910,000
Contributions	104,000	\$80,500	184,500	1	1	184,500
Endowment and other investment income	23,000	1,500	24,500			24,500
ent	(8,000)	I	(8,000)	1	1	(8,000)
Auxiliary activities	25,000	1	25,000		1	25,000
Summer school and other programs	86,000	1	86,000		1	86,000
Other sources	26,000		26,000		١	26,000
Total support and revenue	1,166,000	82,000	1,248,000			1,248,000
Expenses						
Program services						
Instruction and student activities	798,000	43,000	841,000	\$ 69,000	1	910,000
Auxiliary activities	24,000	I	24,000	ı	1	24,000
Summer school and other programs	91,000		91,000	7,000	1	98,000
Financial aid		37,000	37,000	3,000		40,000
Total program services	913,000	80,000	993,000	79,000		1,072,000

162,000	175,000	1,247,000	1,000	110,000	5,000	3,000	118,000	119,000	2,525,000		\$2,644,000
			I	\$ 30,000	.	2,000	32,000	32,000	91,000	(4,000)	\$119,000
13,000 $1,000$	14,000	93,000	(93,000)	80,000	5,000	1,000	86,000	(2,000)	2,047,000	111,000	\$2,151,000
149,000	161,000	1,154,000	94,000	I	l	ļ		94,000	387,000	(111,000) 4,000	\$ 374,000
2,000	2,000	82,000		I		1		I	I		Name and property of the Party
147,000	159,000	1,072,000	94,000	l	I	I.		94,000	387,000	(111,000)	\$ 374,000
Supporting services General administration Fund raising	Total supporting services	Total expenses	Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over expenses before capital additions	Capital additions Contributions and bequests	Investment income	Net gain on investment transactions	Total capital additions	Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over expenses after capital additions	Fund balances at beginning of year	Equipment acquisitions and principal debt service payments Realized gains on endowment funds utilized	Fund balances at end of year

EXHIBIT 1C

Sample Independent School Statement of Changes in Financial Position Year Ended June 30, 19X1

	Operating Funds	Plant Funds	Endowment Funds	Total All Funds
Resources provided				
Excess (deficiency) of support and				
revenue over expenses before				
capital additions	\$ 94,000	\$ (93,000)		\$ 1,000
Capital additions				
Contributions and bequests	 	80,000	\$ 30,000	110,000
Investment income		5,000		5,000
Net gain on investments		1,000	2,000	3,000
Excess (deficiency) of support and				
revenue over expenses after				
capital additions	94,000	(7,000)	32,000	119,000
Items not using (providing) resources				
Provision for depreciation		93,000	_	93,000
Net (gain) loss on investment		,		- , -
transactions	8,000	(1,000)	(2,000)	5,000
Decrease in inventories	2,000			2,000
Increase in deferred amounts	3,000	75,000	_	78,000
Proceeds from sale of investments	_160,000	2,000	47,000	209,000
Total resources provided	<u>267,000</u>	162,000	<u>77,000</u>	506,000
Resources used				
Purchases of equipment	_	145,000	_	145,000
Reduction of long-term debt	_	52,000	_	52,000
Purchases of investments	210,000	6,000	136,000	352,000
Increase in other assets	1,000	_	_	1,000
Increase in accounts and pledges				
receivable	3,000	60,000	_	63,000
Decrease in accounts payable and				
accrued expenses	3,000			3,000
Total resources used	217,000	263,000	_136,000	616,000
Transfers				
Equipment acquisitions and principal				
debt service payments	(111,000)	111,000	_	_
Realized gains on endowment funds	, ,			
utilized	4,000		(4,000)	
Total transfers	(107,000)	111,000	(4,000)	
Increase (decrease) in cash	\$ (57,000)	\$ 10,000	\$ (63,000)	\$(110,000)
,				

EXHIBIT 1D

Sample Independent School Notes to Financial Statements Year Ended June 30, 19X1

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The financial statements of Sample Independent School have been prepared on the accrual basis. The significant accounting policies followed are described below to enhance the usefulness of the financial statements to the reader.

Fund Accounting

To ensure observance of limitations and restrictions placed on the use of resources available to the school, the accounts of the school are maintained in accordance with the principles of fund accounting. This is the procedure by which resources for various purposes are classified for accounting and reporting purposes into funds established according to their nature and purposes. Separate accounts are maintained for each fund; however, in the accompanying financial statements, funds that have similar characteristics have been combined into fund groups. Accordingly, all financial transactions have been recorded and reported by fund group.

The assets, liabilities, and fund balances of the school are reported in three self-balancing fund groups as follows:

- Operating funds, which include unrestricted and restricted resources, represent the portion of expendable funds that is available for support of school operations.
- Plant funds represent resources restricted for plant acquisitions and funds expended for plant.
- Endowment funds represent funds that are subject to restrictions of gift instruments requiring in perpetuity that the principal be invested and the income only be used.

Expendable Restricted Resources

Operating and plant funds restricted by the donor, grantor, or other outside party for particular operating purposes or for plant acquisitions are deemed to be earned and reported as revenues of operating funds or as additions to plant funds, respectively, when the school has incurred expenditures in compliance with the specific restrictions. Such amounts received but not yet earned are reported as restricted deferred amounts.

Plant Assets and Depreciation

Uses of operating funds for plant acquisitions and principal debt service payments are accounted for as transfers to plant funds. Proceeds from the sale of plant assets, if unrestricted, are transferred to operating fund balances, or, if restricted, to deferred amounts restricted for plant acquisitions. Depreciation of buildings and equipment is provided over the estimated useful lives of the respective assets on a straight-line basis.

Other Matters

All gains and losses arising from the sale, collection, or other disposition of investments and other noncash assets are accounted for in the fund that owned the assets. Ordinary income from investments, receivables, and the like is accounted for in the fund owning the assets, except for income derived from investments of endowment funds, which is accounted for, if unrestricted, as revenue of the expendable operating fund or, if restricted, as deferred amounts until the terms of the restriction have been met.

Legally enforceable pledges less an allowance for uncollectible amounts are recorded as receivables in the year made. Pledges for support of current operations are recorded as operating fund support. Pledges for support of future operations and plant acquisitions are recorded as deferred amounts in the respective funds to which they apply.

Note 2—Investments

Investments are presented in the financial statements in the aggregate at the lower of cost (amortized, in the case of bonds) or fair market value.

	<u>_Cost</u>	<u> Market</u>
Operating funds	\$355,000	\$365,000
Plant funds	10,000	11,000
Endowment funds	_100,000	_109,000
	<u>\$465,000</u>	\$485,000

Investments are composed of the following:

	Cost	Market
Corporate stocks and bonds	\$318,000	\$320,000
U.S. government obligations	141,000	159,000
Municipal bonds	6,000	6,000
	\$465,000	\$485,000

The following tabulation summarizes the relationship between carrying values and market values of investment assets.

	Carrying <u>Value</u>	Market Value	Excess of Market Over Cost
Balance at end of year	\$465,000	\$485,000	\$ 20,000
Balance at beginning of year	\$327,000	\$335,000	8,000
Increase in unrealized appreciation Realized net loss for year Total net gain for year			12,000 (5,000) \$ 7,000

The average annual yield exclusive of net gains (losses) was 7% and the annual total return based on market value was 9% for the year ended June 30, 19X1.

Note 3—Plant Assets and Depreciation

A summary of plant assets follows.

Land	\$ 255,000
Buildings	2,552,000
Equipment	340,000
Library books	115,000
	3,262,000
Less accumulated depreciation	980,000
	\$2,282,000

Note 4—Long-Term Debt

A summary of long-term debt follows.

7½% unsecured notes payable to bank	
due in quarterly installments of \$2,500	\$ 29,000
8½% mortgage payable in semiannual	
installments of \$3,500 through 19X7	102,000
_	\$131,000

Note 5—Pension Plans

The school has noncontributory pension plans covering all personnel. Total pension expense for the year ended June 30, 19X1, was \$60,000, which includes amortization of prior service costs over a period of twenty years. The school's policy is to fund pension costs accrued. The actuarially computed value of vested benefits as of June 30, 19X1, exceeds net assets of the pension fund by approximately \$100,000.

Note 6—Changes in Deferred Restricted Amounts

	Operating Funds	Plant Fund
Balances at beginning of year Additions	\$ 24,000	\$ 25,000
Contributions and bequests	79,000	158,000
Investment income	6,000	1,000
Net gain on investment transactions		2,000
_	109,000	186,000
Deductions—funds expended during		
the year	82,000	86,000
Balances at end of year	\$ 27,000	\$100,000

Note 7—Functional Allocation of Expenses

The costs of providing the various programs and other activities have been summarized on a functional basis in the statement of support and rev-

enue, expenses, capital additions, and changes in fund balances. Accordingly, certain costs have been allocated among the programs and supporting services benefited.

Note 8—Commitments

The school has entered into various agreements aggregating approximately \$80,000 for the purchase of equipment to be received subsequent to June 30, 19X1.

EXHIBIT 2—CEMETERY ORGANIZATION

EXHIBIT 2A
Sample Cemetery Organization
Balance Sheet
June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

Assets	IX6I	19X0	Liabilities and Fund Balance	19X1	0X61
Current Cash	\$ 47,000		Current Accounts payable	\$ 90,000	\$ 41,000
Receivables, net	15,000	15,000	Accrued expenses	12,000	
Inventory of supplies	55,000		Portion of long-term debt		
Prepaid expenses	4,000	3,000	currently due	30,000	30,000
Total current assets	121,000	91,000	Total current liabilities	132,000	79,000
Inventory			Long-term debt (Note 4)	240,000	270,000
Investment in real estate	370,000	370,000			
Space development	197,000	110,000			
Total inventory	267,000	480,000			
Property, plant, and equipment, at cost (Note 2)			Fund balance	404,000	397,000
Land, other than burial spaces	125,000	125,000			
Buildings	105,000	105,000			
Equipment	75,000	70,000			
	305,000	300,000			
Less accumulated depreciation	217,000	125,000			
Fixed assets, net	88,000	175,000			
Total	\$776,000	\$746,000	Total	\$776,000	\$746,000

EXHIBIT 2B

Sample Cemetery Organization
Statement of Revenue and Expenses
Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Revenue		
Net sales		
Spaces	\$210,000	\$201,000
Memorials and inscriptions	36,000	30,000
Interment fees	20,000	14,000
Other fees	6,000	2,000
Total	272,000	247,000
Cost of sales		
Spaces	150,000	151,000
Memorials	19,000	14,000
Burial services	16,000	13,000
Total	185,000	178,000
Gross margin	<u>87,000</u>	<u>69,000</u>
Expenses		
Maintenance	60,000	50,000
General administration	30,000	18,000
Commissions	10,000	9,000
Total	100,000	77,000
Operating margin	(13,000)	(8,000)
Other revenue		
Income from care and maintenance funds		
(Note 3)	<u>20,000</u>	13,000
Excess of revenue over expenses	7,000	5,000
Fund balance—beginning	397,000	<u>392,000</u>
Fund balance—ending	\$404,000	<u>\$397,000</u>

EXHIBIT 2C

Sample Cemetery Organization Statement of Changes in Financial Position Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Source of cash		
Excess of revenue over expenses	\$ 7,000	\$ 5,000
Charges not requiring (providing) cash in		
the current period—depreciation and amortization	92,000	74,000
Cash provided from operations	99,000	79,000
Increases in accounts payable and		
accrued expenses	53,000	14,000
Total sources of cash	<u>152,000</u>	93,000
Uses of cash		
Space development and equipment	92,000	40,000
Increase in accounts receivable	_	15,000
Reduction of long-term debt	30,000	30,000
Increase in supplies and prepaid expenses	<u>10,000</u>	2,000
Total uses of cash	132,000	<u>87,000</u>
Increases in cash	20,000	6,000
Cash, beginning of year	<u>27,000</u>	21,000
Cash, end of year	<u>\$ 47,000</u>	<u>\$ 27,000</u>

EXHIBIT 2D

Sample Cemetery Organization Notes to Financial Statements*

June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(In addition to the policy disclosures illustrated in Note 1 of exhibit 1, the following are typical of additional disclosures to be considered for this type of organization.)

Revenue Recognition

Sales of spaces are recorded when contracts of sales are signed.

Cost of Spaces Sold

The cost of each space sold is computed based on allocation of total expenses incurred in developing the cemetery.

Note 2-Property, Plant, and Equipment

Note 3—Maintenance Funds

General Maintenance

Under the State Cemetery Act, Sample Cemetery is required, among other things, to collect and pay into a general maintenance fund the following fees and charges:

Fifteen percent (15%) of the gross sales price of each plot sold.

Ten dollars (\$10) for each interment.

Five cents (\$.05) per square unit of surface area of the base of a memorial.

The general maintenance fund principal is restricted by the State Cemetery Act for major improvements and repairs and, accordingly, is not included in the financial statements. At June 30, 19X1, and 19X0 this fund amounted to \$383,000 and \$338,000, respectively. Investment income is unrestricted and is included in other income.

Specific Trusts

Specific trust funds are restricted for flowers, seeding, sodding, and other maintenance of the specific plots as prescribed by the external source and are not available for general use by the cemetery. During the years ended

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

June 30, 19X1, and June 30, 19X0, \$11,000 and \$2,000, respectively, were expended for specific trust maintenance and have been reflected in the statement of revenue and expense.

Note 4-Long-Term Debt

Note 5—Functional Allocation of Expenses

Note 6—Commitments

EXHIBIT 3—COUNTRY CLUB

EXHIBIT 3A

Sample Country Club Balance Sheet

March 31, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Assets		
Current assets		
Cash	\$ 44,413	\$ 37,812
Investments (Note 2)	289,554	388,007
Accounts receivable, less allowances of \$5,000		
in 19X1, and \$6,000 in 19X0	71,831	45,898
Inventories, at lower of cost (FIFO) or market	27,930	28,137
Prepaid expenses	19,154	13,948
Total current assets	452,882	513,802
Property and equipment, at cost (Note 3)		
Land and land improvements	1,085,319	1,098,828
Buildings	1,331,590	1,200,585
Furniture, fixtures, and equipment	274,761	254,540
	2,691,670	2,553,953
Less accumulated depreciation	864,564	824,088
•	1,827,106	1,729,865
Other assets		
Deferred charges	15,077	16,524
Beverage license	10,500	10,500
J	25,577	27,024
	\$2,305,565	\$2,270,691
	\$2,303,303	\$2,270,031
Liabilities and Membership Equity		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 61,426	\$ 63,600
Deferred revenues—initiation fees (Note 1)	15,677	7,755
Due to resigned members	16,400	12,900
Taxes	20,330	23,668
Total current liabilities	113,833	107,923
Membership equity		
Proprietary certificates, 500 at \$1,500 each-		
no change during the years	750,000	750,000
Cumulative excess of revenue over expenses	1,441,732	1,412,768
	2,191,732	2,162,768
	\$2,305,565	\$2,270,691

EXHIBIT 3B

Sample Country Club

Statement of Revenue, Expenses, and Changes in Cumulative Excess of Revenue Over Expenses

Years Ended March 31, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Revenue		
Dues	\$ 590,000	\$ 600,000
Restaurant and bar charges	270,412	265,042
Greens fees	171,509	163,200
Tennis and swimming fees	83,829	67,675
Initiation fees	61,475	95,220
Locker and room rentals	49,759	49,954
Interest and discounts	28,860	28,831
Golf cart rentals	26,584	24,999
Other—net	4,011	3,893
Total revenue	1,286,439	1,298,814
Expenses		
Greens	241,867	244,823
House .	212,880	210,952
Restaurant and bar	153,035	136,707
Tennis and swimming	67,402	48,726
General and administrative	533,838	690,551
Net (gains) losses on investments	98,453	(98,813)
Total expenses	1,307,475	_1,232,946
Excess (deficiency) of revenue over		
expenses before capital additions	(21,036)	65,868
Capital additions	* 0.000	
Assessments for capital improvements	50,000	
Excess (deficiency) of revenue over expenses		
after capital additions	28,964	65,868
Cumulative excess of revenue over expenses—		
beginning of year	1,412,768	_1,346,900
Cumulative excess of revenue		
over expenses—end of year	\$1,441,732	\$1,412,768

EXHIBIT 3C

Sample Country Club

Statement of Changes in Financial Position Years Ended March 31, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Sources of funds		
Excess (deficiency) of revenue		
over expenses before capital additions	\$ (21,036)	\$ 65,868
Capital additions	50,000	
Excess (deficiency) of revenue		
over expenses after capital additions	28,964	65,868
Add-back provision for depreciation,		
which does not affect working capital	40,476	61,618
Total from operations	69,440	127,486
Decrease in deferred charges—net	1,447	
Total sources	70,887	127,486
Applications of funds		
Purchases of property and equipment	137,717	84,377
Increase in deferred charges—net		8,909
Total applications	137,717	93,286
Increase (decrease) in working capital	\$ (66,830)	\$ 34,200
Changes in the components of working capital		
are summarized as follows:		
Increase (decrease) in current assets		
Cash	\$ 6,601	\$ (70,928)
Investments	(98,453)	98,813
Accounts receivable	25,933	5,000
Inventories	(207)	8,112
Prepaid expenses	$_{___5,206}$	2,056
	(60,920)	43,053
(Increase) decrease in current liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	2,174	(5,597)
Deferred revenues—initiation fees	(7,922)	(3,517)
Due to resigned members	(3,500)	(2,700)
Taxes	3,338_	2,961
	(5,910)	(8,853)
Increase (decrease) in working capital	\$ (66,830)	\$ 34,200

EXHIBIT 3D

Sample Country Club Notes to Financial Statements* March 31, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Principles

(In addition to the policy disclosures illustrated in Note 1 of exhibit 1, the following are typical of additional disclosures to be considered for this type of organization.)

Membership Dues and Initiation Fees

Membership dues are recognized as revenue in the applicable membership period. Initiation fees are recorded as revenue in the period when the fees are due.

Note 2-Investments

Note 3—Property and Equipment and Depreciation

Note 4—Pension Plans

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 4—LIBRARY

EXHIBIT 4A

Sample Library
Balance Sheet

December 31, 19X1 (With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

			Dec	December 31, 19XI	1X6			December 31, 19X0
		Unrestricted		Current				
	Operating	Operating Investment	Totat	Restricted	Plant	Plant Endowment Total	Total	Total
Assets								
Current assets								
Cash, including interest-bearing accounts of								
\$600,000 in 19X1, and \$400,000 in 19X0	\$ 690,000	1	\$ 690,000 \$ 3,000	\$ 3,000	\$ 7,000		\$ 700,000	\$ 411,000
Certificates of deposit	375,000	1	375,000	75,000	1	1	450,000	525,000
Grants receivable (Note 1)								
Governments	120,000	1	120,000	1	ļ	1	120,000	161,000
Other	30,000	1	30,000	27,000	8,000	1	65,000	35,000
Pledges receivable, at estimated net								
realizable value (Note 1)	15,000	1	15,000	1		1	15,000	15,000
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	70,000	I	70,000	1	1	-	70,000	85,000
Total current assets	1,300,000	1	1,300,000	105,000	15,000	1	1,420,000	1,232,000
Investments—at market (Note 2)	1	\$920,000	920,000	1	165,000	\$985,000	2,070,000	2,172,000
Land, buildings, and equipment—at cost, less accumulated depreciation of \$90,000 and								
\$79,000, respectively (Note 3)	1	ı		I	1,525,000	I	1,525,000	1,491,000
Inexhaustible collections and books (Note 1)	1	1	1	-		-	l	١
Total assets	\$1,300,000	\$920,000	\$2,220,000	\$105,000	\$1,705,000	\$985,000	\$5,015,000	\$4,895,000
						•		

Liabilities and Fund Balances

\$ 130,000	230,000	190,000	420,000	740,000 35,000 2,725,000 975,000 4,475,000 \$4,895,000
\$ 210,000	320,000	180,000	500,000	920,000 50,000 2,560,000 985,000 4,515,000 \$5,015,000
		1	1	
\$ 10,000	15,000	180,000	195,000	
\$105,000	105,000	١	105,000	
\$ 200,000	200,000		200,000	920,000 50,000 1,050,000 2,020,000 \$2,220,000
	1	I		\$920,000
\$ 200,000	200,000	1	200,000	50,000 1,050,000 1,100,000 81,300,000
Current liabilities Accounts payable, accrued expenses, and current portion of long-term debt Deferred restricted contributions, etc. (Note 6)	Total current liabilities	Long-term debt (Note 4)	Total liabilities	Fund balances Unrestricted Designated by the board for Investment Purchase of equipment Undesignated Restricted Total fund balances Total liabilities and fund balances

EXHIBIT 4B

Sample Library

Statement of Support, Revenue, and Expenses and Changes in Fund Balances

Year Ended December 31, 19X1 (With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

			Year Ende	Year Ended December 31, 19X1	31, 19XI			Year Ended December 31, 19X0
		Unrestricted		Current				
	Operating	Operating Investment	Total	Restricted	Plant	Endowment Total	Total	Total
Support and revenue								
Support								
Grants (Note 1)								
Governments	\$ 150,000	I	\$ 150,000	1	1	1	\$ 150,000	\$ 150,000
Other	25,000	1	25,000	I	1		25,000	1
Contributions, legacies, and bequests (Note 1)	350,000	\$ 90,000	440,000	\$75,000	١	1	515,000	490,000
Contributed services of volunteers (Note 1)	75,000	1	75,000	1	١	1	75,000	50,000
Use of contributed facilities (Note 1)	47,000	1	47,000	-	I		47,000	50,000
Total support	647,000	90,000	737,000	75,000	I	ı	812,000	740,000
Bevenue								
Fees for services	50,000		50,000		1	1	50,000	45,000
Book rentals and fines	320,000	1	320,000		l	1	320,000	250,000
Investment income including net gains	25,000	93,000	118,000	10,000	1		128,000	103,000
Total revenue	395,000	93,000	488,000	10,000	ı		498,000	398,000
Total support and revenue	1,042,000	183,000	1,225,000	85,000	1	-	1,310,000	1,138,000

Expenses (Note 7) Program services Circulating library Research library	390,000 169,000	1 1	390,000 169,000	75,000	\$ 5,000	1.1	470,000 170,000	430,000 155,000
	49,000	1	49,000	10,000	1,000	I	60,000	50,000
	49,000	1	49,000	1	1,000	1	50,000	55,000
1	29,500	I	29,500	1	200	ı	30,000	20,000
Total program services	686,500	1	686,500	85,000	8,500		780,000	710,000
	1	6			3			900
	315,500	3,000	318,500	I	21,500		340,000	230,000
1	200,000		200,000		5,000		205,000	200,000
services	515,500	3,000	518,500		26,500	1	545,000	490,000
•	1,202,000	3,000	1,205,000	85,000	35,000	1	1,325,000	1,200,000
Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over expenses before capital additions	(160,000)	180,000	20,000	1	(35,000)	1	(15,000)	(62,000)
	I	I	I	I	40,000	1	40,000	95,000
Investment income including net gains	1	1	I	1	5,000		2,000	17,000
equipment, etc. (Note 1)	1	ļ	I		10,000	1	10,000	
			1		55,000		55,000	112,000
Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over expenses after capital additions	(160,000)	180,000	20,000	I	20,000	I	40,000	50,000
Fund balances at beginning of year	1,270,000	740,000	2,010,000	I	1,480,000	\$985,000	4,475,000	4,425,000
Mandatory transfers—principal of indebtedness	(10,000)	١	(10,000)		10,000			
"	\$1,100,000	\$920,000	\$2,020,000		\$1,510,000	\$985,000	\$4,515,000	\$4,475,000

EXHIBIT 4C

Sample Library

Statement of Changes in Financial Position Year Ended December 31, 19X1 (With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

		Year	Ended Dec	Year Ended December 31, 19XI	IXI	1	Year Ended December 31, 19X0
		Unrestricted		Current			
	Operating	Operating Investment	Total	Restricted	Plant	Total	Total
Sources of working capital							
Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over expenses before capital additions	\$(160,000)	\$180,000	\$ 20,000	1	\$(35,000)	\$ (15,000)	\$ (62,000)
Capital additions				ı	55,000	55,000	112,000
Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue							
over expenses after capital additions	(160,000)	180,000	20,000	1	20,000	40,000	20,000
Add (deduct) items not using (providing) working capital							
Depreciation	1			1	11,000	11,000	11,000
Contributed equipment					(10,000)	(10,000)	
Working capital provided by operations	(160,000)	180,000	20,000	1	21,000	41,000	61,000
Deferred restricted contributions and investment							
income received		-		\$85,000		85,000	100,000
Sale of investments	22,000	245,000	267,000			267,000	110,000
	(138,000)	425,000	287,000	85,000	21,000	393,000	271,000

35,000 10,000 100,000 145,000 \$126,000	\$ (5,000) 61,000 60,000 (5,000) ——————————————————————————————————	15,000
165,000 35,000 10,000 85,000 	\$289,000 (75,000) (11,000) 	(80,000)
$165,000 \\ 35,000 \\ 10,000 \\ \hline$	\$(117,000) (57,000) — — (174,000)	(5,000) \$(179,000)
85,000	\$ (7,000) 20,000 (8,000) 	(5,000)
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	\$296,000 22,000 54,000 — (15,000) 357,000	(80,000)
	\$425,000 	
10,000 10,000 10,000 \$(148,000)	\$(129,000) 22,000 54,000 	(80,000)
Uses of working capital Purchase of investments Purchase of fixed assets Reduction of long-term debt Deferred restricted contributions and investment income recognized as support Transfers between funds Increase (decrease) in working capital	Changes in working capital components Increase (decrease) in current assets Cash Certificates of deposit Grants receivable Pledges receivable Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(Increase) decrease in current liabilities Accounts payable, accrued expenses, and current portion of long-term debt Deferred restricted contributions, etc. Increase (decrease) in working capital

EXHIBIT 4D

Sample Library

Notes to Financial Statements* December 31, 19X1

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(In addition to the policy disclosures illustrated in Note 1 of exhibit 1, the following are typical of additional disclosures to be considered for this type of organization.)

Contributed Facilities

The library occupies without charge certain premises located in government-owned buildings. The estimated fair rental value of the premises is reported as support and expense in the period in which the premises are used.

Grants

The library records income from unrestricted grants in the period designated by the grantor.

Inexhaustible Collections and Books

Because the values of the existing inexhaustible collections, including research books, are not readily determinable, the library has not capitalized them. Collections that are exhaustible are capitalized and included with equipment in the financial statements and are amortized over their estimated useful lives. Accessions and deaccessions during 19X0 and 19X1 were not significant. Books used in the circulating library have not been capitalized because their estimated useful lives are less than one year.

Summarized Financial Information for 19X0

The financial information for the year ended December 31, 19X0, presented for comparative purposes, is not intended to be complete financial statement presentation.

Note 2—Investments

Note 3—Plant Assets and Depreciation

Note 4—Long-Term Debt

Note 5—Pension Plans

Note 6—Changes in Deferred Restricted Amounts

Note 7—Functional Allocation of Expenses

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

Note 8—Commitments and Contingencies

The library receives a substantial amount of its support from federal, state, and local governments. A significant reduction in the level of this support, if this were to occur, may have an effect on the library's programs and activities.

EXHIBIT 5—MUSEUM

EXHIBIT 5A
Sample Museum
Balance Sheet
June 30, 19X1
(With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

	Operating Fund	Plant Fund	Endowment Fund	Total	June 30, 19X0 Total
A coop					
Current assets					
Cash	\$ 19,800		1	\$ 19,800	\$ 23,700
Receivables, less reserve of \$7,700	145,500	-	1	145,500	125,800
Investments (Note 2)	210,000	1	1	210,000	l
Inventories, at lower of cost (FIFO) or market	121,100	1	1	121,100	120,600
Prepayments	26,600			26,600	12,700
Total current assets	523,000	1	1	523,000	
Fixed assets, net of depreciation (Note 3)	ł	\$1,964,000	1	1,964,000	1,866,800
Art Conection (Note 11) Cash held for investment		1	\$ 6,000	6,000	3,800
Investments (Note 2)	4,044,500		7,688,400	11,732,900	11,709,300
Total	\$4,567,500	\$1,964,000	\$7,694,400	\$14,225,900	\$13,862,700

Liabilities and Fund Balances					
Current liabilities					
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 256,900	I	1	\$ 256,900	\$ 252,900
Deferred revenue and restricted gifts, current portion (Note 5)	242,100		1	242,100	208,100
Total current liabilities	499,000			499,000	461,000
Deferred revenue and restricted gifts, noncurrent portion (Note 5)	409,900			409,900	167,300
Fund balances					
Endowment	I	1	\$7,694,400	7,694,400	7,621,800
Land, buildings, and equipment		\$1,964,000		1,964,000	1,866,800
Unrestricted					
Designated for investment	3,490,000	1	l	3,490,000	3,490,000
Designated for plant expansion	150,000	1	I	150,000	1
Unappropriated	18,600			18,600	255,800
Total fund balances	3,658,600	1,964,000	7,694,400	13,317,000	13,234,400
Total	\$4,567,500	\$1,964,000	\$7,694,400	\$14,225,900	\$13,862,700

EXHIBIT 5B
Sample Museum
Statement of Activity
Year Ended June 30, 19X1
(With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

Year Ended June 30, 19X0 Total

Total

Endowment Fund

Plant Fund

Operating Fund

	\$ 123,400	104,000	124,700	39,900	841,700	(2,600)	417,200	1,648,300
	\$ 131,100	110,700	130,000	48,400	828,800	6,300	483,100	1,738,400
	1	1	1	1		-		
	1	1	1	١	1	1	-	1
	\$ 131,100	110,700	130,000	48,400	828,800	6,300	483,100	1,738,400
Support and revenue	Admissions	Government appropriations	Gifts and grants (Notes 5 and 8)	Memberships	Investment income	Net realized investment gains (losses)	Revenue, auxiliary activities	Total

602,000	109,100	131,600	52,800	67,700		170,000		77,300	6,600	384,600	1,604,700		43,600		18,200	1,800	(2,000)	18,000		61,600	13,172,800		\$13,234,400
906,000	108,600	138,200	68,200	69,100		200,000		78,200	10,300	449,800	1,728,400		10,000		76,400	4,700	(8,500)	72,600		82,600	13,234,400		\$13,317,000
J	l	l	1	1		1		1	1	-					\$ 76,400	4,700	(8,500)	72,600		72,600	7,621,800		\$7,694,400
\$ 27,400	1	4,800	1	2,700		1		10,800	I	8,700	54,400		(54,400)		1	1				(54,400)	1,866,800	151,600	\$1,964,000
578,600	108,600	133,400	68,200	66,400		200,000		67,400	10,300	441,100	1,674,000		64,400		1	I				64,400	3,745,800	(151,600)	\$3,658,600
Expenses Program Curatorial and conservation	Exhibits	Education	Fellowships	Public information	Accession of art for collection,	net of deaccessions (Note 11)	Supporting services	Management and general	Fund raising	Cost of sales and expense of auxiliary activities	Total	Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over	expenses before capital additions	Capital additions	Gifts and grants (Note 8)	Net investment income	Net realized investment gains (losses)	Total	Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over	expenses after capital additions	Fund balances, beginning of period	Add (deduct) transfers (Note 9)	Fund balances, end of period

EXHIBIT 5C

Sample Museum

Statement of Changes in Financial Position Year Ended June 30, 19X1

Sources of working capital	
Excess of support and revenue before capital additions	\$ 10,000
Capital additions	72,600
Excess of support and revenue after capital additions	82,600
Depreciation	54,400
Deferred revenue and restricted gifts	
received in excess of expenses incurred	242,600
Investments sold	952,200
	1,331,800
Uses of working capital	
Fixed assets purchased	151,600
Investments purchased	978,000
	1,129,600
Increase in working capital	\$ 202,200
Changes in working capital, increase (decrease)	
Cash	\$ (3,900)
Receivables	19,700
Investments	210,000
Inventories	500
Prepayments	13,900
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(4,000)
Deferred revenue and restricted gifts, current portion	(34,000)
	\$ 202,200

EXHIBIT 5D

Sample Museum Notes to Financial Statements* June 30. 19X1

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Note 2—Investments

Note 3—Fixed Assets and Depreciation

Note 4—Pension Plans

Note 5—Deferred Revenue and Restricted Gifts

Note 6—Functional Allocation of Expenses

Note 7—Commitments

Note 8-Gifts Received

Note 9-Interfund Transfers

During the year ended June 30, 19X1, the trustees authorized a transfer from the Operating Fund to the Plant Fund in the amount of \$151,600 representing fixed assets purchased with resources of the Operating Fund.

Note 10—Contributed Services

A substantial number of unpaid volunteers have made significant contributions of their time to develop the Museum's programs, principally in membership development and educational programs. The value of this contributed time is not reflected in these statements since it is not susceptible to objective measurement or valuation.

Note 11-Art Collection

In conformity with the practice followed by many museums, art objects purchased and donated are not included in the balance sheet.

The value of the objects acquired by gift for which the Museum can make a reasonable estimate is reported as gifts in the Statement of Activity (\$28,000 in the year ended June 30, 19X1).

The cost of all objects purchased together with the value of objects acquired by gift as indicated in the preceding paragraph, less the proceeds from deaccessions of objects, is reported as a separate program expense. During the year ended June 30, 19X1, purchase of art objects amounted to \$185,000 and the proceeds from deaccessions was \$13,000.

Gifts of cash or other property restricted by donors for the purchase of items for the collection are classified as deferred revenue until acquisitions are made in accordance with the terms of the gifts.

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 6—PERFORMING ARTS ORGANIZATION

EXHIBIT 6A

Sample Performing Arts Organization Balance Sheet

June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Assets		
Current assets		
Cash	\$216,074	\$169,466
Marketable securities (Note 2)	266,330	50,967
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for		
doubtful accounts	70,051	26,685
Grants receivable		6,100
Other	39,378	13,441
Total current assets	591,833	266,659
Noncurrent assets		
Investments and endowment funds cash		
(Note 2)	267,869	256,648
Property and equipment at cost, net of		
accumulated depreciation (Note 3)	55,061	40,226
Rent and other deposits	3,839	9,130
	\$918,602	\$572,663
Liabilities and Entity Capital		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$111,150	\$166,351
Deferred revenues—subscriptions (Note 1)	297,430	193,042
Deferred revenues—grants (Note 1)	42,562	
Current portion of long-term debt	50,000	50,000
Total current liabilities	501,142	409,393
Long-term debt (Note 4)	32,000	69,740
Contingencies (Note 6)		
Entity capital		
Plant fund	33,061	38,594
Endowment funds (Note 5)	267,869	256,648
Unrestricted funds	84,530	(201,712)
	<u>\$918,602</u>	\$572,663

EXHIBIT 6B

Sample Performing Arts Organization

Statement of Activity

Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Revenue and support from operations		
Admissions	\$1,557,567	\$1,287,564
Dividends and interest	21,555	2,430
Net realized gains and losses	54,700	18,300
Tuition	242,926	130,723
Concessions and other support	103,582	68,754
	1,980,330	1,507,771
Production costs	476,982	427,754
Operating expenses	797,044	685,522
Ballet school	473,658	301,722
Neighborhood productions	378,454	81,326
General and administrative expense	390,487	469,891
	2,516,625	1,966,215
Deficiency from operations	(536, 295)	(458,444)
Donated services, materials, and facilities		8,000
Annual giving	150,379	78,469
Grants	702,368	678,322
Fund-raising costs	(35,743)	(50,454)
	817,004	<u>714,337</u>
Excess from current endeavors	280,709	255,893
Capital additions	11,221	18,250
Total increase in entity capital	\$ 291,930	\$ 274,143

EXHIBIT 6C

Sample Performing Arts Organization

Statement of Changes in Entity Capital Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	Endowment Funds	Plant Fund	Unrestricted Funds	Total
Entity capital—June 30, 19X9	\$238,398	\$43,214	\$(462,225)	\$(180,613)
Excess from current endeavors	_	(4,620)	260,513	255,893
Capital additions	18,250			18,250
Entity capital—June 30, 19X0	256,648	38,594	(201,712)	93,530
Excess from current endeavors	_	(5,533)	286,242	280,709
Capital additions	11,221			11,221
Entity capital—June 30, 19X1	\$267,869	\$33,061	<u>\$ 84,530</u>	\$ 385,460

EXHIBIT 6D

Sample Performing Arts Organization Statement of Changes in Financial Position Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Funds provided by	-	
Excess from current endeavors	\$280,709	\$255,893
Add expenses not requiring outlay of		
working capital in current period		
Depreciation	5,533	4,620
Other deferred charges		7,500
Funds provided from current endeavors	286,242	268,013
Increase in long-term debt	12,260	
Other	5,291	_
Capital additions	11,221	$_{-18,250}$
Total funds provided	315,014	_286,263
Funds applied		
Increase in noncurrent investments and cash	11,221	
Acquisition of property, plant, and equipment	20,368	4,362
Reduction of long-term debt	50,000	25,280
Total funds applied	81,589	29,642
Increase in working capital	\$233,425	\$256,621
Changes in the components of working capital		
Increase (decrease) in current assets		
Cash	\$ 46,608	\$220,342
Marketable securities	215,363	42,312
Accounts receivable	43,366	21,269
Grants receivable	(6,100)	_
Other	-25,937	<u> 15,413</u>
Increase in current assets	325,174	299,336
(Increase) decrease in current liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	55,201	36,149
Deferred revenues—subscriptions	(104,388)	(78,864)
Deferred revenues—grants	(42,562)	
(Increase) in current liabilities	(91,749)	(42,715)
Increase in working capital	<u>\$233,425</u>	<u>\$256,621</u>

EXHIBIT 6E

Sample Performing Arts Organization

Notes to Financial Statements*

June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Note 2-Investments

Note 3—Property and Equipment

Note 4-Long-Term Debt

Note 5-Endowments

An endowment in the amount of \$125,000 required the establishment of a ballet school. The second endowment, in the amount of \$100,000, established the organization's neighborhood production program. Income from those endowments, including capital gains, is to be used for those programs.

Note 6—Commitments and Contingencies

The organization leases its theatre and offices under a lease expiring in 19X8 at \$25,000 per year with a renewal option for ten years at the same rent. Heating, ventilating, and air-conditioning are paid separately as common area charges. The lease is not considered a capital lease under FASB Statement 13.

Grants, bequests, and endowments require the fulfillment of certain conditions as set forth in the instrument of grant. Failure to fulfill the conditions, or in the case of endowments, failure to continue to fulfill them, could result in the return of the funds to grantors. Although that is a possibility, the Board deems the contingency remote, since by accepting the gifts and their terms, it has accommodated the objectives of the organization to the provisions of the gift.

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 6F

Sample Performing Arts Organization Schedule of Functional Expenses—Supplementary Schedule

Year Ended June 30, 19X1 (With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

		Progran	Program Services			Support Services	rvices		
	Production Costs	Operating Expenses	Ballet School	Neighborhood Productions	Total Program Services	General and Administrative	Fund Raising	Total Year Ended 19X1	Total Year Ended 19X0
Item of Expense Salaries, payroll taxes.									
and employee benefits	\$219,370	\$464,570	\$388,113	\$306,026	\$1,378,079	\$260,755	\$15,782	\$1,654,616	\$1,312,504
Professional fees	7,864	•	2,785	.	10,649	15,624	1	26,273	21,722
Supplies	15,628	17,128	1	3,728	36,484	25,823	1	62,307	43,784
Telephone	1	1	1	ı		10,725	1,211	11,936	10,783
Postage and shipping	١	1	1	į	-	3,816	14,439	18,255	15,622
Occupancy	}	258,622	82,760	5,478	346,860	41,540	1,527	389,927	322,147
Rental and maintenance of									
equipment	ł	56,724	1	1	56,724	6,927	2,784	66,435	52,764
Printing and publications	ì	1	١	1	ı	10,381		10,381	10,078
Travel	١	1	1		1	5,824	1	5,824	4,728
Conferences, conventions,									
and meetings	1	1	1	ļ	1	2,783	1	2,783	1,568
Membership dues	†	1	1	1	J	756	1	756	2,064
Scenery	154,682	1	1	35,540	190,222	I	1	190,222	143,523
Costumes	79,438	1	1	27,682	107,120	1	1	107,120	70,762
Depreciation and									
amortization					angeren.	5,533	1	5,533	4,620
Total, year ended		1	1				1		
June 30, 19X1	\$476,982	\$797,044	\$473,658	\$378,454	\$2,126,138	\$390,487	\$35,743	\$2,552,368	
Total, year ended June 30, 19X0	\$427,754	\$685,522	\$301,722	\$ 81,326	\$1,496,324	\$469,891	\$50,454		\$2,016,669

EXHIBIT 7—PRIVATE FOUNDATION

EXHIBIT 7A

Sample Private Foundation

Balance Sheet

December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Assets		
Cash	<u>\$ 75,000</u>	\$ 50,000
Accrued interest and dividends receivable	175,000	225,000
Securities, at market (cost, 19X1—\$17,800,000; 19X0—\$17,400,000) (Note 2)		
U.S. government obligations	2,000,000	1,750,000
Corporate and other obligations	5,000,000	7,000,000
Stocks	12,000,000	10,000,000
	19,000,000	18,750,000
Total assets	<u>\$19,250,000</u>	\$19,025,000
Liabilities and Fund Balance		
Federal excise taxes payable (Note 3)	\$ 41,000	\$ 39,000
Accrued expenses payable	9,000	11,000
Deferred taxes	10,000	5,000
Unconditional grants payable	40,000	75,000
Total liabilities	100,000	130,000
Commitments (Note 4)		
Fund balance	19,150,000	18,895,000
Total liabilities and fund balance	<u>\$19,250,000</u>	\$19,025,000

EXHIBIT 7B

Sample Private Foundation

Statement of Revenue, Expense, and Changes in Fund Balance Years Ended December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Revenue and support		
Dividends	\$ 525,000	\$ 500,000
Interest	500,000	585,000
Unrestricted donations	100,000	
Total revenue and support	1,125,000	_1,085,000
Expense		
Program services		
Program grants		
Health	530,000	525,000
Education	390,000	375,000
Program management	82,500	80,000
	_1,002,500	980,000
Management and general expenses	72,500	70,000
Provision for federal excise taxes	40,000	38,000
	112,500	108,000
Total expense	1,115,000	1,088,000
Excess (deficiency) of revenue and support over		
expense before gains (losses) on securities	10,000	(3,000)
Net gains (losses) on securities	245,000	(172,000)
Excess (deficiency) for the year	255,000	(175,000)
Fund balance, beginning of year	18,895,000	19,070,000
Fund balance, end of year	\$19,150,000	\$18,895,000

EXHIBIT 7C

Sample Private Foundation

Statement of Changes in Cash Years Ended December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Sources of cash		
Excess (deficiency) for the year	\$ 255,000	\$ (175,000)
Net (gains) losses on securities	(245,000)	172,000
Decrease in accrued interest		
and dividends receivable	50,000	40,000
Proceeds on disposition of securities	5,105,000	_4,000,000
-	5,165,000	4,037,000
Uses of cash		
Purchase of securities	5,110,000	4,007,000
Decrease in liabilities	30,000	40,000
	5,140,000	4,047,000
Increase (decrease) in cash for year	25,000	(10,000)
Cash, beginning of year	50,000	60,000
Cash, end of year	<u>\$ 75,000</u>	\$ 50,000

EXHIBIT 7D

Sample Private Foundation

Notes to Financial Statements*

December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(In addition to the policy disclosures illustrated in Note 1 of exhibit 1, the following are typical of additional disclosures to be considered for this type of organization.)

Office Furnishings

Costs of office furnishings and equipment are consistently charged to expense because the foundation does not deem such amounts to be sufficiently material to warrant capitalization and depreciation.

Note 2-Investment in Securities

Note 3—Federal Excise Taxes

In accordance with the applicable provisions of the Tax Reform Act of 1969, the foundation is subject to an excise tax on net investment income, including realized gains, as defined in the act. Accordingly, federal excise taxes have been accrued in amounts of \$41,000 and \$39,000 as of December 31, 19X1, and 19X0, respectively.

In addition, the Tax Reform Act requires that certain minimum distributions be made in accordance with a specified formula. At December 31, 19X1, the foundation had distributed approximately \$200,000 more than the required minimum.

Note 4—Commitments

Trustees of the foundation had approved, as of December 31, 19X1, and 19X0, grants amounting to \$750,000 and \$700,000, respectively. Such grants are subject to the satisfaction by the intended recipients of prior conditions before payment. The commitments outstanding at December 31, 19X1, are scheduled for payment as follows.

<u>Year</u>	Amount
19X2	\$600,000
19X3	100,000
19 X4	50,000
	\$750,000

Note 5—Pension Plans

Note 6—Functional Allocation of Expenses

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 8—PUBLIC BROADCASTING STATION

EXHIBIT 8A

Sample Public Broadcasting Station

Balance Sheet

December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

		19X1		19X0
	Unrestricted	Restricted	Total	Total
Assets				
Current assets				
Cash	\$ 78,000	\$ 24,000	\$ 102,000	\$ 71,000
Accounts receivable, principally grants, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$4,000 in	102.000	00.000	272.000	247 000
19X1, and \$9,000 in 19X0 (Note 2) Costs incurred for programs not	192,000	80,000	272,000	245,000
yet telecast (Note 1)	117,000	74,000	191,000	176,000
Other assets	105,000		105,000	89,000
Total current assets	492,000	178,000	670,000	581,000
Property and equipment (Notes 1 and 3) Leasehold improvements, net of accumulated amortization of \$154,000 in 19X1, and \$94,000 in 19X0 Television and other equipment, net of accumulated depreciation	359,000		359,000	374,000
of \$672,000 in 19X1, and	1 500 000		1 500 000	1 070 000
\$407,000 in 19X0	1,568,000		$\frac{1,568,000}{1,927,000}$	$\frac{1,676,000}{2,050,000}$
Total assets	$\frac{1,927,000}{$2,419,000}$	\$178,000	\$2,597,000	\$2,631,000
	Ψ2,413,000	\$170,000	φ2,557,000	Ψ2,031,000
Liabilities and Fund Balance				
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued				
expenses	\$ 113,000	_	\$ 113,000	\$ 186,000
Deferred revenue for programs not yet telecast (Notes 1 and 7) Current portion of long-term	_	\$178,000	178,000	270,000
debt (Note 4)	50,000		50,000	
Total current liabilities	163,000	178,000	341,000	456,000
Long-term debt (Note 4)	250,000		250,000	300,000
Total liabilities	413,000	178,000	591,000	756,000
Fund balance	2,006,000		2,006,000	_1,875,000
Total liabilities and fund balance	\$2,419,000	\$178,000	\$2,597,000	\$2,631,000

EXHIBIT 8B

Sample Public Broadcasting Station

Statement of Revenue, Expenses, and Changes in Fund Balance

Years Ended December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

		19X1		19X0
	Unrestricted	Restricted	Total	Total
Revenue (Note 2)				
Contributions	\$ 946,000	_	\$ 946,000	\$ 790,000
Community service grants		\$327,000	327,000	287,000
Other grants	_	189,000	189,000	155,000
Telecasting and production	286,000		286,000	302,000
Facilities rental	36,000		36,000	31,000
Total revenue	_1,268,000	_516,000	1,784,000	1,565,000
Expenses				
Program services				
Programming production, including				
designated projects (Note 1)	274,000	335,000	609,000	563,000
Broadcasting and technical	385,000		385,000	279,000
Public information	162,000		162,000	134,000
Total program expenses	821,000	335,000	1,156,000	976,000
Supporting services				
General administration	372,000	136,000	508,000	421,000
Fund raising	146,000	_45 ,000	191,000	154,000
Total supporting expenses	518,000	_181,000	699,000	575,000
Total expenses	1,339,000	516,000	_1,855,000	1,551,000
Excess (deficiency) of revenue over expenses before				
special grants	(71,000)		(71,000)	14,000
Special grants	202,000		202,000	107,000
Excess for the year	131,000		131,000	121,000
Fund balance, beginning of year	1,875,000		1,875,000	1,754,000
Fund balance, end of year	\$2,006,000		\$2,006,000	\$1,875,000

EXHIBIT 8C

Sample Public Broadcasting Station
Statement of Changes in Financial Position
Years Ended December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

		19X1		19X0
	Unrestricted	Restricted	Total	Total
Financial resources were provided by Excess (deficiency) of revenue over expenses before				
special grants	\$ (71,000)	_	\$ (71,000)	\$ 14,000
Special grants	202,000	_	202,000	107,000
Excess for the year	131,000		131,000	121,000
Add items not requiring working capital—amortization and			,	,
depreciation	325,000		325,000	_281,000
Working capital provided by operations	456,000	_	456,000	402,000
Increase in long-term debt				300,000
Total resources provided	456,000		456,000	702,000
Financial resources were used for Leasehold improvements	45,000	_	45,000	30,000
Purchases of property and equipment	157,000	_	157,000	457,000
Reduction of long-term debt	50,000		50,000	_
Total resources used	252,000		252,000	487,000
Increase in working capital	\$204,000		\$204,000	\$215,000
Analysis of changes in working capital Increase (decrease) in current assets				
Cash	\$ 57,000	\$(26,000)	\$ 31,000	\$ 25,000
Accounts receivable	62,000	(35,000)	27,000	49,000
Costs incurred for programs	46,000	(31,000)	15,000	45,000
not yet telecast Other assets	16,000	(31,000)	16,000	21,000
Other assets	181,000	(92,000)	89,000	140,000
	131,000	(92,000)		140,000
Decrease (increase) in current liabilities				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	73,000	_	73,000	32,000
Deferred revenue for programs not vet telecast		92,000	92,000	43,000
Current portion of long-term debt	(50,000)		(50,000)	
carrent portion or long term debt	23,000	92,000	115,000	75,000
	\$204,000		\$204,000	\$215,000
	Ψ201,000		7=02,000	122,000

EXHIBIT 8D

Sample Public Broadcasting Station Notes to Financial Statements*

December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(In addition to the policy disclosures illustrated in Note 1 of exhibit 1, the following are typical of additional disclosures to be considered for this type or organization.)

Programs Not Yet Telecast

Costs incurred for programs not yet telecast relate to programs that will be aired principally in the next fiscal year. Grants and contributions relating to programs not yet telecast are included as deferred revenue. As the programs are telecast, the costs incurred will be included in operating expenses and the deferred revenue will be included in revenue.

Note 2-Grants

Note 3—Property and Equipment

Note 4—Long-Term Debt

Note 5—Lease Commitments

Note 6-Retirement Plans

Note 7—Changes in Restricted Deferred Revenue

Note 8—Functional Allocation of Expenses

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 9—RELIGIOUS ORGANIZATION

EXHIBIT 9A

Sample Religious Organization Balance Sheet December 31, 19X1

	Ex	Expendable Funds	ds		Nonexpendable Funds	ble Funds	
Assets	Operating	Deposit and Loan	Total	Plant Fund	Endoument	Annuity and Endoument Life Income	Total All Funds
Cash	\$1,750,000	\$ 10,000	\$1,750,000 \$ 10,000 \$ 1,760,000 \$ 408,000 \$ 20,000 \$ 2,000 \$ 2,190,000	\$ 408,000	\$ 20,000	\$ 2,000	\$ 2,190,000
Accounts receivable, less anowance for doubtful receivables of \$12,000 bi 1	520,000		520,000			1	520,000
rieuges receivable, less anowance for doubtful pledges of \$25,000	500,000	1	500,000	80,000	I	ì	580,000
Investments (Note 2)	3,800,000	300,000	4,100,000	260,000	1,300,000	178,000	5,838,000
Loans receivable, less allowance for doubtful loans of \$350,000	I	2,600,000	2,600,000	1		1	2,600,000
Advances to plant funds	l	3,500,000	3,500,000	1		1	*
Land, buildings, and equipment at cost, less accumulated depreciation of							
\$23,500,000 (Note 3)	1	I	1	44,800,000		1	44,800,000
Other assets	150,000		150,000		1		150,000
Total assets	\$6,720,000	\$6,410,000	\$13,130,000	\$45,548,000	\$1,320,000	\$180,000	\$56,678,000

Liabilities and Fund Balances							
Accounts payable and accrued expenses Deferred amounts (Note 6)	\$ 600,000	I	\$ 000,009 \$	\$ 20,000	l	\$120,000	∻ >
Unrestricted	160,000	1	160,000	1	1	1	160,000
Restricted	870,000	1	870,000	328,000	l	000,09	1,258,000
Advances from expendable funds		1	1	3,500,000	1		*
	1	\$7,310,000	7,310,000		ļ		7,310,000
Long-term debt (Note 4)		1		2,800,000			2,800,000
Total liabilities	1,630,000	7,310,000	8,940,000	6,648,000	1	180,000	12,268,000
Fund balances (deficit) Unrestricted							
Designated for long- term investment	3,800,000	I	3,800,000	1	I	I	3,800,000
Undesignated	1,290,000	(900,000)	390,000				390,000
	5,090,000	(900,000)	4,190,000	1	ļ	1	4,190,000
Restricted		I	١	80	\$1,320,000		1,320,000
Net investment in plant Total fund balances (deficit)	5 090 000	(000 006)	4 190 000	38,900,000	1.320.000		44.410.000
Total naturues and fund balances	\$6,720,000	\$6,410,000	\$13,130,000	\$45,548,000	\$1,320,000	\$180,000	\$56,678,000

*Interfund borrowings eliminated in combination.

EXHIBIT 9B

Sample Religious Organization Statement of Support and Revenue, Expenses, Capital Additions, and Changes in Fund Balances

Year Ended December 31, 19X1

	K	Expendable Funds	de Funds		7	Nonex- pendable	•
	Operating	iting	Deposit		Plant	Endow-	Total
	Unrestricted	Restricted	and Loan	Total	Fund	ment Funds	All Funds
Support and revenue							
Contributions and bequests	\$ 6,800,000	\$180,000	l	\$ 6,980,000	1	1	\$ 6,980,000
Fees for services	4,000,000	1	ļ	4,000,000	1	1	4,000,000
Endowment and other investment income	200,000	40,000	1	240,000			240,000
Net gain on investment transactions	250,000	1	1	250,000		1	250,000
Contributed services	950,000	١	1	950,000	1	I	950,000
Auxiliary activities	205,000		\$535,000	740,000	I	1	740,000
Total support and revenue	12,405,000	220,000	535,000	13,160,000		ı	13,160,000
Expenses							
Program services							
Pastoral	3,300,000	45,000	ţ	3,345,000	\$ 300,000		3,645,000
Education	4,000,000	80,000	l	4,080,000	460,000	1	4,540,000
Health care	2,800,000	25,000	l	2,825,000	250,000	1	3,075,000
Social services	900,006	50,000	l	950,000	85,000	1	1,035,000
Cemeteries	220,000	20,000	-	240,000	20,000		260,000
Religious personnel development	600,000	1	I	900,000	55,000	ı	655,000
Auxiliary activities	160,000		685,000	845,000	5,000		850,000
Total program services	11,980,000	220,000	685,000	12,885,000	1,175,000		14,060,000

105 000	195,000	130,000	325,000	14,385,000	(1,225,000)		510,000	15,000	80,000	605,000		(620,000)	45,030,000		1	\$44,410,000
		1		1	1		310,000 \$ 200,000		80,000	280,000			1,040,000			\$1,320,000
000 71	000,01	10,000	25,000	1,200,000	(1,200,000)		310,000	15,000		325,000		(875,000)	39,425,000		350,000	\$38,900,000
000 081	100,000	120,000	300,000	13,185,000	(25,000)							(25,000)	4,565,000		(350,000)	\$4,190,000
	l			685,000	(150,000)			-				(150,000)	(750,000)			\$(900,000)
	l			220,000	1		1	ı				1	1		١	
000 001	190,000	120,000	300,000	12,280,000	125,000		1	-		:		125,000	5,315,000		(350,000)	\$ 5,090,000
Supporting services	General administration	Fund raising	Total supporting services	Total expenses	Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over expenses before capital additions	Capital additions	Contributions and bequests	Investment income	Net gain on investment transactions	Total capital additions	Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over expenses	after capital additions	Fund balances (deficit) at beginning of year	Transfers to plant funds for plant acquisitions and principal debt service payments	financed from operating funds	Fund balances (deficit) at end of year

⊃6 ⊥
-
面
EXE
ш

Sample Religious Organization Statement of Changes in Financial Position Year Ended December 31, 19X1

	Ex	Expendable Funds	st.	1	Nonexpend	Nonexpendable Funds	
	Operating	Deposit and Loan	Total	Plant Fund	Endowment	Annuity and Endowment Life Income	Total All Funds
Resources provided Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue	900 Hotel	(000 021/9	900 ac	(900 000 1/9			(000) Sec 1/9
over expenses before capital additions Capital additions	000,621 \$	(000,0c1)¢	(25,000)	\$ (23,000) \$(1,200,000)		l	ø(1,220,000)
Contributions and bequests	-	1		310,000	\$200,000	ļ	510,000
Investment income	1	1		15,000		1	15,000
Net gain on investment transactions					80,000		80,000
Excess (deficiency) of support							
and revenue over expenses					:		6
after capital additions	125,000	(150,000)	(25,000)	(875,000)	280,000		(620,000)
Items that do not use (provide) resources							:
Provision for depreciation	I	1	1	1,200,000		1	1,200,000
Net gain on investment transactions	(250,000)	(15,000)	(265,000)	1	(80,000)	\$(12,000)	(357,000)
Issuance of long-term debt	!	1	1	400,000		1	400,000
Increase in deferred amounts	650,000	-	650,000	3,000	1	2,000	655,000
Proceeds from sale of investments	1,800,000	210,000	2,010,000	332,000	590,000	49,000	2,981,000
Total resources provided	2,325,000	45,000	2,370,000	1,060,000	790,000	39,000	4,259,000

	755,000	320,000	2,720,000	405,000	45,000	82,000	10,000	4,337,000	I	\$ (78,000)
			36,000			2,000		38,000		\$ 1,000
	1	1	784,000	1	1	1		784,000		\$ 6,000
	755,000	320,000		5,000	1	10,000		1,090,000	350,000	\$ 320,000
		1	1,900,000	400,000	45,000	70,000	10,000	2,425,000	(350,000)	\$ (405,000)
	Ì	1	70,000	1	45,000	1	10,000	125,000	I	\$ (80,000)
	ļ	I	1,830,000	400,000	I	70,000	ļ	2,300,000	(350,000)	\$ (325,000)
Resources used	Purchases of building and equipment	Reduction of long-term debt	Purchases of investments	Increase in accounts and pledges receivable	Increase in loans réceivable	Decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses	Decrease in deposits payable	Total resources used	Transfers to plant funds for plant acquisitions and principal debt service payments financed from operating funds	Increase (decrease) in cash

EXHIBIT 9D

Sample Religious Organization

Notes to Financial Statements*

December 31, 19X1

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(In addition to the policy disclosures illustrated in Note 1 of exhibit 1, the following are typical of additional disclosures to be considered for this type of organization.)

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying financial statements include the assets, liabilities, fund balances, and financial activities of all institutions and organizations providing services at the level of administration above the individual congregation. All significant balances and transactions among the organizations included in the financial statements have been eliminated.

Other Matters

Support arising from contributed services of certain religious personnel has been recognized in the accompanying financial statements. The computation of the value of the contribution of those services represents the difference between the stipends and other amounts paid to or on behalf of the religious personnel and the comparable compensation that would be paid to lay persons if lay persons were to occupy those positions. No computation is made for positions that can be held only by religious personnel.

Note 2—Investments

Note 3—Plant Assets and Depreciation

Note 4—Long-Term Debt

Note 5—Pension Plans

Note 6—Changes in Deferred Restricted Amounts

Note 7—Functional Allocation of Expenses

Note 8—Commitment

The organization has a lease for certain office facilities that expires December 31, 19X9. The lease contains operating expense and real estate tax escalation clauses. The minimum rental commitment on the lease as of December 31, 19X1, aggregates approximately \$210,000 with annual payments ranging from \$25,000 to \$35,000. Rent expense for the year ended December 31, 19X1, amounted to \$28,000.

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 10—RESEARCH AND SCIENTIFIC ORGANIZATION

EXHIBIT 10A Sample Research and Scientific Organization

Balance Sheet

		June 30, 19	June 30, 19X1, and 19X0		
Assets	1361	0X6I	Liabilities and Fund Balance	IX6I	19X0
Current assets			Current liabilities		
Cash	\$ 125,000	\$ 125,000 \$ 115,000	Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 418,000	418,000 \$ 388,000
Certificates of deposit	200,000	210,000	Restricted grant advances (Note $\hat{2}$)	261,000	210,000
Accounts receivable	372,000	346,000	Obligations under capital leases (Note 4)	88,000	82,000
Unbilled contract revenues and			Total current liabilities	767,000	000'089
reimbursable grant expenses	488,000	390,000	Noncurrent capital lease obligations (Note 4)	309,000	397,000
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	40,000	38,000		1.076.000	1.077.000
Total current assets	1,225,000	1,099,000			
Property, plant, and equipment (Notes 1 and 4)	<u>-</u>				
Land and building	220,000	220,000			
Furniture and equipment	167,000	156,000			
Leased property under capital leases	479,000	479,000			
	866,000	855,000	Fund balance		
Less—accumulated depreciation and			Unrestricted	458,000	419,000
amortization	259,000	185,000	Net equity in fixed assets	298,000	273,000
	607,000	670,000	Total fund balance	756,000	692,000
	\$1,832,000	\$1,769,000		\$1,832,000	\$1,769,000

EXHIBIT 10B

Sample Research and Scientific Organization

Statement of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Fund Balance

Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Revenues (Notes 1, 2, and 3)		
Contract revenues—U.S. government	\$ 5,958,000	\$5,578,000
Restricted grants—foundations and individuals	4,752,000	4,172,000
Other, including interest	43,000	41,000
	10,753,000	9,791,000
Expenses		
Research and development		
Environmental	5,263,000	4,997,000
Health	2,992,000	2,766,000
National defense	1,166,000	938,000
Management and general	1,103,000	985,000
Contract and grant procurement	165,000	151,000
-	10,689,000	9,837,000
Excess (deficiency) of revenues over expenses	64,000	(46,000)
Fund balance, beginning of year	692,000	738,000
Fund balance, end of year	<u>\$ 756,000</u>	\$ 692,000

EXHIBIT 10C

Sample Research and Scientific Organization Statement of Changes in Financial Position Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Financial resources were provided by		
Excess (deficiency) of revenues over expenses	\$ 64,000	\$ (46,000)
Add—expenses not requiring current		
outlay of working capital—	= 4 000	20.000
depreciation and amortization	74,000	26,000_
Working capital provided by (used		
in) operations	138,000	(20,000)
Financing of fixed asset additions through		207.000
capital leases		397,000
Total resources provided	138,000	377,000
Financial resources were used for		
Acquisition of property, plant, and equipment	11,000	481,000
Reduction of noncurrent capital lease obligations	88,000	
Total resources used	99,000	481,000_
Increase (decrease) in working capital	\$ 39,000	\$(104,000)
Changes in working capital were represented by		
Increase (decrease) in current assets—		
Cash	\$ 10,000	\$ (14,000)
Certificates of deposit	(10,000)	(40,000)
Accounts receivable	26,000	10,000
Unbilled contract revenues and		
reimbursable grant expenses	98,000	42,000
Other	2,000	(1,000)
	$_{_126,000}$	(3,000)
(Increase) decrease in current liabilities—		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(30,000)	(23,000)
Restricted grant advances	(51,000)	4,000
Obligations under capital leases	(6,000)	(82,000)
	(87,000)	(101,000)
Increase (decrease) in working capital	\$ 39,000	\$(104,000)

EXHIBIT 10D

Sample Research and Scientific Organization

Notes to Financial Statements*

June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(In addition to the policy disclosures illustrated in Note 1 of exhibit 1, the following are typical of additional disclosures to be considered for this type of organization.)

Revenue Recognition

Substantially all of the organization's revenue is derived from restricted grants and cost-plus-fixed-fee contracts. Revenue is recognized based on the proportion of project expenses incurred to total anticipated project expenses (percentage-of-completion method). Losses on contracts are recognized when identified.

Note 2—Restricted Grants

Note 3—Government Contracts

Certain contract costs billed to the U.S. government are subject to audit by the Defense Contract Audit Agency. The agency has audited costs billed before July 1, 19X0.

Note 4—Lease Commitments

The organization uses data processing equipment under capital leases expiring in 19X7 which provide for the transfer of ownership of the equipment at the end of the lease term. The related future minimum lease payments as of June 30, 19X1, are as follows:

19X2	\$ 94,000
19X3	94,000
19X4	94,000
19X5	94,000
19X6	94,000
19X7	10,000
	480,000
Less—amount representing interest	(83,000)
Present value of minimum lease payments	\$397,000

Note 5—Functional Allocation of Expenses

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 11—TRADE ASSOCIATION

EXHIBIT 11A

Sample Trade Association

Balance Sheet

June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

		19X0
Assets		
Current assets		
Cash	\$ 15,000	\$ 24,000
Marketable securities, at market (Note 2)	433,000	330,000
Accounts receivable, net of allowance		
for doubtful accounts of \$6,000 in		
19X1 and \$8,000 in 19X0	51,000	67,000
Publications inventory, at lower of cost (FIFO)		
or market	$_{122,000}$	80,000
Total current assets	621,000	501,000
Long-term investments, at market (Note 2)	240,000	250,000
Fixed assets, at cost, net of accumulated		
depreciation of \$45,000 in 19X1 and		
\$26,000 in 19X0 (Note 1)	66,000	60,000
Other assets	56,000	46,000
Total assets	\$983,000	\$857,000
Liabilities and Fund Balance		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 96,000	\$ 41,000
Deferred membership dues (Note 1)	262,000	245,000
Total current liabilities	358,000	286,000
Fund balance	625,000	571,000
Total liabilities and fund balance	\$983,000	\$857,000

EXHIBIT 11B

Sample Trade Association

Statement of Revenue, Expenses, and Changes in Fund Balance Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

	19X1	19X0
Revenue		
Membership dues (Note 1)	\$ 369,000	\$ 279,000
Conferences and meetings	642,000	601,000
Publication sales and advertising	285,000	275,000
Special assessments	101,000	95,000
Investment income including net		
gains on investments	21,000	23,000
Total revenue	1,418,000	1,273,000
Expenses (Note 5)		
Member services	113,000	109,000
Conferences and meetings	335,000	334,000
Technical services	437,000	472,000
Communications, including publication of magazine	122,000	72,000
Total program expenses	1,007,000	987,000
General administration	308,000	219,000
Membership development	49,000	38,000
Total expenses	1,364,000	1,244,000
Excess of revenue over expenses	54,000	29,000
Fund balance, beginning of year	571,000	542,000
Fund balance, end of year	\$ 625,000	\$ 571,000

EXHIBIT 11C

Sample Trade Association

Statement of Changes in Financial Position Years Ended June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

		19X0
Funds were provided by		
Excess of revenue over expenses	\$ 54,000	\$29,000
Add item not requiring funds—depreciation	19,000	12,000
Funds provided by operations	73,000	41,000
Sale of long-term investments	$_{-10,000}$	
Total funds provided	83,000	41,000
Funds were used for		
Purchase of fixed assets	(25,000)	
Increase in other assets	_(10,000)	(25,000)
Total funds used	_(35,000)	(25,000)
Increase in working capital	\$ 48,000	\$16,000
Analysis of changes in working capital		
Increase (decrease) in current assets		
Cash	\$ (9,000)	\$17,000
Marketable securities	103,000	21,000
Accounts receivable	(16,000)	(8,000)
Publications inventory	42,000	_16,000
	_120,000	46,000
Decrease (increase) in current liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(55,000)	(17,000)
Deferred membership dues	_(17,000)	(13,000)
	(72,000)	_(30,000)
	<u>\$ 48,000</u>	\$16,000

EXHIBIT 11D

Sample Trade Association

Notes to Financial Statements*

June 30, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Note 2-Investments

Note 3-Pension Plan

Note 4—Lease Agreements/Commitments

Note 5—Functional Allocation of Expenses

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 12—UNION

EXHIBIT 12A

Sample Union
Balance Sheet

December 31, 19X1

(With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

		Strike	Dagaskar 21	Deamber 21
	General Fund	Fund	December 31, 19XI	December 31, 19X0
Assets	(Undesignated)	(Designated)	Total	Total
Current assets				
Cash (including savings accounts of \$2,100,000				
and \$1,050,000) (Note 3)	\$ 650,800	\$ 1,710,000	\$ 2,360,800	\$ 1,238,100
Investments at market	491,800	9,054,200	9,546,000	9,640,400
Per capita dues receivable	51,800	133,200	185,000	189,500
Accrued interest receivable	1,800	210,700	212,500	214,600
Loans to affiliated organizations (Note 4)	21,400	-	21,400	27,300
Accounts receivable (less allowance for				
doubtful accounts of \$2,300 and \$2,500)	67,900	ı	67,900	.006'89
Prepaid expenses	74,900		74,900	71,500
Total current assets	1,360,400	11,108,100	12,468,500	11,450,300

Property, furniture, and equipment at cost (Note 1) Land	678,400	I	678,400	678,400
Buildings (net of accumulated depreciation of \$743,500 and \$675,600)	1,973,400	I	1,973,400	1,515,500
Furniture and equipment (net of accumulated depreciation of \$314,800 and \$278,200)	50,800		50,800	87,400
Total property, furniture, and equipment	2,702,600		2,702,600	2,281,300
Total assets	\$4,063,000	\$11,108,100	\$15,171,100	\$13,731,600
Liabilities and Fund Balances				
Current liabilities				
Accounts payable	\$ 337,600	I	\$ 337,600	\$ 423,100
Notes payable	13,100	ļ	13,100	19,600
Affiliation dues payable	48,800	1	48,800	49,600
Accrued salaries	31,500	1	31,500	33,000
Payroll taxes and employee deductions payable	89,300		89,300	90,400
Total current liabilities	520,300	1	520,300	615,700
Fund balances	3,542,700	\$11,108,100	14,650,800	13,115,900
Total liabilities and fund balances	\$4,063,000	\$11,108,100	\$15,171,100	\$13,731,600

EXHIBIT 12B Sample Union

	December 31, 19X1 Total
in Fund Balances (1 X0)	Strike Insurance Fund (Designated)
Statement of Revenue, Expense, and Changes in Fund Balances Year Ended December 31, 19X1 (With Comparative Totals for 19X0)	General Fund (Undesignated)

December 31, 19X0 Total

	\$12,917,800	24,100	26,700	216,300		637,100	
	\$ 3,532,300	1	١	1	1	000,609	4.141.300
	\$9,385,500	24,100	26,700	216,300	11,800	28,100	9,692,500
Revenue	Per capita dues (Note 2)	Initiation fees	Sales of organizational supplies	Rental income	Administrative fees—apprentice training	Interest income	Total revenue

\$13,219,800 22,800 17,900 216,100 12,100 644,100 14,132,800

3,508,400 3,345,600 154,600 132,800	2,054,000 2,156,700 924,300	500 8,738,000 8,744,800 500 3,595,300 1,425,200 100 12,298,900 12,232,800 200 1,534,900 1,900,000 200 13,115,900 11,215,900 100 \$14,650,800 \$13,115,900	
2,630,500	'	2,630,500 57,600 0 0 0 0 1,453,200 0 0,654,900 0 1,108,100	
877,900 154,600	2,054,000 2,156,700 924,300	6,167,500 3,537,700 9,610,800 81,700 3,461,000 \$3,542,700	
Program services Strike assistance to local unions Constitutional convention	Field office services Organization Negotiation Grievance	Total program services Administrative and general Net (gains) losses on investments Total expense Excess of revenue over expense Fund balances, beginning of year Fund balances, end of year	

Statement of Changes in Financial Position
Year Ended December 31, 19X1
(With Comparative Totals for 19X0)

December 31, 19X0 Total	\$1,900,000	100,300	352,000 <u>\$1,648,300</u>
December 31, 19X1 Total	\$1,534,900	$\frac{104,500}{1,639,400}$	525,800 <u>\$1,113,600</u>
Strike Insurance Fund (Designated)	\$1,453,200	1,453,200	<u>=</u> <u>\$1,453,200</u>
General Fund (Undesignated)	\$ 81,700	$\frac{104,500}{186,200}$	\$25,800 \$(339,600)
	Sources of working capital Excess of revenue over expense Add charase not affacting working canital	Depreciation Working capital provided	Use of working capital Purchase of property, furniture, and equipment Increase (decrease) in working capital

€	ľ,		100) (1,200)				1,608,200						(400)	(40,100)	600 \$1,648,300
\$1,122,700	(94,	(4)	(2,100)	(5,6	(1)	3,	1,018,200		(85,5	(6,	*	(1,8	(1,100)	(95,400	\$1,113,600
\$1,536,600	(78,500)	(3,200)	(1,700)	l	1		1,453,200		l	I	1	I			\$1,453,200
\$(413,900)	(15,900)	(1,300)	(400)	(5,900)	(1,000)	3,400	(435,000)		(85,500)	(6,500)	(800)	(1,500)	(1,100)	(95,400)	\$(339,600)
increase (decrease) in current assets Cash	Investments	Per capita dues receivable	Accrued interest receivable	Loans to affiliated organizations	Accounts receivable	Prepaid expenses		Increase (decrease) in current liabilities	Accounts payable	Notes payable	Affiliation dues payable	Accrued salaries	Payroll taxes and employee deductions payable		Increase (decrease) in working capital

EXHIBIT 12D

Sample Union

Notes to Financial Statements*

December 31, 19X1, and 19X0

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Note 2—Strike Insurance Fund

In accordance with the provisions of the Union Constitution, 27 percent of the per capita dues paid to the Union are designated for the Strike Insurance Fund. The fund may be distributed for strike relief at the discretion of the Union Executive Board. No charges may be made against the fund for administrative expenses.

Note 3—Pledged Assets and Contingent Liabilities

The Union is contingently liable as guarantor of a loan of \$15,000 to an affiliated local. In connection with the guarantee, a savings account, having a balance of \$20,000, is pledged as collateral for the loan.

Note 4—Loans to Affiliated Organizations

The loans to affiliated organizations represent short-term loans to local unions at current interest rates. All such loans are expected to be collected within one year.

Note 5-Pension Plan

Note 6—Functional Allocation of Expenses

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.

EXHIBIT 13—ZOOLOGICAL AND BOTANICAL SOCIETY

EXHIBIT 13A

Sample Zoological and Botanical Society Balance Sheet

December 31, 19X1

	Operating Funds	Plant Fund	Endowment Funds	Total All Funds
Assets				
Cash	\$ 257,000	\$ 20,000	\$ 50,000	\$ 327,000
Accounts receivable, less allowance for doubtful receivables of \$18,000	125,000		_	125,000
Pledges receivable, less allowance for doubtful pledges of \$95,000	520,000	120,000	_	640,000
Inventories, at lower of cost (FIFO) or market	330,000			330,000
Investments (Note 2)	7,800,000	3,000,000	2,800,000	13,600,000
Land, buildings, and equipment, at cost or fair value at date of gift, less accumu- lated depreciation of \$10,500,000	,,,,,,,,,,,	2,222,000	_,,,,,,,,,	22,222,722
(Note 3)	_	23,000,000	_	23,000,000
Other assets	180,000	_	_	180,000
Collections (Note 9)				
Total assets	\$9,212,000	\$26,140,000	\$2,850,000	\$38,202,000
Liabilities and Fund Balances				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses Deferred amounts (Note 6)	\$ 350,000	\$ 225,000	-	\$ 575,000
Unrestricted	50,000	_	_	50,000
Restricted	1,600,000	2,915,000	_	4,515,000
Long-term debt (Note 4)		900,000		900,000
Total liabilities	2,000,000	4,040,000		6,040,000
Fund balances Unrestricted				
Designated by the governing board				
for long-term investment	6,200,000			6,200,000
Undesignated	1,012,000			1,012,000
D 1	7,212,000	_		7,212,000
Restricted—nonexpendable Net investment in plant		22 100 000	\$2,850,000	2,850,000
Total fund balances	7 212 000	22,100,000	2 950 000	22,100,000
	7,212,000	22,100,000	2,850,000	32,162,000
Total liabilities and fund balances	\$9,212,000	\$26,140,000	<u>\$2,850,000</u>	<u>\$38,202,000</u>

EXHIBIT 13B

Sample Zoological and Botanical Society Capital Additions, and Changes in Fund Balances Statement of Support and Revenue, Expenses,

Year Ended December 31, 19X1

	0	Operating Funds	ts.
	Unrestricted Restricted	Restricted	
Support and revenue			
Contributions and bequests	\$ 550,000	\$ 550,000 \$1,045,000	S
Fees and grants from governmental agencies	١	1,200,000	
Admission charges	1,300,000	ļ	
Membership dues	350,000	ļ	
Endowment and other investment income	420,000	90,000	
Net gain realized on investments	180,000	15,000	
Auxiliary activities	3,000,000		(1)
Total support and revenue	5,800,000	2,350,000	∞

350,000 510,000

510,000

1,200,000 1,300,000 350,000 195,000 3,000,000

\$1,595,000

8,150,000

195,000 3,000,000 8,150,000

\$ 1,595,000 1,200,000 1,300,000

All Funds Total

Endowment Funds

Funds Plant

Total

2,742,000 1,825,000 4,567,000 440,000 — 350,000 135,000 485,000 42,000 — 60,000 90,000 150,000 14,000 — 220,000 300,000 520,000 50,000 — 78,000 — 78,000 6,000 — 1,800,000 — 1,800,000 768,000 — 5,250,000 2,350,000 7,600,000 768,000 —	200000
1,825,000 4,567,000 8 135,000 485,000 90,000 150,000 300,000 520,000 — 78,000 — 1,800,000 2,350,000 7,600,000	
1,825,000 135,000 90,000 300,000 ——————————————————————————	
1,825,000 135,000 90,000 300,000 ——————————————————————————	
I	
742,000 350,000 60,000 220,000 78,000 800,000	Į
2, 1, 70,	

Conservation and public service

Membership activities

Total program services

Animal collections and exhibits

Program services

Expenses

Educational activities Research activities Auxiliary activities

Supporting services General administration	530,000		530,000	24,000	I	554,000
Fund raising	90,000	-	90,000	0,000		00,000
Total supporting services	610,000		610,000	32,000		642,000
Total expenses	5,860,000	2,350,000	8,210,000	800,000		9,010,000
Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over						
expenses before capital additions	(60,000)		(60,000)	(800,000)		(860,000)
Canital additions						
Contributions and bequests	ı	ı	1	1,030,000	\$ 20,000	1,050,000
Investment income			1	150,000	1	150,000
Net gain realized on investments		I		100,000	110,000	210,000
Total capital additions				1,280,000	130,000	1,410,000
Excess (deficiency) of support and revenue over				1	6	6
expenses after capital additions	(000,09)	1	(000,000)	480,000	130,000	220,000
Fund balances at beginning of year	7,428,000		7,428,000	21,384,000	2,800,000	31,612,000
Transfers						
Equipment acquisitions and principal						
debt service payments	(236,000)		(236,000)	236,000	1	ı
Realized gains on endowment funds utilized	80,000		80,000		(80,000)	
Fund balances at end of year	\$7,212,000		\$7,212,000	\$22,100,000	\$2,850,000	\$32,162,000

EXHIBIT 13C

Sample Zoological and Botanical Society

Statement of Changes in Financial Position Year Ended December 31, 19X1

	Operating Funds	Plant Fund	Endowment Funds	Total All Funds
Resources provided				
Excess (deficiency) of support and				
revenue over expenses before				
capital additions	\$ (60,000)	\$ (800,000)		\$ (860,000)
Capital additions				
Contributions and bequests		1,030,000	\$ 20,000	1,050,000
Investment income	_	150,000	-	150,000
Net gain realized on investments		100,000	110,000_	210,000
Excess (deficiency) of support and				
revenue over expenses after				
capital additions	(60,000)	480,000	130,000	550,000
Items that do not use (provide) resources				
Provision for depreciation	_	800,000		800,000
Net gain realized on investments	(195,000)	(100,000)	(110,000)	(405,000)
Issuance of long-term debt		900,000		900,000
Increase in deferred amounts	200,000	350,000		550,000
Proceeds from sales of investments	3,200,000	1,270,000	900,000	5,370,000
Total resources provided	3,145,000	_3,700,000	_920,000	7,765,000
Resources used				
Purchases of building and equipment		1,480,000		1,480,000
Reduction of long-term debt		36,000		36,000
Purchases of investments	2,861,000	2,372,000	848,000	6,081,000
Increase in accounts and pledges receivable	80,000	30,000	_	110,000
Increase in inventories	8,000	_	_	8,000
Decrease in accounts payable and				
accrued expenses	10,000	20,000		30,000
Total resources used	.2,959,000	3,938,000	848,000_	7,745,000
Transfers				
Equipment acquisitions and principal				
debt service payments	(236,000)	236,000		
Realized gains on endowment funds	,			
utilized	80,000		(80,000)	
Total transfers	(156,000)	236,000	(80,000)	
Increase (decrease) in cash	\$ 30,000	\$ (2,000)	\$ (8,000)	\$ 20,000

EXHIBIT 13D

Sample Zoological and Botanical Society Notes to Financial Statements* December 31, 19X1

Note 1—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Note 2—Investments

Note 3—Plant Assets and Depreciation

Note 4—Long-Term Debt

Note 5—Pension Plan

Note 6—Changes in Deferred Restricted Amounts

Note 7—Functional Allocation of Expenses

Note 8—Commitments

Note 9—Collections

The note should disclose the following:

- a. Capitalization basis or a statement that collections are not capitalized.
- Policy on accounting for current year's purchased and donated collections.
- c. The nature and the cost, or contributed value, of current year accessions and the nature of and proceeds from deaccessions.

^{*}For suggested comments in each area of note disclosure above, see example included in comprehensive set of Notes to Financial Statements for exhibit 1, pages 105–108.